NATIONAL FARMWORKER JOBS PROGRAM (NFJP) SUPPLEMENT TO THE CORE MONITORING GUIDE

JULY 2021

United States Department of Labor Employment and Training Administration

TABLE OF CONTENTS

PrefaceBackground	
Use of the NFJP Supplement	
Indicator Completion Table	
CORE ACTIVITY 1: Service Design & Delivery	12
Objective 1.a: Planning and Program Design	14
(C/E) Indicator 1.a.1: Strategic Planning	
(C) Indicator 1.a.2: Service Design	
(C) Indicator 1.a.3: Coordination and Integration	
Objective 1.b: Implementation	19
(C) Indicator 1.b.1: Designating Personnel, Staff, and Hiring	19
(C) Indicator 1.b.2: Participant Recruitment Activities	
(C Indicator 1.b.3: Partnerships	
(C) Indicator 1.b.4: Required One-Stop Partner (C/E) Indicator 1.b.5: Establishing Contracts and Subawards	
(C/E) Indicator 1.b.6: Timely Equipment Purchases	
Objective 1.c: Products and Deliverables	
(C/E) Indicator 1.c.1: Sustainability Plan	
(C/E) Indicator 1.c.2: Product Development	
Objective 1.d: Business Services and Employer Engagement	34
(C/E) Indicator 1.d.1: Sector Strategies	34
(C/E) Indicator 1.d.2: Career Pathways Systems and Programs	
(C/E) Indicator 1.d.3: Business Services	37
Objective 1.e: Participant Services	38
(C) Indicator 1.e.1: Service Delivery	
(C) Indicator 1.e.2: Priority of Service	
(C) Indicator 1.e.3: Eligibility/Enrollment	
(C) Indicator 1.e.4: Assessment (C/E) Indicator 1.e.5: Participant Service Plan	
(C/E) Indicator 1.e.o: Participant Service Plan	
(C/E) Indicator 1.e.7: Training Services	
(C) Indicator 1.e.8: Placement	
(C/E) Indicator 1.e.9: Follow-up Services	54
CORE ACTIVITY 2: Grant Operations	55
Objective 2.a: Project Management	58
(C) Indicator 2.a.1: Specific Award Conditions	
(C) Indicator 2.a.2: Prior Approval of Project Modifications	
(C) Indicator 2.a.3: Closeout Requirements	61
Objective 2.b: Budget	63
(C) Indicator 2.b.1: Budget Controls	63
C) Indicator 2.b.2: Budget Modifications	

Objective 2.c: Property Management	65
(C) Indicator 2.c.1: Insurance Coverage	
(C) Indicator 2.c.2: Real Property (C) Indicator 2.c.3: Equipment	
(C) Indicator 2.c.4: Rental or Leasing Costs for Property	
(C) Indicator 2.c.5: Supplies	72
(C) Indicator 2.c.6: Intangible Property	73
Objective 2.d: Procurement and Contract Administration	74
(C) Indicator 2.d.1: Procurement Standards	
(C) Indicator 2.d.2: Competition	
(C) Indicator 2.d.3: Methods of Procurement(C) Indicator 2.d.4: Cost or Price Analysis	
(C) Indicator 2.d.5: Contract Administration	
Objective 2.e: Performance Management	
(C) Indicator 2.e.1: Performance Reporting	
(C) Indicator 2.e.2: Progress Monitoring	
(C) Indicator 2.e.3: Data Validation	
Objective 2.f: Subrecipient Management & Oversight	92
(C) Indicator 2.f.1: Subrecipient and Contractor Determination	92
(C) Indicator 2.f.2: Pre-Award Risk Analysis	93
(C) Indicator 2.f.3: Post Subaward Responsibilities	
(C) Indicator 2.f.4: Subrecipient Monitoring	
Objective 2.g: Records Management	
(C) Indicator 2.g.1: Record Retention	
(C) Indicator 2.g.2: Accessibility	
 (C) Indicator 2.g.3: Protected Personally Identifiable Information (C) Indicator 2.g.4: Custody and Transfer 	
Objective 2.h: Personnel	
(C) Indicator 2.h.1: Personnel Policy and Procedures	
(C) Indicator 2.h.2: Staff Positions	
C) Indicator 2.h.3: Salaries	
(E) Indicator 2.h.4: Organizational Chart	107
Objective 2.i: Civil Rights, Complaints, Grievances & Incident Reporting	108
(C) Indicator 2.i.1: Policies and Procedures	
(C/E) Indicator 2.i.2: Notices	
(C) Indicator 2.i.3: Facilities(C) Indicator 2.i.4: Grievance and Complaint System	
(C) Indicator 2.i.5: Incident Reporting	
CORE ACTIVITY 3: Financial Management	
Objective 3.a: Internal Controls	
C) Indicator 3.a.1: Effectiveness and Efficiency of Operations	
(C) Indicator 3.a.2: Reliability of Reporting for Internal and External Use	
(C) Indicator 3.a.3: Compliance with Applicable Laws and Regulations	122
(C) Indicator 3.a.4: Safeguard on Assets	

Objective 3.b: Accounting System and Financial Reporting	124
 (C) Indicator 3.b.1: Basis of Reporting (C) Indicator 3.b.2: Financial Reporting (C) Indicator 3.b.3: Subrecipient's Financial Reporting (E) Indicator 3.b.4: Performance Reports 	125 128
Objective 3.c: Payment and Cash Management	130
 (C) Indicator 3.c.1: Cash Disbursements (C) Indicator 3.c.2: Improper Payments (C) Indicator 3.c.3: Deposit Insurance 	132
Objective 3.d: Match and Leveraged Resources	134
 (C) Indicator 3.d.1: Match Policies and Procedures (C) Indicator 3.d.2: Expending Match (C) Indicator 3.d.3: Valuation and Documentation (E) Indicator 3.d.4: Leveraged Resources	135 136 138
Objective 3.e: Program Income	139
(C) Indicator 3.e.1: Program Income Policies and Procedures(C) Indicator 3.e.2: Expending and Documentation	
Objective 3.f: Allowable Costs and Cost Classification	141
(C) Indicator 3.f.1: Cost Principles (C) Indicator 3.f.2: Financial Management Systems	
Objective 3.g: Cost Allocation/Indirect Costs	145
 (C) Indicator 3.g.1: Cost Allocation Principles (C) Indicator 3.g.2: Cost Allocation Plan (C) Indicator 3.g.3: Negotiated Indirect Cost Rate Agreements (NICRA) (C) Indicator 3.g.4: De Minimis 	147 149
Objective 3.h: Audits and Audit Resolution	152
 (C) Indicator 3.h.1: Audit Process (C) Indicator 3.h.2: Subrecipient's Audit (C) Indicator 3.h.3: Report on Internal Controls 	154
Resource N – CMG Resources and tools	
Tool NFJP-1 – Pre-Monitoring Materials Request Tool NFJP-2 – File Review Worksheet	
Tool NFJP-2 – File Review Worksheet Tool NFJP-3 – NFJP Performance Worksheet	

Disclaimer: The Core Monitoring Guide and Core Monitoring Guide Supplements are technical assistance tools and do not supersede or replace Federal regulations or statue. Any omission of an applicable Federal requirement does not waive a grant recipient or subrecipient's responsibility to comply with that requirement. If, in any instance, there appears to conflict with the program statute, Federal regulations or OMB guidance, such conflict must be resolved in favor of the statute, Federal regulations, or OMB guidance.

All the information contained in the CMG and Supplements may not be reproduced or distributed for a fee.

PREFACE

The National Farmworker Jobs Program (NFJP) Supplement, which complements the <u>Core Monitoring Guide</u> (CMG), is a tool for Federal staff to evaluate NFJP grants. This supplemental guide identifies compliance requirements that are specific to the NFJP program. The purpose of a monitoring review is to evaluate the quality of the grant program, including its services and performances, to determine if the program is operating in compliance with the WIOA statute, regulations, and guidance in a manner that will ensure that the grant recipients achieve goals and outcomes. Added to the CMG objectives and indicators are new indicators and guidance applicable to NFJP grants. The NFJP Supplement contains all the CMG indicators to conduct a comprehensive review of the program.

BACKGROUND

The National Farmworker Jobs Program (NFJP) is authorized by the Workforce Innovation and Opportunity Act (WIOA) Sec. 167. NFJP is a nationally-directed, locally-administered program that assists eligible Migrant and Seasonal Farmworkers (MSFW) and their dependents, including youth MSFWs, to receive career services, training services, housing services, youth services, and other related assistance services that help retain and stabilize their current agriculture jobs as well as acquire new skills they need to start careers that provide higher wages and stable, year-round employment. NFJP Career Services and Training grants provide career services, training services, housing services, youth services, and related assistance services, including emergency assistance. To support better economic outcomes for farmworkers, NFJP also works to meet a critical need for quality housing. NFJP Housing Grants provide temporary housing and permanent housing services. Typically the period of performance for this program ranges from 48-51 months, but please refer to the grant agreement.

NFJP is a mandated one-stop partner in the local one-stop delivery system, and grant recipients partner with American Job Centers (AJC) and state workforce agencies. Grant recipients also partner with community organizations serving farmworkers to ensure MSFW participants access other critical services. In addition, Additionally, WIOA regulations call for collaboration between State Monitor Advocates (SMA) and NFJP grant recipients. Specifically, SMAs must establish a Memoranda of Understanding (MOU) with NFJP grant recipients and other organizations serving farmworkers, employers, and employer organizations in the State to coordinate delivery of services. Guidance on the requirement for an MOU between SMAs and NFJP grant recipients is available in <u>TEGL 8-17</u>. Additionally, when developing an Agricultural Outreach Plan (AOP), the State Workforce Agency (SWA) must solicit information and suggestions from NFJP grant recipients, other appropriate MSFW groups, public agencies, agricultural employer organizations, and other interested organizations.

Please review the grant agreement to confirm if the NFJP grant is authorized or funded supplemental legislation such as but not limited to the Coronavirus Aid, Relief, and Economic Security Act (CARES Act). Reviewers must also review the terms and conditions of the grant agreement along with national policy guidance such as White House Executive Orders that may change during the life of the project.

Introduction

NFJPs grant recipients should consider 'equity' when administering the grant. Equity means the consistent and systematic fair, just, and impartial treatment of all individuals, including individuals who belong to underserved communities that have been denied such treatment.

Additional information on NFJP is available on WorkforceGPS <u>Agricultural Connection Community of Practice</u> on <u>WorkforceGPS</u>.

USE OF THE NFJP SUPPLEMENT

THE CMG AND THE NFJP SUPPLEMENT

The CMG represents the official oversight and monitoring guide for evaluating programs funded with grant funds administered by USDOL/ETA. The CMG was developed to establish essential core functions that must be in place for any grant recipient to operate an ETA grant within the boundaries of acceptable practices established primarily by law, regulation, and/or government-wide rule. All the CMG indicators, instructions, tips, and questions have been incorporated into the NFJP Supplement.

The tools and resources below listed below are not included in the NFJP Supplement and may still be found in the CMG.

Monitoring Review

- Purpose
- Three Components of an On-Site Review
- Roles of the Reviewer
- Grant (Working) File
- Pre-Monitoring Review and Preparation
 - Managing Grant Recipient's Expectations
 - Authorities and Requirements
 - Work Plan (Statement of Work)
 - Performance Reports

• On-Site Monitoring Plan

- Managing The Grant Recipient's Expectations
- Entrance Conference
- On-Site Communications
- Four Cs
- Symptoms vs. Conditions and Causes
- The Five Whys Technique
- Reasonable Assurance
- Collection of Documents
- Exit Conference
- Post-Visit
 - Managing the Grant Recipient's Expectations
 - Key Elements of a Monitoring Report
 - Evidence-Based Monitoring Report
 - Monitoring File
- Resolution Process
- Resources
 - Resource A: Selected Definitions and Acronyms
 - Resource B: Cross Reference of Grant Management Requirements
 - Resource C: Order of Precedence
 - Resource D: Documentation Request Samples & Data Analyses
 - Resource E: Analysis for On-Site Monitoring

Introduction

- Resource F: Using Effective Interviewing Techniques
- Resource G: Sampling Methodology
- Resource H: Monitoring Finding Template
- Resource I: List of Items Requiring Prior Approval
- Resource J: Procurement Standards
- Resource K: Background for Contract Provisions
- Resource L: Retention of Records Table
- Resource M: SWCAP and NICRA Resources
- Tools
 - Tool A: MOU & IFA Worksheet
 - Tool B: WIOA Adult Participant File Review
 - Tool C: WIOA Dislocated Worker (DW) Participant File Review
 - Tool D: WIOA Youth Participant File Review
 - Tool E: Budget Comparison Tool
 - Tool F: Procurement / Purchasing Policy checklist
 - Tool G: Procurement History File
 - Tool H: Subaward Review Worksheet
 - Tool I: Contract Review Checklist
 - Tool J: Subrecipient Monitoring Reports Worksheet
 - Tool K: Policies and Procedures Checklist
 - Tool L: Separation of Duties Worksheet
 - Tool M: Worksheet for Evaluating Allowable Match Items

OTHER CONSIDERATIONS

All organizations must have systems in place to meet Federal grant implementation requirements, and this Supplement may be used to assess a grant recipient's strengths and weaknesses in the context of ETA requirements.

If remote monitoring or an enhanced desk monitoring review (EDMR) is conducted of this program, the ETA reviewer must use the Supplement. Please refer to the Employment and Training Order (ETO) 3-21 on EDMRs for more instruction.

Each activity included in the tool is designed to capture compliance with the statute, final regulations, and policy guidance, as well as qualitative information. The indicators marked with a (C) indicate compliance and assess whether the State and/or local has met statutory and regulatory requirements. The effectiveness (E) questions are qualitative and do not relate to compliance requirements.

NATIONAL FARMWORKER JOBS PROGRAM SUPPLEMENT INSTRUCTIONS

The NFJP Supplement is designed to assist Employment and Training Administration (ETA) national and regional staff in assessing NFJP grants. Though the supplement addresses all three Core Activities included in the CMG (Service Design and Delivery, Grant Operations, and Financial Management), the CMG is ETA's primary monitoring guide for grants. Therefore, the Supplement contains all of the CMG instructions and questions. ETA expects Reviewers to consider all sections of this supplement and to use their knowledge of the grant, professional judgment, and risk assessment to identify the areas to interview and test.

Reviewers will find questions to help determine whether NFJP grant recipients have complied with their grant award agreement, the WIOA statute, regulations, program plan, and other applicable guidance. Note: When the CMG instructions lists state plan or SOW as a source of information under CMG instructions, for NFJP, Reviewers may use the grant recipient's program plan. Additionally, Reviewers should evaluate the actions

taken by the grant recipient to utilize the resources made available under the grant to respond to immediate needs; evaluate the likelihood that the project will achieve the enrollment targets, expenditure levels, and performance outcomes specified in the grant award; and perform an independent analysis of the timeframe required to complete the grant-related work.

The questions will also help determine areas in which grant recipients may need to improve, and therefore, opportunities for technical assistance. Each section provides space to record comments and identifies resources that Reviewers should reference to assess compliance and performance. Note that Reviewers should review all the questions identified for discussion, including those sourced from the CMG and any NFJP-specific questions laid out under each indicator.

For content and questions on the MAS program, refer to the Wagner-Peyser portion of the Title I and III Supplement.

NFJP SUPPLEMENT ORGANIZATION AND CORE ACTIVITIES

This section of the Supplement includes Core Activity 1 - Service Design and Delivery, Core Activity 2 - Grant Operations, and Core Activity 3 - Financial Management, accompanied by their respective indicators. Each section begins with an introduction that explains the purpose and provides a list of the indicators related to the Core Activity.

- Core Activity 1. Service Design and Delivery addresses how the grant recipient designed and delivered the services to support its strategy for developing a demand-driven workforce system including an assessment of the work plan (Statement of Work or SOW).
- Core Activity 2. Grant Operations addresses how the grant recipient operates or conducts the activities that are necessary for the project but are not related to the direct provision of services. In addition, this activity ensures compliance with the applicable statutory, regulatory, and Uniform Guidance requirements common to all ETA grants.
- Core Activity 3. Financial Management addresses how the grant recipient manages the financial systems of the grant. These are part of the overall organizational administrative systems that support grant functions or activities necessary for the operation of a project but are not related to the direct provision of services.

In the Appendix, there are five appendices to this Supplement which are the following:

- <u>Resource N CMG Resources and tools</u> provides links to all of the Resources and Tools contained in the CMG.
- <u>Resource O Uniform Guidance Revisions Crosswalk</u> provides a crosswalk of 2020 Revisions to the Uniform Administrative Requirements, Cost Principles, and Audit Requirements for Federal Awards (also known as the Uniform Guidance at 2 CFR Part 200).
- <u>Tool NFJP-1 Pre-Monitoring Materials Request</u> This is a suggested list of materials to review prior to a site visit.
- <u>Tool NFJP-2 File Review Worksheet</u> File review worksheet to be used during the participant file review for eligibility and other requirements.
- Tool NFJP-3 NFJP Performance Worksheet worksheet used to review targets for performance and individuals served to compare to current levels for each measure/target to determine whether the grant recipient is on track to meet overall performance for the program year and four-year grant term.

INDICATOR COMPLETION TABLE

Below is a table identifying all the indicators that must be completed during this review. These indicators have a check mark in the CMG column and/or Supplement column.

- Indicators that have been brought in directly from the CMG to evaluate compliance or effectiveness, and do not contain any additional NFJP-specific content are marked with a check box in the CMG column.
- 2. For indicators that are enhanced and contain additional questions to address NFJP program requirements are marked with a check box in the Supplement column. The ETA Reviewer must look at BOTH sets of instructions and questions in order to evaluate compliance (C) or effectiveness (E) for the indicator. Note that an additional indicator, on Data Validation, is new to the Supplement and not contained in the CMG but must be completed for this review.

CMG	Indicator	Indicator Name	Supplement
Object	Objective 1.a Planning and Program Design (Governance)		
\checkmark	1.a.1	Strategic Planning	
\checkmark	1.a.2	Service Design	\checkmark
\checkmark	1.a.3	Coordination and Integration	\checkmark
Object	ive 1.b Impleme	ntation	
\checkmark	1.b.1	Designating Personnel, Staff, and Hiring	
\checkmark	1.b.2	Participant Recruitment Activities	\checkmark
	1.b.3	Partnerships	\checkmark
\checkmark	1.b.4	Required One-Stop Partners	\checkmark
\checkmark	1.b.5	Establishing Contracts and Subawards	
$\mathbf{\overline{\mathbf{A}}}$	1.b.6	Timely Equipment Purchases	
Object	ive 1.c Product a	and Deliverables	
	1.c.1	Sustainability Plan	
\checkmark	1.c.2	Product Development	
Objective 1.d Business Services and Employer Engagement			
\checkmark	1.d.1	Sector Strategies	
\checkmark	1.d.2	Career Pathways Systems and Programs	
\checkmark	1.d.3	Business Services	
Objective 1.e Participant Services			
\checkmark	1.e.1	Service Delivery	\checkmark
\checkmark	1.e.2	Priority of Service	\checkmark
\checkmark	1.e.3	Eligibility/ Enrollment	
\checkmark	1.e.4	Assessment	\checkmark
	1.e.5	Participant Service Plan	
	1.e.6	Supportive Services	
	1.e.7	Training Services	
\checkmark	1.e.8	Placement	\checkmark
\checkmark	1.e.9	Follow-up Services	

CMG	Indicator	Indicator Name	Supplement
Objecti	ve 2.a Project		
\checkmark	2.a.1	Specific Award Conditions	
\checkmark	2.a.2	Prior Approval of Project Modifications	
\checkmark	2.a.3	Closeout Requirements	
Objecti	ve 2.b Budget		
\checkmark	2.b.1	Budget Controls	
\checkmark	2.b.2	Budget Modifications	
Objecti	ve 2.c Property	Management	
\checkmark	2.c.1	Insurance Coverage	
\checkmark	2.c.2	Real Property	
\checkmark	2.c.3	Equipment	
\checkmark	2.c.4	Rental or Leasing Costs for Property	
\checkmark	2.c.5	Supplies	
\checkmark	2.c.6	Intangible Property	
Objecti	ve 2.d Procure	ment and Contract Administration	
\checkmark	2.d.1	Procurement Standards	
\checkmark	2.d.2	Competition	
\checkmark	2.d.3	Methods of Procurement	
\checkmark	2.d.4	Cost or Price Analysis	
\checkmark	2.d.5	Contract Administration	
-	ve 2.e Perform	ance Management	
\checkmark	2.e.1	Performance Reporting	
\checkmark	2.e.2	Progress Monitoring	
	2.e.3	Data Validation (new)	
-	ve 2.f Subrecip	ient Management & Oversight	
	2.f.1	Subrecipient and Contract Determination	
	2.f.2	Pre-Award Risk Analysis	
	2.f.3	Post Subaward Responsibilities	
\checkmark	2.f.4	Subrecipient Monitoring	
	ve 2.g Records	Management	
	2.g.1	Record Retention	
\checkmark	2.g.2	Accessibility	
\checkmark	2.g.3	Protected Personally Identifiable Information	
\checkmark	2.g.4	Custody and Transfer	
Objecti	ve 2.h Personr	nel	
\checkmark	2.h.1	Personnel Policy and Procedures	\checkmark
\checkmark	2.h.2	Staff Positions	
\checkmark	2.h.3	Salaries	
\checkmark	2.h.4	Organizational Chart	

Object	ive 2.i Civil Righ	ts, Complaints, Grievances, & Incident Reporting	
V	2.i.1	Policies and Procedures	\checkmark
\checkmark	2.i.2	Notices	\checkmark
\checkmark	2.i.3	Facilities	
V	2.i.4	Grievance and Complaint System	
V	2.i.5	Incident Reporting	
Object	ive 3.a Internal	Controls	
\checkmark	3.a.1	Effectiveness and Efficiency of Operations	
\checkmark	3.a.2	Reliability of Reporting for Internal and External Use	
\checkmark	3.a.3	Compliance with Applicable Laws and Regulations	
\checkmark	3.a.4	Safeguard on Assets	
Object	ive 3.b Account	ing System and Financial Reporting	
\checkmark	3.b.1	Basis of Reporting	
\checkmark	3.b.2	Financial Reporting	\checkmark
V	3.b.3	Subrecipient's Financial Reporting	
N	3.b.4	Performance Reports	
Object	ive 3.c Paymen	t and Cash Management	-
\checkmark	3.c.1	Cash Disbursements	
\checkmark	3.c.2	Improper Payments	
\checkmark	3.c.3	Deposit Insurance	
Object	ive 3.d Match a	nd Leveraged Resources	P
\checkmark	3.d.1	Match Policies and Procedures	
\checkmark	3.d.2	Expended Match	
\checkmark	3.d.3	Valuation and Documentation	
\checkmark	3.d.4	Leveraged Resources	
Object	ive 3.e Program	Income	1
\checkmark	3.e.1	Program Income Policies and Procedures	
\checkmark	3.e.2	Expending and Documentation	
Object	ive 3.f Allowab	e Costs and Cost Classification	1
\checkmark	3.f.1	Cost Principles	
\checkmark	3.f.2	Financial Management Systems	
	ive 3.g Cost Allo	ocation/ Indirect Costs	
	3.g.1	Cost Allocation Principles	
	3.g.2	Cost Allocation Plan	
	3.g.3	Negotiated Indirect Cost Rate Agreements	
\checkmark	3.g.4	De Minimis	
	ive 3.h Audit ar	nd Audit Resolution	
	3.h.1	Audit Process	
	3.h.2	Subrecipient's Audit	
\checkmark	3.h.3	Report on Internal Controls	

CORE ACTIVITY 1: SERVICE DESIGN & DELIVERY



Core Activity 1 addresses service design and delivery that guide and support the grant recipient's strategy for accomplishing the goals of the grant. It also addresses the systems, procedures, and program operational elements that are essential to the effective delivery of participant and employer services or the development of a grant deliverable or product.

Introduction

The purpose of Core Activity 1 is to evaluate the grant recipient's design and delivery of program services and grant deliverables. Core Activity 1 is dissected into five objectives to help the Reviewer determine compliance and effectiveness of the grant recipient's service design and delivery. Each grant or program may have different service design and delivery requirements, and the Reviewer must carefully examine each objective and its indicators to determine whether it applies to the grant being monitored.

<u>Objective 1.a: Planning and Program Design</u>: The grant recipient has conducted all planning activities related to service design and delivery in order to accomplish all grant activities and goals.

<u>Objective 1.b: Implementation</u>: The grant recipient has implemented service design and delivery activities in order to accomplish all grant activities and goals.

<u>Objective 1.c: Products and Deliverables</u>: The grant recipient has documented and/or developed the products or deliverables outlined in the SOW, PIP, or State Plan or as required in applicable Federal guidance.

<u>Objective 1.d: Business Services and Employer Engagement</u>: The grant recipient has documented and performed all service delivery activities outlined in the SOW, PIP, or State Plan related to serving businesses and engaging employer partners to ensure accomplishment of the grant/project goals.

<u>Objective 1.e: Participant Services</u>: The grant recipient is implementing the required service delivery strategy outlined in its award and is providing all required services to participants.

Instructions

Unlike Core Activity 2 and 3, many indicators in Core Activity 1 are marked with a (C/E), indicating it could be either a compliance indicator, an effectiveness indicator, or both, depending on the program and the specific requirements of the grant under review. Indicators that have additional NFJP instructions and questions will contain the relevant citations. However, in the CMG content for Core Activity 1, citations are not included as part of each indicator (with the exception of Indicator 1.b.4: Required One-Stop Partner). The compliance requirements for service design and delivery may vary between programs and grant initiatives, and thus the correct citations are not easily discernable. The Reviewer will be required to decide on whether an indicator is either (C), (E), or both and identify the appropriate citation applicable to the indicator based on the authorizing legislation for that particular grant. The Reviewer needs to examine the following to determine compliance requirements:

- Statement of Work (SOW)
- State Plan
- Local Plan
- Project Improvement Plan (PIP)

- Funding Opportunity Announcement (FOA)
- Grant Recipient Policies
- Applicable Federal Regulations/Guidance

In preparation for monitoring, the Reviewer must refer to these documents to determine the applicable indicator categorization (C or E) for the indicators in Core Activity 1. Where the indicator contains compliance items for the grant under review, the Reviewer is to complete the indicator and determine applicable citation(s). Note that, in some instances, an objective and/or indicator may not apply to the program under review.

CORE ACTIVITY 1 – SERVICE DESIGN AND DELIVERY

Summary of Objectives and Indicators

Objective 1.a: Planning and Program Design

Indicator 1.a.1: Strategic Planning Indicator 1.a.2: Service Design Indicator 1.a.3: Coordination and Integration

Objective 1.b: Implementation

Indicator 1.b.1: Designating Personnel, Staff, and Hiring Indicator 1.b.2: Participant Recruitment Activities Indicator 1.b.3: Partnerships Indicator 1.b.4: Required One-Stop Partner Indicator 1.b.5: Establishing Contracts and Subawards Indicator 1.b.6: Timely Equipment Purchases

Objective 1.c: Products and Deliverables

Indicator 1.c.1: Sustainability Plan Indicator 1.c.2: Product Development

Objective 1.d: Business Services and Employer Engagement

Indicator 1.d.1: Sector Strategies Indicator 1.d.2: Career Pathways Systems and Programs Indicator 1.d.3: Business Services

Objective 1.e: Participant Services

Indicator 1.e.1: Service Delivery Indicator 1.e.2: Priority of Service Indicator 1.e.3: Eligibility/Enrollment Indicator 1.e.4: Assessment Indicator 1.e.5: Participant Service Plan Indicator 1.e.6: Supportive Services Indicator 1.e.7: Training Services Indicator 1.e.8: Placement Indicator 1.e.9: Follow-up Services

Objective 1.a: Planning and Program Design

The grant recipient has conducted all planning activities related to service design and delivery in order to accomplish all grant activities and goals.

(C/E) Indicator 1.a.1: Strategic Planning

The grant recipient has developed a strategic approach to accomplish the goals specified in the grant.

Citation

For Core Activity 1 only, the Reviewer will be required to make a determination on whether an indicator is either (C), (E) or both and identify the appropriate citation applicable to the indicator.

Instructions

- Review the following documents (as applicable):
 - Work Plan/SOW/State Plan/Local Plan/PIP
 - Quarterly/Annual programmatic reports
 - Applicable Federal guidance (UG, WIOA, FOA, Law, Regulations, TEGLs, TENs, etc.)
 - Relevant labor market information (LMI)
- Assess if the indicator is compliance (C) or effectiveness (E) for the grant under review. If identified as a C, complete the applicable citation.
- □ Identify key strategic elements of the approach to grant-funded services.
- Review the grant recipient organization's vision, mission, strategy, and action planning documents and compare these with the vision described in the FOA or TEGL.
- Interview the leadership of the grant recipient or primary staff responsible for strategic planning.

Questions for Review and Discussion

- How did the grant recipient develop their strategic approach to accomplish the goals of the grant? What organizations did they consult, or what partners provided input? What economic or labor market information was used?
- 2. Is the grant recipient's strategic approach aligned with the State/Local Workforce Board's priorities for meeting the workforce and economic needs of the State and/or local area?
- 3. What plans or procedures has the grant recipient created to track the progress of its strategic plan?
- 4. How do the strategic plan goals and objectives align with the goals of the grant?
- 5. When issuing statements, press releases, requests for proposals, bid solicitations and other documents describing projects or programs funded in whole or in part with Federal money, does the grant recipient (and its subrecipients) clearly state the following?
 - The percentage of the total costs of the program or project which will be financed with Federal money,
 - The dollar amount of Federal funds for the project or program, and
 - The percentage and dollar amount of the total costs of the project or program that will be financed by non-governmental sources.

(C) Indicator 1.a.2: Service Design

The grant recipient has designed a service delivery system to accomplish the goals of the grant.

Citations

20 CFR 685.300(c), 20 CFR 685.420, and 20 CFR 685.300-390

Instructions

CMG Instructions

- Review the following documents (as applicable):
 - SOW/State Plan/Local Plan/PIP
 - Quarterly/Annual programmatic reports
 - > Applicable Federal guidance (UG, WIOA, FOA, Law, Regulations, TEGLs, TENs, etc.)
- Identify the government and non-government agencies, organizations, and industry partners that contribute to the development of the service delivery system.
- Determine whether the service delivery design addresses the shared vision/goals for the system.
- NFJP Instructions
 - Determine whether the grant recipient has provided sufficient guidance to its project operators and/or case counselors to operate the grant.
 - □ Interview the appropriate members of the grant recipient's staff to determine how the program was designed and determine whether the design addresses the needs of the target participant pool.
 - Review participant files to verify whether the services provided align with the design outlined in the SOW and whether it meets the participant's needs.
 - Review <u>Tool NFJP-1 Pre-Monitoring Materials Request</u>.
 - Answer all appropriate CMG and NFJP questions below in the Questions for Review and Discussion section.

Tips

NFJP Tips

- NFJP service design begins prior to submission of an application. State grant recipients should have a system already in place to identify the need for a NJFP grant and to select project operators that can quickly implement the project.
- ETA recommends for Reviewers to take a look at a SWA's AOP on the SWA's website to see if they included NFJP grant recipients as a part of its outreach efforts. Note, per <u>20 CFR 653.107(a)</u>, States must solicit information and suggestions from NFJP grant recipients. However, it is not necessary for Reviewers to hold NFJP grant recipients accountable for a State's AOP. Use this information to identify opportunities for States and NFJP grant recipients to work together to effectively serve MSFW participants.

Questions for Review and Discussion

CMG Questions

- 1. What Federal/State/local agencies and/or organizations has the grant recipient partnered with to develop its service delivery systems?
- 2. What are the leadership team's shared vision, mission, and goals for the service delivery system?
- 3. How are employers and/or industry leaders engaged in the development of the service delivery system?
- 4. What are the services available through the service delivery system? How does the grant recipient assure customer access to the full range of services (e.g., policies regarding customer flow, coordination requirements, etc.)?
- 5. What, if any, challenges do the grant recipient have to providing services to targeted populations? (Examples might include physical location, lack of fluency in the population's primary language, lack of assistive technology, etc.)
- 6. Does the service delivery system have a clear sequence or pathway that combines education, training, and other services to meet the participant's needs and align with employer demands?
- 7. Does the service delivery system provide multiple entry and exit points to enable participants to enter and exit at various levels of skill development or employment status?
- 8. What funding needs and sources did the grant recipient identify to cover program development, maintenance, and participant costs?

NFJP Questions

- **9.** Do the grant recipient's actual practices of how it delivers services agree with its approved annual program plan?
- 10. Does the grant recipient coordinate outreach with the State Monitor Advocate (SMA)? The NFJP's MOU with the SMA is designed to facilitate the SMA's liaison function between the NFJP and the State Workforce Agency.
- **11.** Does the grant recipient have strategies to provide educational and career planning opportunities for MSFW dependents, particularly youth? If so, describe.

Objective 1.a: Planning and Program Design

(C) Indicator 1.a.3: Coordination and Integration

Integration and coordination are supported, codified in policy, measured, and evident at the leadership level of the workforce system in which the grant recipient operates.

Citation

WIOA Section 121(b)(1)(B), and WIOA Section 121(b)(1)(A)

Instructions

CMG Instructions

- Review the following documents (as applicable):
 - SOW/State Plan/Local Plan/PIP
 - Quarterly/Annual programmatic reports
 - Applicable Federal guidance (UG, WIOA, FOA, Law, Regulations, TEGLs, TENs, etc.)
 - Grant Recipient policies
 - Memoranda of Understandings (MOUs)
- Review grant recipient policies to determine how they support integrated approaches to system design and service delivery.
- Determine how the grant recipient aligns its work to the local workforce system priorities and other State/Federal-led efforts, if applicable.
- NFJP Instructions
- Interview grant recipient to determine whether both appropriate partnerships have been established and codified in a formal manner. Determine whether the grant recipient has made efforts to leverage partner resources for grant activities and services.
- Interview the appropriate members of the grant recipient's staff responsible for participant recruitment activities.
- Answer all appropriate CMG and NFJP questions below in the Questions for Review and Discussion section.

Tips

CMG Tips

- Below are examples of integration/coordination activities:
 - Common or shared service delivery processes such as intake and assessment
 - Data and information sharing that facilitates integration
 - Co-enrollment
 - Certification standards or chartering requirements related to program integration
 - Initiatives designed to combine and leverage resources and multiple funding sources to address local service delivery priorities in an integrated way
 - Overarching performance measures that focus on performance and outcomes for the One-Stop delivery system as a whole, rather than on formula grant performance standards or individual program measures
 - Alignment with State common exit policies, if applicable.

Core Activity 1: Service Design & Delivery Objective 1.a: Planning and Program Design

NFJP Tips

ETA recommends for reviewers to take a look at MOUs established with the State Monitor Advocate (SMA) and Local Workforce Development Boards (LWDB) as well as the grant recipient's program plan to learn about planned coordination and integration between the grant recipient and their SMA, LWDB, and other partners. Use the MOU and the grant recipient's program plan to understand its plans to coordinate and integrate to effectively serve MSFWs through NFJP.

Questions for Review and Discussion

CMG Questions

- 1. How is the grant recipient integrating and partnering its program into the local workforce system (e.g., American Job Centers)?
- 2. What policies or MOUs has the grant recipient established to coordinate/integrate activities?
- 3. How does the grant recipient's policies, systems, and service design reduce duplication, maximize the reach of resources, ensure appropriate customer service across funding streams, and reduce administrative overhead?

NFJP Questions

- 4. Does the grant recipient include a plan to establish a policy and procedures for how they will efficiently refer individuals who are deemed ineligible to AJCs or other partners?
- 5. Is the grant recipient's program coordinating and integrating as it is described in the approved NFJP program plan and applicable MOUs?

Objective 1.b: Implementation

The grant recipient has implemented service design and delivery activities in order to accomplish all grant activities and goals.

(C) Indicator 1.b.1: Designating Personnel, Staff, and Hiring

The grant recipient has the necessary staff to successfully conduct its administrative and operational duties under the grant.

Citation

NFJP FOA (e.g., FOA-ETA-20-08) and Approved annual program plan

Instructions

CMG Instructions

- Review the following documents (as applicable):
 - SOW
 - Project Timeline
 - Organizational Chart
 - Staffing Plan
- Use the SOW and the project timeline as the foundation upon which to make a determination as to the proper staffing levels for the project.
- □ Compare the organizational chart and the project staffing plan to determine whether grant staff perform other roles within the organization that may affect the amount of time they can dedicate to the grant.
- Make a determination as to whether the staff time allocated to the grant is sufficient to effectively perform their assigned tasks, particularly in cases where staff perform multiple roles within the organization.
- Use the project staffing plan to determine whether the grant recipient stated it would hire new staff for the grant. If so, ensure that staff have been hired are qualified or properly trained.

NFJP Instructions

- Interview the appropriate members of the grant recipient's staff responsible for designating personnel, staff, and hiring.
- Answer all appropriate CMG and NFJP questions below in the Questions for Review and Discussion section.

Tips

- Failure to identify, assign, and/or hire personnel in a timely manner to implement the grant may be the cause of other compliance violations identified throughout the monitoring review exercise.
- If new staff is hired as a result of this grant, the Reviewer needs to ensure the grant recipient followed its standard hiring practices to fill vacant positions. When staff allocate a percentage of their time to this grant, Reviewers must confirm that proper time management methodology is in place to ensure accurate allocation to the grant, (for example timesheets). Review of these and other personnel-related topics is provided in Core Activity 3: <u>Objective 3.g: Cost Allocation/Indirect Costs Indicator 3.g.1: Cost Allocation Principles</u>.

Core Activity 1: Service Design & Delivery Objective 1.b: Implementation If the grant recipient has not hired or identified sufficient staff to support the grant and it does not have a written action plan for rectifying this, the Reviewer should work with the grant recipient to create a timeline for hiring staff.

Questions for Review and Discussion

CMG Questions

- 1. Has the grant recipient hired additional staff for this grant consistent with the SOW/budget?
- 2. Given the SOW, does this seem like sufficient staffing to successfully complete the goals of this grant?
- **3.** If the grant recipient has not hired additional staff, will the staff assigned to this grant have sufficient time to work on this grant and perform their normal duties as well?
- 4. What training has staff received to ensure they have skills and experience necessary to perform their assignments?
- 5. If the grant recipient has not hired staff as indicated in the SOW, what is impeding its progress to hire necessary staff?
- 6. If the grant recipient has not hired staff, has this led to known performance deficiencies? Or, will it impact performance if not resolved?

NFJP Questions

- 7. Does the grant recipient's actual staffing pattern agree with the staffing chart that is included in their application's project narrative for the most recent funding opportunity announcement or annual program plan?
- 8. If the grant recipient's staffing plan is different:
 - How is it different?
 - Is the grant recipient adequately staffed to provide all services mentioned in the SOW throughout the entire service area?
 - Has the grant recipient been providing services throughout the entire service area? If not, why?

(C) Indicator 1.b.2: Participant Recruitment Activities

The grant recipient has developed a methodology and partnership action plan to map participant recruitment activities. The grant recipient has an effective methodology to target and recruit eligible program participants. The grant recipient has engaged required program partners, as well as community partner networks, to maximize outreach efforts.

Citation

NFJP FOA (e.g., FOA-ETA-20-08) and Approved annual program plan

Instructions

CMG Instructions

- Review the following documents (as applicable):
 - SOW
 - Project Timeline
 - Outreach plan and materials
 - > Applicable Federal guidance (UG, WIOA, FOA, Law, Regulations, TEGLs, TENs, etc.)
- Review the grant recipient's progress against the SOW and project timeline.
- Review outreach materials sent to potential participants and community partner networks.
- Inquire about the other methods of outreach and their success rates.
- Discuss their plan for recruiting participants and help the grant recipient create a new outreach plan if the grant recipient has had difficulty recruiting participants.

NFJP Instructions

- Interview the appropriate members of the grant recipient's staff responsible for participant recruitment activities.
- Answer all appropriate CMG and NFJP questions below in the Questions for Review and Discussion section.

Tips

- Refer to Core Activity 2: Objective 2.e: Performance Management Indicator 2.e.2: Progress Monitoring for a review of program performance.
- Grant recipients without an effective participant outreach methodology inevitably fail to meet performance goals. This indicator may help the Reviewer identify the cause of low enrollment or performance outcomes. For example:
 - Symptom: the grant recipient is not meeting its enrollment goal.
 - Condition: the grant recipient failed to establish critical partnership.
 - Cause: new leadership of partner has different priorities.

Questions for Review and Discussion

CMG Questions

- 1. What is the grant recipient's participant outreach plan and is it consistent with the SOW?
- 2. Which target populations is the grant recipient recruiting? How does the outreach plan address each target population?
- **3.** What results is the grant recipient seeing from the current outreach activities? Are there particular target populations that are not being reached?
- 4. What role do partners have in the outreach plan?
- 5. How is the grant recipient evaluating the effectiveness of the current outreach activities and how do they adjust their strategy to improve results?
- 6. If enrollment in services has already begun, is the outreach strategy supporting the expected level of participant enrollments? What adjustments need to be made to the outreach strategy to ensure enrollment goals are met?
- 7. If the grant recipient is behind in outreach activities or has not begun enrolling participants, has this led to known performance deficiencies? Or will it impact performance if not resolved?

NFJP Questions

- 8. Does the grant recipient focus recruitment to target eligible MSFWs and their dependents, including youth? If so, how?
- **9.** Does the grant recipient coordinate or consult with other organizations (other than required One-Stop partners) for outreach and recruitment strategies? Which organizations?
- 10. Does the grant recipient have strategies to effectively find and recruit eligible MSFWs? If so, describe.
- **11.** Does the NFJP grant recipient have plans to coordinate with their SMA to effectively recruit eligible MSFWs and their dependents?

Objective 1.b: Implementation

(C Indicator 1.b.3: Partnerships

The grant recipient continues to engage with required partners. MOUs have been signed formalizing the relationship between each party. Partners meet with some frequency to discuss program progress and address any issues that arise. Partners are held accountable for their responsibilities and play an active role in program functions.

Citations

NFJP FOA (e.g., FOA-ETA-20-08), 20 CFR 653.108(I), and TEGL 8-17

Instructions

CMG Instructions

- Review the following documents (as applicable):
 - State/Local Plan
 - SOW
 - Project Timeline
 - Letters of commitment
 - MOU(s) with required partners
 - Applicable Federal guidance (UG, WIOA, FOA, Law, Regulations, TEGLs, TENs, etc.)
- Determine which partner relationships are required and which are meant for program enhancement.
- Review the signed MOU(s) for required partners.
- Assess through interviews with the grant recipient and its partners whether the responsibilities outlined in the MOU are being accomplished.

NFJP Instructions

- Interview the appropriate members of the grant recipient's staff responsible for engaging with required partners.
- Answer all appropriate CMG and NFJP questions below in the Questions for Review and Discussion section.

Tips

CMG Tips

 Reviewers may want to ask for partner meeting minutes, copies of partner activity tracking mechanisms, and other pertinent documentation that demonstrates the quality of relationship between the grant recipient and its partners and adherence to the commitments outlined within the MOU.

NFJP Tips

 The NFJP's MOU with the SMA is designed to facilitate the SMA's liaison function between the NFJP and the State Workforce Agency.

Questions for Review and Discussion

CMG Questions

- 1. Who are the required partners for this grant?
- 2. How is each partner fulfilling the roles/activities outlined in the letters of commitment and/or SOW?
- **3.** How is the grant recipient working with each partner to ensure all partnership commitments are fulfilled?
- 4. Has the grant recipient established an MOU or partnership agreement outlining each party's responsibilities? If not, how will the grant recipient ensure partnership commitments and requirements outlined in the SOW/State Plan are met?
- 5. Who are the additional partners the grant recipient works with that are not expressly required in the SOW? How do these additional partners contribute to the grant?
- 6. How does the grant recipient track/document activities with partners?

NFJP Questions

- 7. Does the NFJP have a compliant MOU with the SMA? See 20 CFR 653.108(I) and TEGL 8-17.
- 8. Does the MOU show evidence of a strategic approach to collaborate with the SMA?
- **9.** Does the grant recipient's actual relationship with the SMA align with the agreements regarding how it will share information and collaborate with the SMA, as described in the MOU with the SMA?
- 10. Does the grant recipient partner with other agencies and organizations, such as faith-based and other community-based organizations, organizations serving youth, and other MSFW-serving organizations? Describe any partnerships listed in the program plan.
- **11.** Does the grant recipient refer individuals (MSFW and non-MSFW) to other One-Stop partners, as needed? If so, how? Does the process agree with the process outlined in its MOU(s) with the LWDB?
- 12. Does the grant recipient partner with any initiatives in the state/service area, through the local American Job Center (AJC) system, community colleges, local businesses, or other strategic partners to increase employment opportunities for MSFWs? How?
- 13. Does the grant recipient coordinate with the SMA? If so, how?

Note: This is covered in the NFJP/SMA MOU per TEGL 8-17.

14. Does the grant recipient have partnerships with at least three or more employer's employment and three or more training providers? How are those partnerships leading to higher-paying, more stable employment for MSFW, and addressing the business needs of the employers of the local communities?

(C) Indicator 1.b.4: Required One-Stop Partner

If the grant recipient is a required partner in the local One-Stop delivery system as prescribed in <u>WIOA sec.</u> 121(b)(1)(B), it fulfills its roles and responsibilities as a required One-Stop partner.

Citations

WIOA sec. 121(c), <u>20 CFR 678.305(b)-(d)</u>, <u>678.310</u>, <u>678.405(b)</u>, <u>678.430</u>, <u>678.435</u>, <u>678.500</u>, <u>678.505</u>, <u>678.755</u>, <u>678.760</u>, <u>678.800(b)</u>, <u>678.900(a)(c)(d)</u>, <u>TEGL 16-16</u>, <u>20 CFR 685.220</u>, <u>20 CFR 678.400</u>, <u>20 CFR 678.400</u>, <u>20 CFR 678.415(d)</u>, Approved annual plan, and <u>TEGL 17-16</u>

Instructions

CMG Instructions

- Review the following documents (as applicable):
 - State/Local Plan
 - SOW, PIP
 - MOU(s) with required partners
 - Applicable Federal guidance (UG, WIOA, FOA, Law, Regulations, TEGLs, TENs, etc.)
- Determine whether the grant recipient is a required partner in the local One-Stop delivery system.
- Review the signed MOU(s) for required partners.
- Determine whether the grant recipient is fulfilling all of its responsibilities as a required partner through interviews with the grant recipient and review of the MOU(s).
- NFJP Instructions
- Interview the appropriate members of the grant recipient's staff responsible for establishing and maintaining an MOU with local WDBs.
- Answer all appropriate CMG and NFJP questions below in the Questions for Review and Discussion section.

Tips

CMG Tips

- The required DOL one-stop partner programs are listed below:
 - WIOA title I programs:
 - Adult, DW (Dislocated Worker), Youth
 - Indian and Native American Programs
 - NFJP (National Farmworker Jobs Program)/ MSFW (Migrant and Seasonal Farmworker)
 - Job Corps
 - YouthBuild
 - WIOA title III programs:
 - Unemployment Compensation
 - Wagner-Peyser
 - SCSEP (Senior Community Service Employment)
 - TAA Program (Trade Adjustment Assistance)
 - Jobs for Veteran State Grants

Core Activity 1: Service Design & Delivery Objective 1.b: Implementation

- REO (Reentry Employment Opportunities)
- The required Department of Education (ED) one-stop partner programs are listed below:
 - AEFLA (Adult Education and Family Literacy Act) program, WIOA title II
 - State VR (Vocational Rehabilitation) Service program, amended by WIOA title IV
 - Career and technical education programs at the postsecondary level, authorized under the Carl D. Perkins Career and Technical Education Act of 2006
- The required Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD) one-stop partner program is listed below:
 - Employment and training programs
- The required Department Health and Human Services (HHS) one-stop partner programs are listed below:
 - Employment and training activities carried out under the Community Services Block Grant (CSBG) programs
 - Temporary Assistance for Needy families (TANF) programs, unless exempted by the Governor under <u>20 CFR 678.405(b)</u>
- A useful technical assistance tool on the development of a WIOA MOU and Infrastructure Funding agreement is available at the WorkforceGPS website under <u>Sample MOU and Infrastructure Costs</u> <u>Toolkit</u>.

NFJP Tips

The SWA's Wagner-Peyser Act Employment Service program, which includes the Monitor Advocate System (MAS), is also a required partner. NFJPs are required One-Stop partners in all local areas where the grant recipient operates its NFJP, as described in the grant agreement. In those local areas, grant recipients must meet requirements of <u>20 CFR 685.220</u> and <u>20 CFR Part 678</u>, including maintaining an MOU with LWDBs.

One-Stop Partner Roles and Responsibilities

20 CFR 678.305(b)-(d), 678.310, 678.405(b), 678.430; 678.435, and TEGL 16-16

Questions for Review and Discussion

CMG Questions

- 1. Are all required partner programs represented in the Local One-Stop delivery system?
- 2. How does the required partner program provide access to its program or activities through the Local One-Stop delivery system?
- 3. Does the required partner program provide access to its services through any affiliated sites or specialized AJCs in the State? For each affiliated site or specialized AJC in which the required partner program provides access to its services, is access to services provided on site by a program staff member, via cross training of partner staff, or via direct linkage through technology?
- 4. Does the required partner program provide career services through AJCs in the State? What specific career services is the required partner program providing through AJCs?

NFJP Questions

5. Does the NFJP coordinate with required One-Stop partners? How?

Memoranda of Understanding

678.500, 678.505, 678.755, and 678.760

Questions for Review and Discussion

CMG Questions

- 1. Has the Local Workforce Development Board (LWDB), with the agreement of the CEO, developed and entered into a signed MOU with all of the required one-stop partners?
- 2. Does the MOU contain:
 - □ A description of services to be provided through the One-Stop delivery system, including the manner in which the services are to be coordinated and delivered through the system.
 - One-Stop operating budgets identifying the costs of the services and the operating costs of the system including an Infrastructure Funding Agreement (IFA) for the infrastructure costs of One-Stop Centers in accordance with <u>20 CFR 678.700 678.755</u> and funding of the shared services and operating costs of the One-Stop delivery system described in <u>20 CFR 678.760</u>.
 - Methods to providing access to services.
 - Methods for referring individuals between the One-Stop operators and the grant recipient for appropriate services and activities.
 - Provisions specifying the MOU's duration and the procedures for amending it.
 - □ Identification of other contributions made to the one-stop system through other avenues.
 - □ A description of the modification process.
 - □ Signatures of all the required partners' authorized representative.
 - Appeals process and the resulting update to the MOU.
- 3. Does the MOU contain the following information related to infrastructure funding (20 CFR 678.755):
 - □ The period of time in which the IFA is effective? (This may be a different time period than the duration of the MOU.)
 - □ Identification of a One-Stop operating budget, including infrastructure costs in the IFA and additional costs, which will be periodically reconciled against actual costs incurred and adjusted accordingly to ensure that it reflects a cost allocation methodology that demonstrates how infrastructure costs are charged to each partner in proportion to its use of the One-Stop Center and relative benefit received, and that complies with <u>2 CFR 200.405</u>?
 - Description of the process to be used among partners to resolve issues during the MOU duration period when consensus cannot be reached?
 - Description of the periodic modification and review process to ensure equitable benefit among One-Stop partners?
- 4. Do MOUs contain any additional costs agreed upon by the grant recipient, including:
 - Applicable career services that must be included.
 - > Shared operating costs and shared services that may be included.
- **5.** Does the grant recipient use a portion of funds made available under their program's authorizing Federal law (or fairly evaluated in-kind contributions) to pay the additional costs relating to the operation of the One-Stop delivery system (<u>20 CFR 678.760</u>)?

NFJP Questions

6. Does the NFJP have a compliant MOU with all applicable LWDBs?

Common Identifier

20 CFR 678.900(a)(c)(d)

Questions for Review and Discussion

1. As a required partner, is the "American Job Center" used as a general reference to the local one-stop center, or as the tag line "a proud partner of the American Job Center network" on all products, signage, programs, activities, services, electronic resources, facilities, and related property and new materials used in the One-Stop delivery system?

(C/E) Indicator 1.b.5: Establishing Contracts and Subawards

The grant recipient has established contracts and/or subawards to successfully operate the grant.

Citations

For Core Activity 1 only, the Reviewer will be required to make a determination on whether an indicator is either (C), (E) or both and identify the appropriate citation applicable to the indicator.

Instructions

Review the following documents (as applicable):

- SOW
- Project Timeline
- List of contracts and subawards
- Applicable Federal guidance (UG, WIOA, FOA, Law, Regulations, TEGLs, TENs, etc.)
- □ Identify services or goods to be procured, based on the SOW and project timeline.
- Determine whether the grant recipient established necessary contracts and/or subawards.

Tips

- If the grant has not procured services or goods that were outlined in the SOW and no action plan is in place, work with the grant recipient to create a timeline with milestones for the successful completion of procurement.
- This section considers only the timely establishment of the contract and subawards to successfully implement grant requirements. Refer to <u>Objective 2.d: Procurement and Contract Administration</u> to make compliance and qualitative determinations on contracts and subawards.

Questions for Review and Discussion

- 1. Has the grant recipient established contracts and/or subawards necessary to accomplish the goals of the grant?
- 2. What, if any, challenges, or delays has the grant recipient encountered in establishing necessary contracts or subawards?
- **3.** What is the grant recipient's action plan to establish the necessary contracts and/or subawards to accomplish the goals of the grant?
- 4. How will the delay in establishing the necessary contracts and/or subawards impact the overall implementation and successful outcomes of the grant?
- 5. If the contracts and/or subawards are in the midst of the procurement process at the time of review, at what stage are they in the process?

Objective 1.b: Implementation

(C/E) Indicator 1.b.6: Timely Equipment Purchases

The grant recipient has purchased equipment outlined in the SOW or requested approval to purchase equipment subsequent to grant award.

Citations

For Core Activity 1 only, the Reviewer will be required to make a determination on whether an indicator is either (C), (E) or both and identify the appropriate citation applicable to the indicator.

Instructions

- Review the following documents (as applicable):
 - SOW
 - Equipment Modifications and Request
 - List of equipment purchased
- Determine what equipment the grant recipient has identified as necessary to accomplish the goals of the grant. This may be found in the SOW and/or equipment modifications/requests.
- □ Identify whether the equipment has been purchased or is in the process of being purchased.
- Determine any impact a delay of equipment purchases may have on the overall success of the grant.

Tips

To review financial and administrative compliance of all equipment purchases, see Objective 2.c: Property Management to determine if the delegation of written prior approval authority is specified. For example, many formula grants awarded to States, includes a delegation of prior written approval authority for equipment purchases to the Governor.

Questions for Review and Discussion

- 1. What equipment or services, if any, did the grant recipient specify they would procure?
- 2. When must the equipment or service be purchased and in place to fully support the work outlined in the SOW?
- **3.** If the grant recipient is behind in the purchasing of equipment or services, how will the delay impact the overall implementation and outcome success of the grant?
- 4. What can the grant recipient do to ensure all equipment and services is purchased and in place to support successful execution of all grant activities?

Objective 1.C: Products and Deliverables

The grant recipient has documented and/or developed the products or deliverables outlined in the SOW, PIP, or State Plan or as required in applicable Federal guidance.

(C/E) Indicator 1.c.1: Sustainability Plan

The grant recipient has developed a plan for the continuation of grant goals, principles, and outcomes beyond the life of the grant. The sustainability plan has a clear vision, defines which principles/goals the grant recipient will sustain, outlines strategy to build collaboration between partners, defines strategies and methods for sustainability, and provides action steps.

Citation

For Core Activity 1 only, the Reviewer will be required to make a determination on whether an indicator is either (C), (E) or both and identify the appropriate citation applicable to the indicator.

Instructions

- Review the following documents (as applicable):
 - Sustainability Plan
 - > Applicable Federal guidance (UG, WIOA, FOA, Law, Regulations, TEGLs, TENs, etc.)
- If a sustainability plan has not yet been developed, interview key staff to identify the timeline for developing a sustainability plan.
- Identify if the grant recipient needs technical assistance to successfully create a sustainability plan.

Tips

- The sustainability plan is a plan for the continuation of a project's goals, principles, and efforts to achieve desired outcomes through activities that are consistent with the current conditions and workforce development needs of the area. Sustainability plans strengthen partner commitment by creating relationships that last beyond the life of a single grant. They can be used to market a project to potential funders and other possible partners once Federal funding has ended and guide the ongoing management of the project.
- For competitive awarded grants only <u>ETA's Sustainability Toolkit</u>.
- Various ETA programs also have sustainability toolkits specific to their program requirements.

Questions for Review and Discussion

- 1. How is the grant recipient planning for sustainability throughout the life of the grant? What actions are they taking to prepare for successful sustainability? Has the grant recipient identified other resources to sustain the project?
- 2. What aspects of the grant will continue after the grant ends?
- **3.** How will all practices be continuously evaluated to determine importance to program operations? What will it take to continue practices deemed crucial after the grant ends?
- 4. What functions, services, and/or activities are critical to sustain grant outcomes (i.e., case management, supportive services, etc.)? What resources have been identified to sustain program operations (i.e., allocated staff, training funds, etc.)?

- 5. How is the grant recipient training personnel during the grant to institutionalize the knowledge needed to continue the project after the grant ends?
- 6. How will deliverables produced during the grant, such as new curriculum, new website, and expanded marketing campaign, continue to support operations afterward?
- 7. Describe any changes in management structure and/or policies anticipated during the grant that help improve the efficiency and effectiveness of operations and support sustainability.

Objective 1.C: Products and Deliverables

(C/E) Indicator 1.c.2: Product Development

Specific products required in the FOA and/or applicable Federal guidance and outlined in the SOW have been developed.

Citation

For Core Activity 1 only, the Reviewer will be required to make a determination on whether an indicator is either (C), (E) or both and identify the appropriate citation applicable to the indicator.

Instructions

- Review the following documents (as applicable):
 - SOW
 - Work plan
 - Applicable Federal guidance (UG, WIOA, FOA, Law, Regulations, TEGLs, TENs, etc.)
- Identify any products or deliverables the grant recipient is required to develop and determine progress toward product development.

Questions for Review and Discussion

- 1. What is the grant recipient's plan and timeline for developing the product or deliverable?
- 2. What challenges does the grant recipient foresee in developing the product or deliverable on time? If the product or deliverable is not developed in a timely manner, what grant outcomes, if any, will be impacted and what is the grant recipient's corrective action plan to deliver on time?
- 3. What resources, partnerships, and/or contracts are needed to develop the product or deliverable on time? Does the grant recipient have these contracts, if necessary, in place?
- 4. What is the grant recipient's plan for distributing or posting grant products (if required)?

The grant recipient has documented and performed all service delivery activities outlined in the SOW, PIP, or State Plan related to serving businesses and engaging employer partners to ensure accomplishment of the grant/project goals.

(C/E) Indicator 1.d.1: Sector Strategies

The grant recipient engages in employer-driven partnerships of industry, education and training, and other stakeholders that focus on the workforce needs of key industries in a regional labor market to develop sector strategies.

Citation

For Core Activity 1 only, the Reviewer will be required to make a determination on whether an indicator is either (C), (E) or both and identify the appropriate citation applicable to the indicator.

Instructions

Review the following documents (as applicable):

- SOW/State Plan/Local Plan/PIP
- Applicable Federal guidance (UG, WIOA, FOA, Law, Regulations, TEGLs, TENs, etc.)
- Meeting minutes from Sector Strategy/Partnership Meetings
- Relevant labor market information (LMI)
- Determine the degree to which the grant recipient is engaged in sector strategies.
- Identify how the grant recipient decided upon the targeted industry or industries and how they have subsequently engaged key industry partners.
- □ Interview industry partners, to the extent possible, to understand their role in the sector partnership and the extent to which the partnership hears and responds to their stated needs.

Tips

Prior to the review, request meeting minutes and the background documentation (e.g., labor market information, skills gap analysis etc.) that supports the selection of targeted sectors as well as the initiatives that are being implemented to address the needs of those sectors.

Questions for Review and Discussion

- 1. What data is the grant recipient using to make decisions about target industries and education and training investments?
- 2. How are targeted industry sector employers providing input/involved in designing the programs and delivery of services to ensure their workforce needs are met?
- **3.** How do the grant recipient and its partners facilitate the delivery of workforce solutions to ensure they are responsive to the needs of workers and the targeted industry sector(s)?
- 4. How does the grant recipient measure sector strategy outcomes?
- 5. How will the grant recipient financially sustain sector work over time?
- 6. What personnel, policies, vision, and resources does the grant recipient have in place to continually support sector strategy outcomes?

Notes

Core Activity 1: Service Design & Delivery Objective 1.d: Business Services and Employer Engagement

(C/E) Indicator 1.d.2: Career Pathways Systems and Programs

The grant recipient has designed and implemented or participates in the design and implementation of career pathway systems and programs.

Citation

For Core Activity 1 only, the Reviewer will be required to make a determination on whether an indicator is either (C), (E) or both and identify the appropriate citation applicable to the indicator.

Instructions

- Review the following documents (as applicable):
 - State/Local Plan
 - SOW, PIP
- □ Applicable Federal guidance (UG, WIOA, FOA, Law, Regulations, TEGLs, TENs, etc.) Determine the grant recipient's role/requirements related to career pathways systems and programs.
- Through interviews, determine how the grant recipient has approached the creation of career pathways systems and programs.
- Assess the level of partner participation through discussions with pertinent partners and meeting minutes.

Tips

- Career Pathway System vs. Career Pathway Program:
 - A career pathway system is made up of multiple career pathway programs that span educational institutions, workforce and support service partners. These programs are all oriented around a shared understanding of the needs of industry. Often, tools like career pathway maps are used to talk with students and job seekers about how they can progress through education and training experiences to obtain employment.
 - A career pathway program offers a clear sequence of stackable credits and credentials, combined with support services, which enables students and job seekers to secure industry-relevant skills, certifications, and credentials and advance to higher levels of education and employment in high demand occupations.
- See <u>Career Pathways Toolkit: An Enhanced Guide and Workbook for System Development</u> for more information.

Questions for Review and Discussion

For grant recipients that are developing career pathway systems:

- 1. What Federal/State/local agencies and/or organizations has the grant recipient partnered with to develop career pathway systems?
- 2. Who is on the cross-agency leadership team and what are the roles of each member?
- 3. What are the leadership team's shared vision, mission, and goals for the career pathway system?

Core Activity 1: Service Design & Delivery Objective 1.d: Business Services and Employer Engagement

- 4. How were the sectors chosen for which the career pathway system/and or program is being developed?
- 5. What labor market analysis was used?
- 6. How are employers and/or industry leaders engaged in the development of the career pathway system? What are their specific roles?
- 7. Determine whether or not the developed career pathway systems have the following:
 - A clear sequence or pathway that combines education, training, and other services to meet the participant's needs and align with employer demands.
 - Helps an individual enter or advance within a specific occupation or occupational cluster.
 - Provides multiple entry and exit points to enable individuals to enter and exit at successively higher levels of skill development.
- 8. What funding needs and sources did the grant recipient identify to cover program development, maintenance, and participant costs?
- **9.** Is the grant recipient reforming State/local policy to align with vision and implementation of a coordinated workforce and education system?
- **10.** If so, what are the changes and how has it supported the implementation of a coordinated workforce and education system?
- **11.** What are the short-term and long-term system, program, and participant outcomes the grant recipient identified, developed, and defined to measure system change and performance?
- For grant recipients that are developing career pathway programs:
 - **12.** How were the sectors chosen for which the career pathway system/and or program is being developed?
 - 13. What labor market analysis was used?
 - 14. How are employers or industry leaders engaged in the development of the career pathway program? What are their specific roles?
 - **15.** Determine how the career pathway program offers a clear sequence or pathway that combines education coursework and/or training that lead to stackable credentials.
 - 16. How is the grant recipient measuring skill attainment along a career pathway?
Objective 1.d: Business Services and Employer Engagement

(C/E) Indicator 1.d.3: Business Services

The grant recipient maintains strong relationships with the business community and collaborates with system partners to provide coordinated business services. The grant recipient utilizes work-based training models such as internships, on-the-job training (OJT), customized training, registered apprenticeships, and incumbent worker training (IWT) to serve business needs, as outlined in the FOA and SOW/State Plan.

Citation

For Core Activity 1 only, the Reviewer will be required to make a determination on whether an indicator is either (C), (E) or both and identify the appropriate citation applicable to the indicator.

Instructions

- Review the following documents (as applicable):
 - SOW/State Plan/Local Plan/PIP
 - Applicable Federal guidance (UG, WIOA, FOA, Law, Regulations, TEGLs, TENs, etc.)
- Documentation that pertains to the grant recipient's business services provision (e.g., brochures, calendars of events, business services handbooks or policies, outreach materials, assessment tools, etc.). Determine through interviews how business services are conducted, how determinations on business customer needs are made, and how the grant recipient evaluates effective service to the business customer.

Tips

- Reviewers should carefully examine the grant recipient's approach to outreach and engagement with businesses. The approach should be based primarily on listening and responding to business' needs as this may go beyond a presentation of programs and services.
- The grant recipient should demonstrate the capacity and willingness to customize services where
 possible to meet specific business customer needs.

Questions for Review and Discussion

- 1. What is the grant recipient's strategy for serving business customers?
- 2. How does the grant recipient identify which businesses to approach?
- 3. How does the grant recipient partner with other agencies, programs, or organizations to coordinate outreach to businesses?
- 4. How does the grant recipient identify needs of the business customer and tailor services to their needs?
- 5. How are staff members trained to service businesses?
- 6. What resources are used to provide services?
- 7. How does the grant recipient track their engagement with business customers (e.g., spreadsheet, other MIS tools, etc.)?

Notes

Core Activity 1: Service Design & Delivery Objective 1.d: Business Services and Employer Engagement

The grant recipient is implementing the required service delivery strategy outlined in its award and is providing all required services to participants.

(C) Indicator 1.e.1: Service Delivery

The grant recipient provides access to the full array of participant services stipulated in the grant agreement.

Citation

NFJP <u>Grant Terms and Conditions</u>, <u>TEGL 18-16</u>, <u>20 CFR 685.300(b)</u>, <u>20 CFR 685.330</u>, <u>20 CFR 685.340</u>, <u>20 CFR 685.360</u>, <u>20 CFR 685.360</u>, <u>20 CFR 685.370</u>, <u>20 CFR 685.380</u>, <u>20 CFR 685.550</u>, and NFJP FOA (e.g., <u>FOA-ETA-20-08</u>)

Instructions

CMG Instructions

- Review the following documents (as applicable):
 - SOW/State Plan/Local Plan/PIP
 - > Applicable Federal guidance (UG, WIOA, FOA, Law, Regulations, TEGLs, TENs, etc.)
 - Subawards/Contracts
 - All applicable policies and procedures
 - MOUs
 - Program reports
- Ensure the grant recipient makes all services available in accordance with standards set forth in the SOW, State Plan/Local Plan, FOA, Federal guidance, and applicable policies and procedures.
- Determine customer flow and participant referral methods.
- Assess service integration efforts and MOU implications on service delivery.

NFJP Instructions

- □ Interview the appropriate members of the grant recipient's staff responsible for participant services.
- Answer all appropriate CMG and NFJP questions below in the Questions for Review and Discussion section.

Tips

NFJP Tips

- Eligible MSFW youth, as defined in <u>20 CFR 685.110</u>, are eligible to receive services as described in <u>20</u> <u>CFR 685.370</u>.
- Under certain circumstances, NFJP grant recipients may provide emergency assistance to H-2A Temporary Agricultural Workers (H-2A workers) to address an immediate and short-term need. NFJP grant recipients are expected to leverage available alternatives resources and coordinate continuously with SMAs and other partners, as outlined in the SMA's MOU with the NFJP grant recipient and its grant program plan, to raise awareness with respect to any underlying issues preventing the H-2A workers from receiving similar benefits or assistance, as required by the agricultural employer's certified job order or work contract. See <u>TEGL 18-16</u> for additional information. H-2A contracts specify wages and benefits, including housing and access to food. If NFJP grant recipients see H-2A workers come

seeking emergency services, it may indicate that a violation of the H-2A work contract exists. NFJP grant organizations should refer the information to the SMA.

Questions for Review and Discussion

CMG Questions

- 1. How does the grant recipient assure customer access to the full range of services (e.g., policies regarding customer flow, coordination requirements, etc.)?
- 2. Does the organization's services and customer flow appear to promote access to the full array of services available through the grant? What MIS or tool supports access to the full array of services available?
- **3.** What is the grant recipient's formal referral policy for customers who need services that are not available through this grant? Does practice appear to conform to this policy?
- 4. If applicable, how does the grant recipient engage in joint case management with partners that ensures coordination of services and tracks customers' progress toward achieving their goals?

NFJP Questions

- 5. Is the grant recipient providing the career services described in <u>WIOA</u> secs. 167(d) and 134(c)(2), and <u>20 CFR 685.380</u>? Is the grant recipient providing full range of services in the state/service area that are included in the approved program plan? If the grant recipient is providing services through an American Job Center, is the delivery of career services to eligible MSFWs by the grant recipient and through the AJC discussed in the required MOU between the LWDB and the grant recipient? See CFR <u>20 CFR 685.340</u>.
- 6. Is the grant recipient providing services through a case management approach emphasizing customer choice and ensure all services are focused on customer's needs to achieve each participant's employment goals or housing goals? See <u>20 CFR 685.300(b)</u> and <u>20 CFR 685.330</u>.
- Is the grant recipient providing training activities described in WIOA secs. 167(d) and 134(c)(3)(D), and <u>20 CFR 685.380</u>? See <u>20 CFR 685.350</u>.
- 8. Is the grant recipient providing housing services as described in its SOW and 20 CFR 685.360?
- **9.** Is the grant recipient providing services to eligible MSFW youth participants aged 14-24 as described in <u>20 CFR 685.370</u>?
- 10. Is the grant recipient providing related assistance services as described in 20 CFR 685.380?
- 11. How has the grant recipient leveraged available alternative resources?
- **12.** How is the grant recipient coordinating continuously with the SMA, Farm Labor Specialists and other community-based partners in providing services to H-2A workers?

(C) Indicator 1.e.2: Priority of Service

The grant recipient has an effective system for ensuring priority of services.

Citation

NFJP Grant Terms and Conditions, NFJP FOA (e.g., FOA-ETA-20-08)

Instructions:

CMG Instructions

Review the following documents (as applicable):

- SOW/State Plan/Local Plan/PIP
- > Applicable Federal guidance (UG, WIOA, FOA, Law, Regulations, TEGLs, TENs, etc.)
- Subawards/Contracts
- All applicable policies and procedures
- Confirm that the grant recipient ensures priority of service in accordance with standards set forth in the SOW, State Plan/Local Plan, FOA, Federal guidance, and applicable policies and procedures.
- Review information from the grant recipient regarding service priorities, including any additional populations established as service priorities.
- Answer all appropriate CMG and NFJP questions below in the Questions for Review and Discussion section.

NFJP Instructions

- □ Interview the appropriate members of the grant recipient's staff responsible for participant services.
- Answer all appropriate CMG and NFJP questions below in the Questions for Review and Discussion section.

Tips

 If applicable, Reviewers should check the triage/intake area for signs, brochures, and/or flyers that inform participants of veterans' priority of service.

Questions for Review and Discussion

CMG Questions

- 1. How do written policies and procedures ensure priority of service to veterans, covered individuals, and other priority populations?
- 2. How do policies and procedures embed service priorities into customer flow and decision making?
- 3. How does the grant recipient conduct outreach to priority populations?
- 4. How does the service delivery design reflect priority of services to veterans?
- 5. Do local service statistics or labor market information indicate that the populations identified by the grant recipient as priorities for service are being served on a priority basis?

NFJP Questions

- 6. Do written policies and procedures ensure priority of service to veterans? What policies and practices are in place to ensure grant staff routinely verify veteran status to facilitate priority of service?
- 7. How is the grant recipient ensuring that data on characteristics of individuals served is fully recorded and reported?

(C) Indicator 1.e.3: Eligibility/Enrollment

The grant recipient adheres to eligibility requirements when enrolling participants.

Citation

WIOA Sec. 167(i), 20 CFR 685.110, 20 CFR 677.150(b) , TEGL 18-16, and NFJP FOA (e.g., FOA-ETA-20-08)

Instructions

CMG Instructions

- Review the following documents (as applicable):
 - SOW/State Plan/Local Plan/PIP
 - Applicable Federal guidance (UG, WIOA, FOA, Law, Regulations, TEGLs, TENs, etc.)
 - All applicable policies, procedures, and tool(s) the grant recipient may have developed to support accurate eligibility documentation by staff, such as a checklist or desk reference
 - Data collection requirements
- Review the eligibility requirements, including data collection requirements, outlined in the FOA or ETA guidance.
- □ Interview program staff/case manager to determine how each eligibility requirement is documented.
- Review a sample of case files to ensure required eligibility documentation was obtained and the correct eligibility determination was made.
- □ Ensure eligibility is verified prior to the provision of services (if applicable).
- Answer all appropriate CMG and NFJP questions below in the Questions for Review and Discussion section.

NFJP Instructions

- Review the grant recipient plan.
- □ Interview the appropriate members of the grant recipient's staff responsible for participant services.
- Review Appendix <u>Tool NFJP-1 Pre-Monitoring Materials Request</u> and <u>Tool NFJP-2 File Review</u> <u>Worksheet</u> for the Participant File Review.
- Answer all appropriate CMG and NFJP questions below in the Questions for Review and Discussion section.

Tips

CMG Tips

- If errors or omissions are identified, note the specific exceptions, and advise the grant recipient to reverify the eligibility of any participant in question. If there appears to be a pattern of incorrect or incomplete eligibility determinations, advise the grant recipient to perform a complete review of its files to ensure that all participants are eligible. You may also want to include this as a required action in the monitoring report.
- If any participants are ineligible, advise the grant recipient that all costs associated with ineligible participants are questioned, and ETA may require that those costs are restored to the grant or repaid to ETA.

NFJP Tips

- Whether eligible individual is a participant, or a reportable individual depends on what services the individual receives, which should be based on what services the individual states they want, their plan, and assessment(s).
- See <u>20 CFR 685.360</u> and <u>TEGL 18-16</u> for eligibility information on when a grant recipient may provide related assistance services to eligible MSFWs).

Questions for Review and Discussion

CMG Questions

- 1. Does staff correctly determine that all participants are eligible for services? If not, why?
- 2. What tools do staff use to gather eligibility documentation and make decision about eligibility?
- 3. Is there training provided on eligibility documentation and determination?

NFJP Questions

- Is the grant recipient applying the correct definitions below to determine whether individuals qualify for services? See definitions in <u>20 CFR 685.110</u>:
 - Eligible Seasonal Farmworker
 - Eligible Migrant Farmworker
 - Eligible MSFW Youth
 - Dependent of an eligible MSFW
- 5. How do staff determine whether eligible individuals are participants or reportable individuals? Review participant files and organizational policies.

File Review

- Is the documentation in each case file sufficient to fully support the eligibility determination? Determine the date eligibility was established and when the first service was provided. If applicable, ensure eligibility is verified prior to the provision of services.
- 2. Are there any participants who are ineligible?

(C) Indicator 1.e.4: Assessment

The grant recipient administers participant assessments that accurately gauge participant capacity/aptitude and identify participant skills/interests. The results of assessments are used to customize participant service strategy and to ensure positive outcomes for each participant. The grant recipient utilizes assessments as one of many tools to provide quality services to its participants.

Citation

20 CFR 685.330

Instructions

CMG Instructions

- Review the following documents (as applicable):
 - SOW/State Plan/Local Plan/PIP
 - > Applicable Federal guidance (UG, WIOA, FOA, Law, Regulations, TEGLs, TENs, etc.)
 - All applicable policies and procedures
- Determine through the case manager and participant interviews how assessments inform participant services.
- Describe how adjustments are made and documented when identified along the pathway to completion.
- Review a sample of case files to ensure assessments accurately gauge participant capacity/aptitude and identify participant skills/interests.
- Determine through case file review whether the assessment process is generally effective in matching participants with appropriate service options to achieve desired outcomes.

NFJP Instructions

- □ Interview the appropriate members of the grant recipient's staff responsible for participant services.
- □ Review <u>Tool NFJP-2 File Review Worksheet</u> for the Participant File Review.
- Answer all appropriate CMG and NFJP questions below in the Questions for Review and Discussion section.

Tips

 Reviewers should determine whether the assessment process is effective in matching participants with appropriate service options. Appropriate service options should include partner services.

Questions for Review and Discussion

CMG Questions

- 1. What assessments are required by the grant? How must they be documented?
- 2. At what point(s) in service delivery does the grant recipient assess participants? What types of assessments does the grant recipient employ?
- 3. Does the grant recipient ask participants for any other assessments they may have completed with a partner program/organization?

Core Activity 1: Service Design & Delivery Objective 1.e: Participant Services

- 4. How are assessments used to customize participant services and inform the participant service plan? How do assessments help determine suitability for training, educational course work and/or employment?
- 5. Which, if any, assessments are used periodically throughout the period of performance to gauge participant progress?

NFJP Questions

- 6. What type of assessments are employed and how do they help facilitate migrant and seasonal farmworkers' access to NFJP services and other critical services?
- **7.** Is a grant recipient's career assessment used to identify an individual's skill level, education and career goals, and other service needs?

Note: Use career assessments in a meaningful way rather than to prequalify or "screen out" potential participants.

- 8. Does the grant recipient implement strategies to address a participant's needs as identified through career planning, an objective assessment, and/or an Individual Employment Plan (IEP)? If so, describe assessment approach.
- 9. Are services provided through a case-management approach emphasizing customer choice?

File Review

1. Are assessments included in the participant file? Do they align with case notes and participant service strategy?

(C/E) Indicator 1.e.5: Participant Service Plan

A participant service plan is developed based on the participant assessment and includes an appropriate combination of services to address their needs and support desired outcomes. The plan is revisited periodically to reflect participant progress and to address any items that might have changed over time.

Citation

For Core Activity 1 only, the Reviewer will be required to make a determination on whether an indicator is either (C), (E) or both and identify the appropriate citation applicable to the indicator.

Instructions

- Review the following documents (as applicable):
 - SOW/State Plan/Local Plan/PIP
 - Applicable Federal guidance (UG, WIOA, FOA, Law, Regulations, TEGLs, TENs, etc.)
 - All applicable policies and procedures
- Determine whether the grant recipient creates a service plan for all participants.
- Determine whether the participant service plan is periodically updated to reflect progress and if there is a written procedure to address items that may need to be modified.
- Determine through the case manager and participant interviews to what degree participants are engaged in the participant service plan development process and the extent to which it is used as a tool to guide participant service provision.
- Interview, if time permits, a sample of participants and ask if they actively participated in the development of their service plans, if they are fully aware of their employment goal(s), and how the service plan is intended to help them reach that goal.

Tips

- Depending on the grant type, the participant service plan could be referred to as an Individual Employment Plan, Individualized Career Plan, Individual Service Strategy, or something similar.
- The development of the participant service plan can play a critical role in the participant's success. It helps customers understand how their goals are met through specific activities.

Questions for Review and Discussion

- 1. How does the grant recipient ensure that the participant service plan identifies and meets specific needs of each individual participant?
- 2. How do case/program managers engage participants in the development of the participant service plan?
- **3.** How does the participant service plan include integrated partner services, as appropriate, to meet individual outcomes?

File Review

1. Are participant service plans included in the participant file?

Core Activity 1: Service Design & Delivery Objective 1.e: Participant Services

- 2. Does the participant service plan reflect the needs and barriers identified through the assessment process?
- 3. Is there evidence in the file that the case manager discussed the assessment results with the participant and that they jointly developed the participant service plan?
- 4. Does the participant service plan include both short- and long-term goals?
- 5. Do the goals align with the participant performance outcomes identified in the grant (i.e., employed, measurable skills gain, employment retention, credential attainment)?
- 6. Do the case notes document that there is ongoing contact between the case manager and the participant, that the participant's progress is being tracked, and that the service plan is updated when any change in circumstances, goals, or planned activities and services occurs?
- 7. Are there any extended lapses in service? If yes, ask the case manager to explain why.

(C/E) Indicator 1.e.6: Supportive Services

Supportive services are being provided to participants as needed to overcome barriers to participation in and completion of the participant service plan.

Citation

NFJP FOA (e.g., FOA-ETA-20-08)

Instructions

- Review the following documents (as applicable):
 - SOW/State/Local Plan/PIP
 - Applicable Federal guidance (UG, WIOA, FOA, Law, Regulations, TEGLs, TENs, etc.)
 - All applicable policies and procedures
- Determine whether supportive services are an allowable cost. If not, determine how the grant recipient works with partners to obtain necessary supportive services. Note any budgetary limitations.
- Review policies and procedures governing supportive services. Through case file review, determine the following:
 - > Whether participants who need supportive services are being offered services.
 - Whether supportive services that were provided were done in accordance with FOA guidance and the grant recipient's policies and procedures.

Tips

 Supportive service resources may include, but are not limited to, transportation, childcare, dependent care, housing, and needs-related payments that are necessary to enable an individual to participate in grant activities.

Questions for Review and Discussion

- 1. Are there written policies and procedures for the provision of supportive services? If yes, how is staff trained on these policies and procedures?
- 2. How does the grant recipient determine whether a participant needs supportive services? What financial needs analysis is conducted to identify and document financial barriers to participation that can be overcome through supportive services?
- 3. Are any supportive services provided through partner organizations? If yes, what are the partnerprovided services? What is the mechanism used to request support from partners? What follow-up is conducted to ensure that the participant actually received the service?
- **4.** Are there any specialized supportive services that are being provided in accordance with the FOA (e.g., financial literacy, mental health counseling, etc.)?
- 5. Does the grant recipient provide supportive services and needs-related payments? If so, is there an approved written policy or procedure for the provision of needs-related payments? How does the policy or procedure ensure that needs-related payments are essential to participant engagement in the program activities? What documentation is required for needs-related payments?

Core Activity 1: Service Design & Delivery Objective 1.e: Participant Services

File Review

- 1. Do the case notes and participant files identify the barriers that may prevent the participant from participating in and successfully completing the participant service plan?
- 2. Is there evidence that supportive services have actually been provided in accordance with both the plan and the grant recipient's policies and procedures?

(C/E) Indicator 1.e.7: Training Services

Participants receive training as needed to progress toward achieving their employment goals. Training is in an in-demand occupation and delivered by an accredited provider, as applicable.

Citations

For Core Activity 1 only, the Reviewer will be required to make a determination on whether an indicator is either (C), (E) or both and identify the appropriate citation applicable to the indicator.

Instructions

- Review the following documents (as applicable):
 - SOW/State/Local Plan/PIP
 - Applicable Federal guidance (UG, WIOA, FOA, Law, Regulations, TEGLs, TENs, etc.)
 - All applicable policies and procedures
 - Sample MOUs or work-based training/ on-the job training (OJT) agreements/ contracts
- Determine what the training requirements are required for the grant. Review policies and procedures governing training services.
- Assess, through the case manager interview, how training determinations are made.
- Ensure, through the participant interview(s) and case file reviews, participants are involved in training program selection and training is appropriate for the participant within the current labor market.

Questions for Review and Discussion

- 1. Is the grant recipient providing the full range of training services stipulated in the grant agreement? If not, why? Does this require an SOW change?
- 2. Does the range of training options include work-based training? If so, does the grant recipient have MOUs or work-based training/OJT agreements/contracts/registered apprenticeship agreements in place?
- 3. For participants receiving training to advance along a career pathway, what training costs does the grant provide? Are there training costs that are covered through financial aid or through other leveraged funds?
- **4.** How does the grant recipient ensure the participant can continue on the pathway without continued funding?

File Review

- 1. If training is needed to meet an employment goal, does the file reflect that a training plan has been developed that is consistent with achieving the employment goal?
- 2. Do participant files reflect regular contact between case managers and participants to discuss the participant's progress toward employment goals?
- 3. If the participant is not on track to complete the training, what has the case manager done to address the problem?

Core Activity 1: Service Design & Delivery Objective 1.e: Participant Services

Work-Based Training Instructions

- Review the following documents (as applicable):
 - SOW/State/Local Plan/PIP
 - Applicable Federal guidance (UG, WIOA, FOA, Law, Regulations, TEGLs, TENs, etc.)
 - All applicable policies and procedures
 - MOUs/work-based training contracts
- Determine the extent to which the grant recipient utilizes work-based training models.
- Determine how the grant recipient engages employers to provide this training, based on the SOW/Local Plan and interviews with staff.
- □ Review any contracts or MOUs to ensure compliance.
- Review participant and employer files to ensure all work-based training requirements are met and documented in the file.
- Interview employers who provide work-based training to determine satisfaction with grant recipient interactions and work-based training experience.

Questions for Review and Discussion

- 1. How has the grant recipient engaged employers and educators in designing the work-based training component of their project to ensure meaningful skill development?
- 2. How do sector strategies play a role in the development of work-based training programs?
- **3.** Has the grant recipient developed plans with employers to support entry and advancement into a career track with the business or industry?

(C) Indicator 1.e.8: Placement

Grant recipient provides job search, referral, and other services that help participants obtain employment.

Citations

Approved Annual Plan, NFJP FOA (e.g., FOA-ETA-20-08)

Instructions

CMG Instructions

- Review the following documents (as applicable):
 - SOW/State/Local Plan/PIP
 - Applicable Federal guidance (UG, WIOA, FOA, Law, Regulations, TEGLs, TENs, etc.)
 - All applicable policies and procedures
- Determine employment placement requirements and goals as prescribed by documents above.
- Assess participant employment placement strategy through the case manager, job developer, or business services representative interview.

NFJP Instructions

- □ Interview the appropriate members of the grant recipient's staff responsible for participant services.
- Answer all appropriate CMG and NFJP questions below in the Questions for Review and Discussion section.

Tips

NFJP Tips

ETA recommends for reviewers to read TEGL 14-18 Appendix III to see different examples of service type and what triggers participation and what counts towards performance calculations. For example, Placement Assistance (includes "referred to employment")(staff assisted) triggers participation. If an individual is employed after exit in the 2nd quarter and 4th quarters they can be counted in performance calculations.

Questions for Review and Discussion

CMG Questions

- 1. What job search or other job development services does the grant recipient provide to assist the participant in finding employment?
- 2. How are participants served post-training to support placement into employment, retention, advancement along a career pathway, if appropriate, etc.?
- 3. What measures were taken to ensure that employment placement fell within the industry that the participant was trained for?

NFJP Questions

4. Is the grant recipient complying with the guidance in <u>TEGL 14-18</u>, <u>TEGL 23-19</u>, and other guidance related to performance reporting?

Core Activity 1: Service Design & Delivery Objective 1.e: Participant Services

- 5. How do the grant recipient's policies and procedures to provide job search, referral, and other services that help participants obtain employment align with their established MOUs with the SMA and LWDB?
- 6. Does the grant recipient have policies and procedures in place to determine how it will work with others to help participants obtain employment and how they will count towards performance calculations?
- 7. Does the grant recipient have policies and procedures in place to determine how it will determine placements, including those who are co-enrolled in other WIOA funded services and dual enrolled in another NFJP funded program?

(C/E) Indicator 1.e.9: Follow-up Services

The grant recipient maintains frequent contact with participants and provides allowable services to help ensure successful grant-related outcomes.

Citation

For Core Activity 1 only, the Reviewer will be required to make a determination on whether an indicator is either (C), (E) or both and identify the appropriate citation applicable to the indicator.

Instructions

- Review the following documents (as applicable):
 - SOW/State/Local Plan/PIP
 - Applicable Federal guidance (UG, WIOA, FOA, Law, Regulations, TEGLs, TENs, etc.)
 - All applicable policies and procedures
- Determine through interviews and case file reviews the extent to which follow-up services are provided to participants after attaining unsubsidized employment or post-program participation.
- Ensure adherence to any follow-up requirements is outlined in the FOA, SOW, and applicable Federal guidance.

Questions for Review and Discussion

- 1. What is the grant recipient's written plan for providing follow-up services to grant participants who successfully completed the program? What follow-up services are being provided to the participants?
- 2. Do case managers stay in regular contact with participants' post-program completion? Is there a policy or procedure that defines and requires "regular contact" with grant participants? If yes, how is "regular contact" defined? How does the grant recipient achieve the standard in the definition?
- 3. Where follow-up is not a requirement, how does the grant recipient determine whether follow-up is necessary?
- 4. Does the grant recipient require follow-up with participants who did not complete the program or failed to achieve program goals such as employment? If yes, what does that follow-up look like (i.e., method of communication, timeframe that follow-up is conducted, strategies for reaching unresponsive participants, etc.)?

CORE ACTIVITY 2: GRANT OPERATIONS



Core Activity 2 addresses grant operations that support the successful administration of the program/project. The programmatic and fiscal operations of the grant/project help effectively manage the delivery of the services outlined in the SOW, project plan or State plan and agreed upon and approved by the Grant Officer

INTRODUCTION

The purpose of Core Activity 2 is to assist the Reviewer in the evaluation of the grant recipient's operations that include the programmatic and fiscal administration of the project. Core Activity 2 is dissected into nine objectives to help the Reviewer determine compliance and effectiveness of the grant's operations. Because each grant type has different programmatic requirements, the Reviewer must carefully review each objective and its indicators to determine whether it applies to the grant under review.

<u>Objective 2.a: Project Management</u>: The grant recipient has an adequate system in place to manage the grant/project, including any specific award conditions, prior approval of project modifications, and closeout requirements.

<u>Objective 2.b: Budget</u>: The grant recipient has a financial management system or budget control mechanism in place to monitor spending, determine allowability of costs, compare and reconcile the budget to actual expenditures. The system also has triggers for budget modifications when deemed necessary.

<u>Objective 2.c: Property Management</u>: The grant recipient maintains a property management system in accordance with all prior approval requirements, terms and conditions of the award, and written programmatic policies and procedures.

<u>Objective 2.d: Procurement and Contract Administration</u>: The grant recipient maintains an adequate procurement/purchasing system that includes written procedures and ensures that all contracting or procurement actions are performed in a manner that provides for full and open competition.

<u>Objective 2.e: Performance Management</u>: The grant recipient maintains a performance management system to manage, track, and measure performance and operating goals, indicators, milestones, and expected outcomes that comply with the terms and conditions of the award.

<u>Objective 2.f: Subrecipient Management & Oversight</u>: If applicable and as a pass-through entity (PTE), the grant recipient manages all of its subrecipients and tracks their performance and compliance in meeting the terms and conditions of the subaward.

<u>Objective 2.g: Records Management</u>: The grant recipient maintains a system and implements procedures to manage and secure all financial records, supporting documents, statistical records, and all other records pertinent to the Federal award.

<u>Objective 2.h: Personnel</u>: The grant recipient's management and staffing are aligned with the SOW, State Plan, or project plan and designed to assure responsible and ethical management of the grant/project.

<u>Objective 2.i: Civil Rights, Complaints, Grievances & Incident Reporting</u>: The grant recipient has a system in place to ensure the Federal Civil Rights complaints, program complaints, grievances, and incidents are handled properly and in accordance with Federal requirements.

INSTRUCTIONS

Each indicator in Core Activity 2 is identified as (C) for compliance that must be met or (E) for effectiveness that may not result in a compliance issue but can develop into one, if not addressed. Issues identified as effectiveness issues may result in an area of concern and do not have to be formally addressed by the grant recipient in a formal response to the monitoring report. Regulatory citations are referenced in and throughout this activity, as most of these objectives are requirements of the Uniform Guidance.

- The Reviewer looks at each of the objective and indicators to determine if applicable to the grant/ program under review.
- If further review of any of these systems is necessary based on the Reviewer's findings, obtain copies
 of all documents relevant to the Reviewer's findings to share with management in the Regional Office
 and with Office of Grants Management (OGM) staff, as appropriate.
- If a compliance indicator is not met, it will result in a finding due to a violation (condition) of a specific compliance requirement contained in law, regulations, Uniform Guidance, national policies, Grant Terms and Conditions, ETA policy guidance, and/or the grant agreement. Negative responses to an indicator will lead to a determination of noncompliance. Collect evidence as adequate documents must support written findings and be contained in the review file.

CORE ACTIVITY 2 – GRANT OPERATIONS

Summary of objective and indicators

Objective 2.a: Project Management

Indicator 2.a.1: Specific Award Conditions Indicator 2.a.2: Prior Approval of Project Modifications Indicator 2.a.3: Closeout Requirements

Objective 2.b: Budget

Indicator 2.b.1: Budget Controls Indicator 2.b.2: Budget Modifications

Objective 2.c: Property Management

Indicator 2.c.1: Insurance Coverage Indicator 2.c.2: Real Property Indicator 2.c.3: Equipment Indicator 2.c.4: Rental or Leasing Costs for Property Indicator 2.c.5: Supplies Indicator 2.c.6: Intangible Property

Objective 2.d: Procurement and Contract Administration

Indicator 2.d.1: Procurement Standards Indicator 2.d.2: Competition Indicator 2.d.3: Methods of Procurement Indicator 2.d.4: Cost or Price Analysis Indicator 2.d.5: Contract Administration

Objective 2.e: Performance Management

Indicator 2.e.1: Performance Reporting Indicator 2.e.2: Progress Monitoring Indicator 2.e.3: Data Validation

Objective 2.f: Subrecipient Management & Oversight

Indicator 2.f.1: Subrecipient and Contractor Determination Indicator 2.f.2: Pre-Award Risk Analysis Indicator 2.f.3: Post Subaward Responsibilities Indicator 2.f.4: Subrecipient Monitoring

Objective 2.g: Records Management

Indicator 2.g.1: Record Retention Indicator 2.g.2: Accessibility Indicator 2.g.3: Protected Personally Identifiable Information Indicator 2.g.4: Custody and Transfer

Objective 2.h: Personnel

Indicator 2.h.1: Personnel Policy and Procedures Indicator 2.h.2: Staff Positions Indicator 2.h.3: Salaries Indicator 2.h.4: Organizational Chart

Objective 2.i: Civil Rights, Complaints, Grievances & Incident Reporting

Indicator 2.i.1: Policies and Procedures Indicator 2.i.2: Notices Indicator 2.i.3: Facilities Indicator 2.i.4: Grievance and Complaint System Indicator 2.i.5: Incident Reporting

Objective 2.a: Project Management

The grant recipient has an adequate system in place to manage the grant/project, including any specific award conditions, project modifications, and closeout requirements.

(C) Indicator 2.a.1: Specific Award Conditions

The grant recipient has award conditions that may include an industry focus, occupational targets, certain populations to be served and allowable grant activities specified by ETA upon which it must adhere to.

Citation

2 CFR 200.207

Instructions

Review the FOA and the grant recipient's award document for any specific award conditions that were imposed by ETA.

Questions for Review and Discussion

- What systems or procedures does the grant recipient have in place to monitor varying components (industry focus, occupational targets, specific populations/eligible participants and an arrangement of activities and services) of the project/grant that will allow it to meet the conditions in the FOA or grant award?
- 2. Are there any additional or unique award conditions placed on the grant recipient by ETA? If so, how is the grant recipient adhering and satisfying these requirements as well?
- **3.** If the grant recipient is not meeting one or more specific award conditions of the grant/project, what steps or procedures does it have in place to correct/remedy the issue?

(C) Indicator 2.a.2: Prior Approval of Project Modifications

The grant recipient is aware of the modification process that require prior written approval from the Federal awarding agency for certain changes to the project or budget. The process installed by the grant recipient ensures that prior written approval is obtained in a timely manner.

Citations

2 CFR 200.308, 2 CFR 200.407, 2 CFR 2900.9-2900.12, 20 CFR 683.235, and Grant Terms and Conditions

Instructions

- □ Interview key personnel to understand the project/budget modification process.
- Review the grant recipient's procedures for assessing the grant/project and the need for a possible project modification.

Tips

- The Uniform Guidance contains the areas and items of costs requiring prior approval. Please refer to <u>Resource I: List of Items Requiring Prior Approval</u>. DOL's exceptions specify the form, timeframe, and authority in which requests must be submitted to the Department. Items of cost included in the SOW or budget as awarded do not constitute prior approval. Please refer to the terms and conditions of the grant agreement.
 - State Formula Grant Recipients: Please review the terms and conditions of the grant agreement to determine if the prior approval authority has been delegated to the Governor. If no such language exists in the grant agreement or grant modification requires prior approval, then the prior approval criteria in the Uniform Guidance applies.
 - Competitive or Discretionary Grant Recipients: Certain items of costs included in the SOW or budget as awarded does not constitute prior approval. See <u>Resource I: List of Items</u> <u>Requiring Prior Approval</u>. For budget modifications to grant awards over the Simplified Acquisition Threshold, ETA restricts the transfer of funds among cost categories without prior approval from the Grant Officer. The cumulative amount of such transfers exceeds or is expected to exceed 10 percent of the total budget as last approved by ETA. The Simplified Acquisition Threshold is set at \$150,000 as of 2017. Please refer to the Federal Acquisition Regulation (FAR) for the most updated amount.
 - During the sample testing of transactions at <u>Objective 3.f: Allowable Costs and Cost</u> <u>Classification</u>, ensure that proper prior approval was given prior to the action (e.g., purchasing, contracting, etc.)

Questions for Review and Discussion

- 1. Does the grant recipient have policies and procedures in place when grant modifications need to be made? Does the mechanism allow for a 30-day notice?
- 2. Are grant management staff aware of modifications that require prior approval? Are they also aware of ETA-specific requirements related to revisions of program plans including pre-approval, timeliness of requests, and Grant Officer authority for revision of program plans? See <u>Objective 2.b: Budget</u>.

Core Activity 2: Grant Operations Objective 2.a: Project Management

- **3.** Has the grant recipient made any changes to the approved SOW without prior approval? If so, have they been notified that such change is not recognized by the Grant Officer?
- 4. Has the grant recipient complied with the prior approval requirements of the award in relation to non-SOW, non-budget-related modification prior approvals (e.g., equipment, renovations, etc.)?
- 5. Did the grant recipient receive Grant Officer approval prior to the action taken or cost incurred?

(C) Indicator 2.a.3: Closeout Requirements

The grant recipient has a process in place for timely completion of closeout of its grant and, if applicable, subawards of its subrecipient(s).

Citations

2 CFR 200.16, 2 CFR 200.331(a)(6), 2 CFR 200.333, 2 CFR 200.343, and 2 CFR 2900.15

Instructions

- Obtain the grant recipient's closeout policy and procedure and walk through the process with key personnel to ensure that any required closeout documentation is submitted appropriately and timely to ETA's closeout unit.
- Verify that the closeout policy and procedure specify the following action to be completed at the end of the grant's period of performance [2 CFR 200.343(a)-(g)]:
 - Submit, not later than 90 calendar days after the end date of the period of performance, all financial, performance, and other reports as required by the terms and conditions of the Federal award.
 - Liquidate all accruals incurred under the Federal award not later than 90 calendar days after the end date of the period of performance as specified in the terms and conditions of the Federal award [2 CFR 2900.15].
 - Obtain timely invoices and make prompt payments to the subrecipient for allowable reimbursable costs under the Federal award being closed out, if applicable.
 - Refund any balances of unobligated cash to ETA that was paid in advance or was paid and are not authorized to be retained by the grant recipient for use in other projects.
 - Make a settlement for any upward or downward adjustments to the Federal share of costs after closeout reports are received from its subrecipients. Account for any real or personal property acquired with Federal funds or received from ETA. See <u>Objective 2.c: Property Management</u> regarding disposition of Federally-funded real and personal property.
 - Complete all closeout actions for Federal awards no later than one year after receipt and acceptance of all required final reports, if applicable, in the capacity of a pass-through entity (PTE).
- Review the pass-through entity's closeout policies and procedures for subawards and verify that closeouts are completed on a timely basis.

Tips

Closeout does not affect other subsequent actions that DOL may take on regarding a grant award; or that a pass-through entity may take on a subrecipient. Closeout does not affect the following: recovery of disallowed costs, recovery of unused funds, debts owed to the Federal government, access to records, property management, and audit requirements. Please be aware that DOL is required to follow the Grants Oversight and New Efficiency Act (GONE Act), signed into <u>Public Law 114-117</u> on January 28, 2016. DOL must close out grants within two years from the expiration of the grant's period of performance. Therefore, it is imperative that the PTEs and grant recipients have timely grant closeout policies and procedures.

During review of the subaward closeout, ensure the grant recipient addresses all subrecipients' records that are related to the Federal award. Also, in the event that a subrecipient cannot meet these requirements, the grant recipient must properly maintain grant records. The grant recipient's procedures should include a request and transfer of the subrecipient's records if applicable.

Questions for Review and Discussion

- 1. Does the grant recipient have a procedure in place to assure timely submission of required closeout documentation within 90 calendar days of the end date of the grant period of performance?
- 2. Does the grant recipient have a procedure in place to accurately accrue costs at the end of the period of performance and liquidate those accruals during the 90-day closeout period? How does the grant recipient ensure and accurately reports accrued costs on the final ETA-9130 Financial Report and liquidates those accruals prior to submitting the closeout ETA-9130 Financial Report?
- 3. Does the PTE have closeout procedures for subawards? If so, do they address the following?
 - Property and supply disposition?
 - Final payment?
 - Prepaid costs?
 - Final deliverable of performance outcomes?
 - Post-closeout adjustments?
- **4.** Does the PTE incorporate appropriate terms and conditions in subawards concerning closeout requirements?
- 5. Are subrecipients made aware of and compliant with the records access and retention requirements of the grant?
- 6. Has the PTE addressed if the subrecipient records, pertinent to the grant project, will be retained by the subrecipient or transferred to the PTE for the duration of the applicable retention period?

Objective 2.b: Budget

The grant recipient has a financial management system or budget control mechanism in place to monitor spending, determine allowability of costs, compare and reconcile the budget to actual expenditures. The system also has triggers for budget modifications when deemed necessary.

(C) Indicator 2.b.1: Budget Controls

The grant recipient has an approved budget that is compared to actual expenditures to ensure that funds are obligated and spent within the authorized period of performance.

Citations:

2 CFR 200.302(b)(5) and 2 CFR 200.308

Instructions:

- Interview the staff primarily responsible for the budget.
- □ Review the grant recipient's most current approved budget and budget narrative.
- □ Compare what is budgeted to actual expenditures.
- Use <u>Tool E: Budget Comparison Tool</u> to assist with this indicator.

Tips

The financial standards applicable to all Federal awards contain the requirement for a "planned vs. actual" analysis. The standards state that the financial system must provide for "comparison of expenditure with budget amounts for each Federal award." This financial standard applies equally to formula grant recipients and competitive awardees. Prior approval authority has been granted to Governors for formula grants, but the provisions remain in effect for all awardees.

Questions for Review and Discussion

- 1. How does the grant recipient know when a budget modification is required, including the allowable budget line-item flexibility?
- 2. Are managers and program staff regularly informed of changes in the budget or given routine updates comparing budgeted items to actual costs?
- 3. Does the grant recipient have a process to review budget versus actual expenditures?
- 4. What is the frequency of the organization performing a budget-to-actual expenditure analysis?

(C) Indicator 2.b.2: Budget Modifications

The grant recipient is aware of the budgetary realignments that require prior written approval from the Federal awarding agency and has developed procedures to request prior written approval in a timely manner.

Citation

<u>2 CFR 200.308, 2 CFR 200.407, 2 CFR 2900.9-2900.12, 20 CFR 683.235, and Grant Terms and Conditions</u>

Instructions

- Interview the staff primarily responsible for modifying the budget.
- Review the grant recipient's last approved budget and the grant's most current budget.

Tips

- Formula or State grant recipients: States have the authority and the flexibility to shift dollar resources among allowable cost categories or budget line items. Unless specified in the grant agreement, for those items requiring prior approval in the Uniform Guidance (e.g., budget realignment), the authority to grant or deny approval is delegated to the Governor for WIOA Youth, Adult, and Dislocated Worker and under the Wagner-Peyser Act. Please refer to the to the grant agreement for further information.
- Competitive or Discretionary grant recipients: For grant awards over the Simplified Acquisition Threshold, ETA restricts the transfer of funds among cost categories without prior approval from the Grant Officer. The cumulative amount of such transfers exceeds or is expected to exceed 10 percent of the total budget as last approved by ETA. The Simplified Acquisition Threshold is set at \$150,000 as of 2017. Please refer to the Federal Acquisition Regulation (FAR) for the most updated amount.

Questions for Review and Discussion

- 1. Does the grant recipient have policies and procedures when grant/project modifications need to be made? Does the mechanism allow for a 30-day notice? Did the grant recipient receive prior approval from the Grant Officer?
- 2. If the grant award exceeds the Simplified Acquisition Threshold, does the cumulative amount of any transfers exceed or is it expected to exceed 10 percent of the total budget as last approved by ETA?

Objective 2.c: Property Management

The grant recipient maintains a property management system in accordance with all prior approval requirements, terms and conditions of the award, and written programmatic policies and procedures.

(C) Indicator 2.c.1: Insurance Coverage

The grant recipient has at least the minimum equivalent insurance coverage for real property and/or equipment acquired or improved with grant funds.

Citation

2 CFR 200.310

Instructions

- Review a listing of the grant recipient's real property, equipment purchased, or capital improvements that were purchased with grant funds.
- Review the grant recipient's insurance policy for the real property and equipment, or capital improvements.

Tips

 Federally-owned property need not be insured unless required by the terms and conditions of the Federal award.

Questions for Review and Discussion

1. Does the grant recipient have minimum insurance coverage for real property and equipment acquired with grant funds?

Objective 2.c: Property Management

(C) Indicator 2.c.2: Real Property

The grant recipient has policies and procedures in place for the acquisition, management, and disposition of real property purchased with grant funds.

Citations

2 CFR 200.311, 20 CFR 683.240, and 20 CFR 688.550

Instructions

- Verify that the program authorizes the purchase of real property. (Examine the FOA and/or program statue/regulations for guidance.)
- Review the grant recipient's property management system for proper acquisition, use, and disposition of real property.
- Review property records including financial statements for the accuracy and accountability of real property.
- □ If real property was purchased using grant funds, ensure that the grant recipient received approval from DOL-ETA prior to the purchase of the property.

Tips

- Grant recipients cannot spend grant funds on construction, purchase of facilities or buildings, or other capital expenditures for improvements to land or building, except with the prior written approval of the Secretary. The YouthBuild grants can purchase real property under certain conditions.
- Formula or State Grant Recipients (WIOA programs and Wagner-Peyser): For title I and title III grants with Federal equity in the real property, please refer to <u>20 CFR 683.240</u> for instructions for using real property with Federal equity.
- Competitive or Discretionary Grant Recipients (YouthBuild only): For costs associated with real property treated in the YouthBuild program, please refer to <u>20 CFR 688.550</u> for instructions.
- If the grant recipient purchases a building with grant funds, it cannot charge depreciation to the grant for the same building. If so, depreciation costs charged to the grant would be unallowable to ETA grant funds. Additionally, Reed Act or SESA buildings can no longer charge or amortize their Federally funded properties.

Questions for Review and Discussion

- 1. Does the grant recipient have policies and procedures in place when acquiring, managing, and disposing of real property purchased with grants funds?
- 2. For any real property that was purchased with grant funds, was prior approval received prior to the acquisition or disposition of that property?
- 3. WIOA Youth, Adult, and Dislocated Worker and Wagner-Peyser Act funds grants only, for items that have not been delegated to the Governor for prior approval, did the grant recipient receive prior approval from the Grant Officer or the Secretary prior to performing the action? Grant actions not delegated to the Governor include:
 - Disposal of real property
 - Disposition or sale of JTPA- and WIA-funded real property

Core Activity 2: Grant Operations Objective 2.c: Property Management **4.** If applicable and with the exception of YouthBuild grants, did the grant recipient report the expending of real property proceeds on its ETA-9130 Financial Report (line item 11b – Real Property Proceeds Expended)?

(C) Indicator 2.c.3: Equipment

The grant recipient has policies and procedures in place for the acquisition, management, and disposition of equipment purchased with grant funds.

Citation

2 CFR 200.313

Instructions

- Review the grant recipient's policies and procedures on purchasing, managing, and disposing of equipment.
 - With the exception of State grant recipients, proceeds from the sale or disposition of equipment purchased with grant funds must follow the Uniform Guidance at <u>2 CFR 200.313(e)</u>.
- Accompany grant recipient personnel to verify the existence and condition of the equipment.

Tips

- State or Formula Grant Recipients: A State must use, manage, and dispose of equipment in accordance with State laws and procedures.
- Competitive or Discretionary Grant Recipients: Non-State grant recipients must receive prior approval from the Grant Officer for the purchase of any equipment (tangible personal property), including information technology systems with a per-unit acquisition cost of \$5,000 or more, and a useful life of more than one year. The equipment must be used for originally-authorized purpose until funding ceases or the equipment is no longer needed for the grant project.
- As long as the equipment is needed, whether or not the project continues to be supported by the Federal award, the equipment may be retained. When the equipment is no longer needed for the original program or project, it may be used for either other DOL-funded activities or for activities under Federal awards received other than from DOL, including information technology systems.
- With the exception of State grant recipients, proceeds from the sale of equipment purchased with grant funds must follow disposition instructions set forth in the Uniform Guidance at <u>2 CFR 200.313(e)</u>.
- Buy American Act (BAA): By drawing down funds, the grant recipient agrees that it will comply with sections <u>8301 through 8303 of title 41</u>, United States Code (commonly known as the "Buy American Act").
- For the purposes of this award, the Buy American Act requires the grant recipient to use, with limited exceptions, only:
 - Unmanufactured articles, materials, and supplies that have been mined or produced in the United States; and
 - Manufactures articles, materials, and supplies that have been manufactured in the United States substantially all from articles, materials or supplies that were mined, produced, or manufactured in the United States.

- Those exceptions are for: 1) articles, materials, or supplies for sell outside of the United States; 2) articles, materials, or supplies of the class or kind to be used, or articles, materials, or supplies from which they are manufactured, are not mined, produced, or manufactured in the United States in sufficient and reasonably available commercial quantities and are not of a satisfactory quality; and 3) manufactured articles, materials, or supplies procured under any contract with an award value that is not more than the micro-purchase threshold (currently \$3,500). In order to claim an exception under options 1 or 2, the recipient must get prior approval from the Grant Officer. Prior approval is not needed for purchases under the micro-purchase threshold.
- If the grant recipient purchases equipment with grant funds, it cannot charge or apply depreciation costs for the same equipment. If so, depreciation costs charged to the grant would be unallowable to ETA grant funds.

Questions for Review and Discussion

- 1. For equipment that was purchased with grant funds, was prior approval received prior to the acquisition or disposition of that equipment?
- 2. Does the grant recipient have policies and procedures governing the acquisition, management, and disposition of equipment?
- 3. Is the grant-funded equipment currently in use for the authorized purposes of the grant project that it was acquired for?
- 4. Are equipment records maintained with the required data elements?
 - Description of equipment
 - Serial number
 - Acquisition cost and date
 - Percentage of Federal participation in the purchase
 - Titleholder
 - Current use, condition, and location
 - Disposition information
 - Federal Award Identification Number (FAIN)
 - Sales price and date of disposition
- 5. Is a physical inventory of the equipment done and is it reconciled with the property records at least once every two years?
- 6. Is an adequate control system in place to prevent loss, damage, or theft of the equipment?
- 7. Is the equipment maintained in good condition with adequate maintenance procedures?
- 8. Does the grant recipient have a system in place for disposition of equipment? For non-State grant recipients, does the disposition procedures mirror the disposition instructions outlined in 2 CFR 200.313(e)?
- **9.** Can the grant recipient attest or confirm that it has made efforts where required or applicable to Buy American products or goods?

(C) Indicator 2.c.4: Rental or Leasing Costs for Property

The grant recipient has determined whether or not rental costs for real property and equipment are reasonable.

Citation

2 CFR 200.465

Instructions

- Obtain a full listing of all rental property, real and personal property.
- □ Select from a listing and obtain the lease or rental agreement.
- Verify that the grant recipient performed a purchase versus lease analysis as prescribed in <u>2 CFR</u> <u>200.465(c)(5)</u>.
- □ For leases, verify that rental costs under leases are only allowable up to the amount that would be allowed had the grant recipient purchased the property on the date the lease agreement was executed.

Tips

- Rental costs are allowable to the extent that the rates are reasonable based on factors such as rental costs of comparable property; market conditions in the area; alternatives available; and the type, life expectancy, condition, and value of the property leased.
- When negotiating leases for space, grant recipients must take into account:
 - Idle capacity due to fluctuations in workload or program requirements and funding
 - Duration of funding
 - Favorable termination clauses
- Additional background regarding Capital Leases: The provisions of GAAP must be used to determine whether a lease is a capital lease. For those considered capital leases, a purchase versus lease analysis must be performed as prescribed in <u>2 CFR 200.465(c)(5)</u> and that rental costs under leases are only allowable up to the amount that would be allowed had the grant recipient purchased the property on the date the lease agreement was executed.
- Unallowable costs include amounts paid for profit, management fees, and taxes that would not have been incurred had the grant recipient purchased the property.

Questions for Review and Discussion

- 1. Do the agreements have a schedule of payments and it is signed by a grant signatory that is authorized to sign on behalf of the organization.
- 2. If equipment was purchased or leased, did the grant recipient make a determination of the best option (leased or purchased)? Was a cost and/or price analysis performed to determine if the grant recipient selected the best option?
- 3. For "sale and leaseback" arrangements, did the grant recipient sell ETA-owned property and use grant funds to lease it back? If so, this sale and leaseback transaction is considered unallowable to ETA grant funds.

Core Activity 2: Grant Operations Objective 2.c: Property Management

- 4. Did the grant recipient sell property that was purchased with non-Federal funds and lease it back using grant funds up to the amount that would have been allowed had the grant recipient continued to own the property?
- 5. Are rental agreements reviewed periodically to determine if circumstances have changed and other options are available?
- 6. Does the grant recipient have any capital leases as prescribed in GAAP? If so, was a purchase versus lease analysis performed? Are rental costs only as much as if the grant recipient were to purchase the personal property?

Note: If rental costs more than if the grant recipient would have purchased the personal property on the date the lease of agreement was executed, then the overage would be unallowable to ETA grant funds [2 CFR 200.465(c)(5)].

- **7.** Look at the lease terms. Are any lease terms beyond the grant's period of performance? If so, does the grant recipient have plans to cover the lease's rental payments with non-grant dollars?
- 8. If the grant recipient has idle facilities or idle capacity that it being charged to the grant, is it:
 - Necessary to meet workload requirements, or
 - Necessary when initially acquired and is not idle because of changes in the program requirements, or other causes which could not have been reasonably foreseen?

Note: If not meeting criteria outlined above, costs related to idle facilities or idle capacity would be unallowable to ETA grant funds.

9. If idle facilities or idle capacity is allowable, are costs allowable for a reasonable period of time (ordinarily not to exceed one year) and are normal costs of doing business?

Note: These costs could be charged as direct or indirect costs to an ETA grant.

(C) Indicator 2.c.5: Supplies

The grant recipient has policies and procedures in place to manage the use of supplies acquired with grant funds.

Citation

2 CFR 200.314

Instructions

- Review the grant recipient's purchasing policy and procedures on supplies.
- Check that the grant recipient has a system in place to recognize when supplies or equipment are being purchased with Federal funds to ensure that proper prior approval is obtained prior to purchasing.
 - For certain ETA grants, unlike equipment, prior approval is not necessary for the purchasing of supplies.
- Review the policy for procedures on the handling of excess supplies purchased with grant grants after the grant's period of performance ends.

Tips

- A computing device is considered a supply if the acquisition cost is less than the lesser of the capitalization level for the grant recipient or \$5,000.
- Upon termination or at the end of the grant's period of performance, if there are unused supplies exceeding \$5,000 in total aggregate value and are not needed for any other Federal awards, the grant recipient has the option to retain the supplies for use on other activities or sell them. For either option, the grant recipient must compensate the awarding Federal agency for its share.

Questions for Review and Discussion

- 1. Does the grant recipient have policies and procedures covering supplies?
- 2. Does the grant recipient need prior approval for purchasing supplies?
- 3. What procedure does the grant recipient have in place to recognize and differentiate when supplies and equipment are purchased with grant funds?
- 4. Does the grant recipient have policies and procedures in place to compensate DOL if the residual inventory of unused supplies exceeds \$5,000 in total aggregate value upon termination or completion of the grant?
Objective 2.c: Property Management

(C) Indicator 2.c.6: Intangible Property

The grant recipient's policies and procedures for the acquisition, management, and disposition of intangible property is sufficient in meeting the requirements of the grant/project.

Citation

2 CFR 200.315, 2 CFR 2900.13, and Grant Terms and Conditions

Instructions

Review the grant recipient's policies and procedures on intangible property.

Tips

- Intangible property is property that has no physical existence, such as trademarks, copyrights, patents and patent applications, inventions, data, and software. This is not an all-inclusive list; please refer to the definition of intangible property in the Uniform Guidance at <u>2 CFR 200.59</u>.
- In addition to the guidance set forth in <u>2 CFR 200.315(d)</u>, DOL requires intellectual property developed under a **competitive** Federal award process to be licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution license. This license allows subsequent users to copy, distribute, transmit, and adapt the copyrighted work and requires such users to attribute the work in the manner specified by the recipient. Unless otherwise specified in the grant agreement, <u>2 CFR 2900.13</u> does not apply to State formula programs.

Questions for Review and Discussion

- 1. Has the grant recipient acquired or developed any intangible property with grant funds?
- 2. Does the grant recipient have policies and procedures covering intangible property? If not, how do they ensure compliance?
- **3.** Are there documents proving that intangible property developed under a competitive grant are licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution license?
- 4. If grant funds were used to pay a contractor to produce or acquire intangible property for grant use, does the agreement ensure that the grant recipient retains the right to continued use?
- 5. When no longer needed for the originally authorized purpose, and if required by the terms and conditions of the Federal award, did the grant recipient receive disposition instructions from DOL when disposing of the intangible property?

Objective 2.d: Procurement and Contract Administration

The grant recipient maintains an adequate procurement/purchasing system that includes written procedures and ensures that all contracting, or procurement actions are performed in a manner that provides for full and open competition.

(C) Indicator 2.d.1: Procurement Standards

States follow the same policies and procedures that it uses for procurement with non-Federal funds. For all other grant recipients, the documented policies and procedures conform to applicable Federal laws and the procurement standards identified in the Uniform Guidance.

Citations

<u>2 CFR 200.113</u> and <u>2 CFR 200.317-326</u>

Instructions:

- □ Interview key personnel on the process for conducting procurement activities.
- Review the grant recipient's written policies and procedures on procurement and purchasing of goods and services.
- □ Interview staff from the State central purchasing agency or another appropriate department.
- Examine documentation to determine if the grant recipient verified a potential contractor or subrecipient's status in the debarment or exclusion list maintained by <u>SAM.gov</u>.
- During transaction testing in <u>Objective 3.f: Allowable Costs and Cost Classification</u>, sample procurement transactions to ensure policies and procedures are in use and up-to-date.
- Use <u>Tool F: Procurement / Purchasing Policy Checklist</u> to assist in completing this indicator.

Tips

- Grant recipients are required to report certain civil, criminal, or administrative proceedings to the System for Award Management (<u>SAM</u>) of the General Services Administration (GSA). Failure to make required disclosures can result in any of the remedies noncompliance, including suspension or debarment.
- State recipients should follow their own procurement procedures that reflect applicable State laws and regulations, provided that its procurements conform to applicable Federal laws and standards. Refer to <u>Resource A: Selected Definitions and Acronyms</u> for Uniform Guidance definition of State.

Questions for Review and Discussion

- 1. Does the grant recipient conduct procurement activities in a manner that promotes full and open competition and is not restrictive of competition?
- 2. Is there a separate procurement/purchasing policy on the following?
 - Micro-purchases
 - Small purchases
 - Sealed bids/ Formal advertising
 - Procurement by competitive proposals
 - Noncompetitive purchases (sole source)
 - Professional and/or qualifications-based services

Core Activity 2: Grant Operations Objective 2.d: Procurement and Contract Administration

- 3. Does the grant recipient maintain oversight to ensure that contractors perform in accordance with the terms, conditions, and specifications of their contracts or purchase orders?
- 4. Does the grant recipient maintain a written code of conduct covering conflicts of interest and governing the actions of its employees or Board members engaged in the selection, award, and administration of contracts?
- 5. Does it include signed and written "Conflict of Interest" statements?
- 6. Is the grant recipient ensuring that applicants or entities submitting bids and/or proposals are disclosing, in a timely manner, in writing to the Federal awarding agency or pass-through entity all violations of Federal criminal law involving fraud, bribery, or gratuity violations potentially affecting the Federal award?
- 7. Does the grant recipient take affirmative steps to assure that minority businesses, women's business enterprises, and labor surplus area firms are used when possible?
- 8. When issuing statements, press releases, requests for proposals, bid solicitations and other documents describing projects or programs funded in whole or in part with Federal money, does the grant recipient (and its subrecipients) clearly state the following?
 - The percentage of the total costs of the program or project which will be financed with Federal money;
 - The dollar amount of Federal funds for the project or program; and
 - The percentage and dollar amount of the total costs of the project or program that will be financed by non-governmental sources.

Note: Some affirmative steps are outlined in <u>2 CFR 200.321</u>.

(C) Indicator 2.d.2: Competition

The grant recipient performs all procurement transactions in a manner providing full and open competition.

Citation

2 CFR 200.319

Instructions

- Interview staff responsible for procurement or, if applicable, interview staff from the State central purchasing agency or department.
- Request a copy of procurement policies and procedures or other written guidelines that are used in the procurement of both goods and services.

Tips

Procurement by noncompetitive proposals (otherwise known as "sole source") is procurement through solicitation of a proposal from only <u>one</u> source and may be used only when one or more of the circumstances outlined in <u>2 CFR 200.320(f)</u> apply.

Questions for Review and Discussion

- 1. What is the grant's recipient's process for procurement activities?
- Does the grant recipient ensure that it conducts procurement activities in a manner to ensure full and open competition and is not restrictive of competition as listed on <u>2 CFR 200.319(a)(1-7)</u>:
 - Placing unreasonable requirements
 - Requiring unnecessary experience and excessive bonding
 - Noncompetitive pricing practices
 - Noncompetitive contracts to consultants
 - Organizational conflicts of interest
 - Specifying only a "brand name" product instead of allowing "an equal" product to be offered
 - Any arbitrary action on the procurement process
- **3.** Does the grant recipient have noncompetitive procurement (sole source) procedures? For non-State entities, do these procedures conform to the Uniform Guidance at <u>2 CFR 200.320(f)</u>?
- 4. For noncompetitive procurement (sole source), are noncompetitive procurement determinations appropriately documented? Does one or more of the circumstances outlined in <u>2 CFR 200.320(f)(1-4)</u> apply?
 - > The item is available only from a single source
 - The public exigency or emergency for the requirement does not permit a delay resulting from competitive solicitation
 - ETA or the PTE expressly authorizes noncompetitive proposals in response to a written request from the grant recipient
 - After solicitation of a number of sources, competition is determined inadequate

Notes

Core Activity 2: Grant Operations Objective 2.d: Procurement and Contract Administration

(C) Indicator 2.d.3: Methods of Procurement

The grant recipient uses a method of procurement as prescribed in the Uniform Guidance.

Citation

2 CFR 200.320

Instructions:

- □ Obtain a copy of the grant recipient's procurement policy.
- Review the policy to gain an understanding when the different procurement methods are used at various dollars.
 - During the transaction testing in <u>Objective 3.f: Allowable Costs and Cost Classification</u>, review the procurement method used and ensure that it is in accordance with the grant recipient's procurement policy and with regulations.
- Obtain a full listing of all the contracts that the grant recipient has entered into during the grant's period of performance.

Tips

- The Uniform Guidance describes the five methods of procurement:
 - Micro-purchases (less than \$3,500*)
 - Small purchases (less than \$150,000**),
 - Sealed bid (formal advertising) purchases,
 - Competitive proposal purchases, and
 - Noncompetitive purchases (special circumstances which are applicable for all purchase levels).
- All five procurement types must comply with the General Procurement Standards in the Uniform Guidance at <u>2 CFR 200.318</u>.
 - Purchases of supplies or services under \$3,500 are treated as "micro-purchases." Micro-purchases are procurements without soliciting any competitive quotations if the grant recipient considers the costs to be reasonable and equally distributes these purchases among qualified suppliers. Be aware of like purchases that are disaggregated to avoid the documentation requirements of the next higher purchasing threshold.
 - All purchases between \$3,500 and \$150,000 can use the "small purchases" procedures. Small purchases procedures are relatively simple and informal as price or rate quotes are obtained from an adequate number of qualified sources. The grant recipient should use its discretion to determine the "adequate" number of qualified sources (i.e., any number greater than one) and the methods of obtaining the price or rate quotations (e.g., it can be in writing, orally, vendor price list on website, or generated via online search engine). The Uniform Guidance excludes the small purchase method from the cost and/or price analysis requirement.

* & **: The micro-purchase and Simplified Acquisition thresholds are subject to change based on inflation. Please review the Federal Acquisition Regulation (<u>FAR</u>) for updated threshold amounts at 48 CFR Subpart 2.1 (Definitions).

Questions for Review and Discussion

- 1. For the purchase of goods and/or services, did the grant recipient appropriately use one of the procurement methods outlined above?
- 2. Does the procurement history file demonstrate that it used one of the procurement methods outlined above?
- 3. Does the file contain enough evidence to support full and open competition?

Note: This review of a procurement history file can be done in conjunction with cost testing in Objective 3.f: Allowable Costs and Cost Classification.

(C) Indicator 2.d.4: Cost or Price Analysis

The grant recipient performs a cost or price analysis on all procurement action in excess of the Simplified Acquisition Threshold, including contract modifications. The method and degrees of analysis are dependent on the procurement situation, but the grant recipient must make independent estimates prior to receiving bids or proposals.

Citation

2 CFR 200.323

Instructions

- Review the grant recipient's procurement policies to gain an understanding of when and how the entity performs a cost or price analysis while making procurement decisions.
- □ While reviewing contracts, verify if the determination is appropriate to the nature of the agreement (e.g., fixed-price, performance-based, cost reimbursement, etc.).
- Use <u>Tool G: Procurement History File</u> to assist in completing this indicator.

Tips

- Independent estimate of costs using a cost or price analysis must be done prior to receiving bids and proposals. A price analysis is performed when price is the primary criterion for selection of the goods and/or services. A cost analysis is performed when price comparisons are not available. The requirement for a cost/price analysis not only applies to the original contract agreement but applies to contract modifications as well.
- The type of contract determines the cost and performance risks which are placed on the contractor. The contract types are grouped into two broad categories: fixed-price and cost-reimbursement contracts.
- The Uniform Guidance prohibits the use of cost plus a percentage of cost contracts as specified in <u>2</u> <u>CFR 200.323</u>. Such contracts may also be considered cost-plus-fixed fee in which the contractor is paid based on its costs and negotiated fixed fee, which minimizes the risk and responsibility in achieving performance. In addition, WIOA allows for performance-based contracts, specifically WIOA pay-for-performance contract strategy (<u>20 CFR 683.500</u>). Performance-based contracting is a results-oriented contracting method that focuses on outcomes that may tie at least to the achievement of specific, measurable performance standards and requirements. Its purpose is to obtain better performance for our grant awards. Refer to <u>Grant Terms and Conditions</u> on allowable contract types.
- The Uniform Guidance states that a grant recipient may not earn or keep profit resulting from Federal financial assistance unless it is expressly authorized by the terms and conditions of the Federal award.
 - Under WIOA secs. 121(d), 122(a) and 134(b), for-profit entities are eligible to be One-Stop operators, service providers, and eligible training providers. Income earned by a public or private nonprofit entity funded by WIOA may be retained by such entity only if such income is used to continue to carry out the program. When selecting a for-profit entity as a subrecipient, the guidelines on allowable profits apply. The grant recipient must negotiate profit as a separate element of the price for each contract in which there is no price competition and, in all cases, where cost analysis is performed. 2 CFR 200.323 requires that profit is reasonable and fair and be based on the contractor's efforts and risks in achieving performance results that align with the

performance measures outlined in the contract. Other entities may not earn profit under Federal awards. When selecting a for-profit entity as a subrecipient, the guidelines on allowable profits apply.

Questions for Review and Discussion

- From the selection of contracts obtained in the previous indicator, did the grant recipient use a cost/price analysis for contracts in excess of the Simplified Acquisition Threshold? How does the grant recipient use cost/price analysis? Note that this review of a procurement history file can be done in conjunction with cost testing in <u>Objective 3.f: Allowable Costs and Cost Classification</u>.
- 2. Is the determination appropriate to the nature of the agreement (e.g., fixed-price, performance-based, cost reimbursement, etc.)?
- 3. Are the amounts paid consistent with the terms of the agreement?
- 4. Does the grant recipient negotiate profit as a separate element of the price for each contract?
- 5. For performance-based contracts, are the levels of performance reasonable for the level of payment? Are performance levels specified and negotiated in the contract met before payment is made?
- 6. Is profit recognized in whole dollars (not as a percentage of cost) and reasonable in terms of the services rendered or goods provided?
- 7. Did the grant recipient take into account the following factors to determine the amount of profit to be earned under the contract? Risk factors include:
 - Complexity of work
 - Risk borne by contractor
 - Contractor's investment
 - Amount of subcontracting
 - Record of past performance
 - Industry profit rates in the geographic area for similar work

(C) Indicator 2.d.5: Contract Administration

The grant recipient maintains a system for contracts administration. All contracts must contain the applicable provisions described in <u>Appendix II to 2 CFR Part 200</u> – Contract Provisions for Non-Federal Entity Contracts Under Federal Awards.

Citations

2 CFR 200.326

Instructions

- □ Interview staff persons who are involved or familiar with the procurement and contracting process.
- Review recent contracts and subawards using the following templates to attest to compliance.
- □ Use <u>Tool I: Contract Review Checklist</u> and <u>Tool H: Subaward Review Worksheet</u> to assist in completing this indicator.

Tips

- Refer to <u>Resource K: Background for Contract Provisions</u> for a listing of applicable contract provisions.
- CFR 200.324 states that the grant recipient and subrecipients must make available, upon request of the Federal awarding agency or pass-through entity, technical specifications on proposed procurements where the Federal awarding agency or pass-through entity believes such review is needed to ensure that the item or service specified is the one being proposed for acquisition. This review generally takes place prior to the time the specification is incorporated into a solicitation document. However, if the grant recipient desires to have the review accomplished after a solicitation has been developed, the Federal awarding agency or pass-through entity may still review the specifications, with such review usually limited to the technical aspects of the proposed purchase.
- In certain instances, a grant recipient and or subrecipients may self-certify its procurement system. Such self-certification must not limit the Federal awarding agency's right to survey the system. Under a self-certification procedure, the Federal awarding agency may rely on written assurances from the grant recipient that it is complying with these standards. The grant recipient must cite specific policies, procedures, regulations, or standards as being in compliance with these requirements and have its system available for review.

Questions for Review and Discussion

- 1. Does the grant recipient make available upon request, for the Federal awarding agency or passthrough entity pre-procurement review, procurement documents, such as requests for proposals or invitations for bids, or independent cost estimates?
- 2. Are the individual (s) responsible for signing agreement-authorized individuals to properly enter into contracts on behalf of the grant recipient? Are the signatory(ies) authorized to sign on behalf of the organization?
- 3. Does the grant recipient have a boilerplate contract or subrecipient format?
- 4. Are the required provisions included?
- 5. Are the individual(s) designated to be responsible for procurement actions appropriate?

Core Activity 2: Grant Operations Objective 2.d: Procurement and Contract Administration

- 6. How does the grant recipient administer contracts and confirm the terms and conditions of the contract are being met?
- 7. Does the grant recipient have a process for the closeout of contracts? Does the contract closeout policies and procedures address the following:
 - Final payment?
 - Final deliverable of good and/or service?
- 8. Examine contracts and confirm that they contain the essential elements of a legally executed and binding written agreement as specified in contract law, which must contain at a minimum the following in writing:
 - Offer
 - Acceptance
 - Consideration
 - Authorized purpose
 - Authorized officials
- 9. The contract should include a specified SOW that outlines the goods or services being rendered in consideration or specified payments. The contract should specify the period of performance or the start and end date of the contract and the total amount of the contract should also be specified. Review the contract for the following:
 - Authorized Officials and Purpose. Authorized officials are persons authorized to enter into and sign legally binding agreements and must be on record as the signatory official. Signatures of both the parties to the contract must be evident and part of the written contract.
 - Additional contractual terms and conditions. Contracts must include such standard terms and conditions that are required by the Federal agency as national, State, or local policy requirements. Please refer to the terms in the grant agreement and <u>Appendix II to 2 CFR Part 200</u>.
- **10.** How does the grant recipient maintain records sufficient to detail the history of the procurement? Include:
 - Rationale for the method of procurement
 - Selection of contract type
 - Basis for contractor selection or rejection
 - Basis for contract price

Objective 2.e: Performance Management

The grant recipient maintains a performance management system to manage, track, and measure performance and operating goals, indicators, milestones, and expected.

(C) Indicator 2.e.1: Performance Reporting

The grant recipient adheres to OMB reporting package requirements for the grant awards including accurate, complete, and timely submission of reports that compare actual results to planned results, describes obstacles to achievement of grant objectives, and provides details on corrective actions.

The grant recipient has the sufficient infrastructure to accurately report on required performance measures. The grant recipient ensures its subrecipients collect and input data according to grant requirements.

Citations

2 CFR 200.328(b)(1), TEGL 23-19, Grant Terms and Conditions, NFJP Grant Agreement, 20 CFR 685.400, and TEGL 14-18

Instructions

CMG Instructions

- Examine the grant recipient's most recently available performance reports.
- Compare actual performance with planned performance from the beginning of the grant period through the most recent quarter for each type of performance outcome identified in the grant.

NFJP Instructions

- □ Interview the appropriate members of the grant recipient's staff responsible for participant services.
- □ Use <u>Tool NFJP-2 File Review Worksheet</u> and <u>Tool NFJP-3 NFJP Performance Worksheet</u> to assist in completing the indicator.
- □ Identify where the grant recipient is:
 - Reporting enrollment numbers and outcomes below a grant recipient's negotiated performance targets, including WIOA performance indicators and any additional performance indicators, and/or
 - Missing data on their quarterly performance reports in the Workforce Integrated Performance System (WIPS) (See ETA Form 9172 and ETA Form 9179). Note: Reviewers should review quantitative and qualitative data together to better understand a grant recipient's outcomes.
 - Reporting outcomes for performance measures in the wrong quarter.
- Answer all appropriate CMG and NFJP questions below in the Questions for Review and Discussion section.
- Performance Instructions
- Review the following documents (as applicable):
 - State Plan
 - Local Plan
 - State Performance Reporting Policies and Procedures
 - Local Performance Reporting Policies and Procedures
 - Local Data Entry Tools
- Interview grant recipient staff to determine how performance data reported to DOL is collected and reviewed for accuracy.

- □ Interview grant recipient and/or subrecipient management to determine how data is collected and inputted into the MIS.
- Utilize any errors found through case file review, where applicable, to inform the discussion for this Indicator.
- □ For questions about core partner program performance refer to Indicator 1.b.3: Partnerships.
- □ For Performance Specialist, refer to the expanded version of Objective 2.e in the Title I & Title III Supplement.

Tips

CMG Tips

- Performance outcomes are the end results that the grant is expected to accomplish. These could include the number or percentage of persons placed into jobs, the amount or percentage of earnings gained as a result of participation in the program, the number or percentage of persons who retained their jobs for an extended period of time, the number or percentage of persons receiving a credential or diploma as a result of training, etc.
- Visit DOL <u>Performance Reporting webpage</u> for Performance Reporting policy guidance, questions and answers, training tutorials, timelines, and links to reporting formats for the Workforce Innovation and Opportunity Act, Wagner-Peyser, Jobs for Veterans Act, National Farmworker Jobs Program, Trade Adjustment Assistance, and other ETA-funded programs.

NFJP Tips

NFJP grant recipients have until September 30th to report financial spending, which is commonly referred as the 5th quarter. The extra quarter in the period of performance allows grant recipients the flexibility to absorb minor fluctuations in spending within the four-year cycle without the request for extensions from year to year. However, grant recipients are responsible to report outcomes for performance measures in the correct quarter 1- 4 of the PY. There is no 5th quarter for reporting outcomes for performance measures.

Performance Tips

- Many reporting errors come to light through case file review. A reminder that states are required to ensure that data reported to DOL is valid and accurate. They are advised through <u>TEGL 7-18</u> and <u>TEGL 23-19</u> of the data validation framework and DOL specific parameters. During case reviews, Reviewers should keep a spreadsheet of any reporting-related errors and note any patterns as they could indicate a systemic issue that must be addressed. States should ensure accurate data collection that goes beyond the automated edit checks in the Workforce Integrated Performance System (WIPS).
- When reviewing Local Area tools for data collection and entry here are a few things to consider:
 - Does the tool indicate content requirements for items such as case notes?
 - Does the tool indicate under what circumstances a case note is required?
 - Does the tool indicate timeframes for ensuring case notes are recorded in the MIS?

Questions for Review and Discussion

CMG Questions

- 1. Does the grant recipient have a process in place to properly identify, collect, record, validate, and report the performance data required in the OMB-approved reporting package for the grant award?
- 2. Does the grant recipient collect all the required grant project data elements?

- **3.** Are grant staff responsible for Management Information System (MIS) data collection and reporting properly trained on the grant's performance reporting requirements, performance outcome definitions, and effective use of the MIS?
- 4. Have performance reports been submitted on a timely basis?
- 5. Is the data in the most recently submitted performance report accurate based on the actual activities and related results of the project for the period?
- 6. Does the most recently submitted narrative report accurately reflect the current status of the project for the period, including, if applicable, reasons why established goals were not met and/or additional pertinent information including analysis of financial performance is missing?

NFJP Questions

- 7. Does the grant recipient's performance results meet the targets negotiated for the PY?
- 8. Is the grant recipient certifying their performance reports on a timely basis for each quarter within 45 days following the end of the quarter?
- 9. Are the grant recipient's policies and procedures related to calculation for each WIOA indicator of performance, including tracking of exit dates and type of services that trigger participation, aligned with the ETA guidance, including <u>TEGL 14-18</u>?

Performance Questions – State Level

- 10. How does the State prepare quarterly performance reports?
- 11. How does the State collect performance information from Local Areas?
- **12.** How does the State verify that local performance information is accurate? Does the State have additional performance measures for Local Areas?
- 13. How is performance information shared between core partner programs?
 - What type of information is shared?
 - How frequently is data shared?
 - Does the grant recipient have data sharing agreements with partners?
- 14. Are there any plans to procure a cross-program case management system?
 - If not, what are the impediments to doing so?
- 15. Do all Local Areas use the same MIS?
 - If not, how does the State ensure the MIS can report effectively on the WIOA measures?
 - If so, how is the data from the Local Area MIS converted for use with data from the State MIS? How does the State reconcile any differences?
- 16. How are Reportable Individuals captured in the State's MIS?
 - Does the State have a policy about whether reportable individuals are counted in all programs, or under one program?
- 17. How does the State use quarterly wage data for performance accountability?
- **18.** How does the State ensure that the individuals with supplemental wage and employment data are noted as employed?
- 19. How does the State track business services?
- 20. What kind of performance training has the State provided to the Local Areas?

Performance Questions – Local Area Level

- 21. How does the Local Area ensure staff input data correctly into the MIS?
- 22. What kind of training has been provided to staff?
- 23. How does the Local Area ensure uniformity in the collection and entry of data?
 - What tools does the Local Area use to ensure proper data collection and entry?

24. How does staff utilize the MIS's alert features?

(C) Indicator 2.e.2: Progress Monitoring

The grant recipient has a performance monitoring tool that compares planned to actual results, identifies causes of low performance, establishes corrective action plans, and focuses on continuous improvement through regular review and analysis of relevant performance data.

Citation

2 CFR 200.328(b)(2)(i), 2 CFR 200.329(c)(2)(i)

Instructions

CMG Instructions

- Review the grant recipient's progress to date in meetings its goals and/or objectives and the capacity to use performance data to evaluate and improve the quality of services and products delivered.
- Examine the most recently available enrollment reports and compare the number of participants currently being served to the number of enrollments planned for this period in the grant's implementation plan.
 - Perform the same analysis of other service goals that are identified in the grant.
 - If the grant is producing a product rather than providing services to individuals, compare work completed to date with the product goals identified in the grant's implementation plan.

Performance Instructions

- Review the following documents (as applicable):
 - State Plan
 - Local Plan
 - State Monitoring Policy and Procedure
 - Local Monitoring Policy and Procedure
 - State Monitoring Tools
 - Local Monitoring Tools
 - Evaluations
 - Customer Satisfaction Forms
- Review the documents listed above to understand the grant recipient or subrecipient's goals and how they evaluate progress toward those goals.
- Interview grant recipient and/or subrecipient staff to determine the mechanisms they employ to assess their service delivery and progress toward meeting the goals outlined in their plan. Determine how these assessments are used for continuous improvement and corrective action.
- For Performance Specialist, refer to the expanded version of Objective 2.e in the Title I & Title III Supplement.

Tips

For competitively issued grants, please refer to the Grantee Handbook on more information on monitoring a grant's performance progress. Click here for the <u>Grantee Handbook.</u>

Questions for Review and Discussion

CMG Questions

- 1. Does the grant recipient have a grant-specific monitoring tool or guide to assess compliance with award requirements and compare planned project performance to actual performance?
- 2. Does the grant recipient compare a plan versus actual for programmatic and financial results for the current period?
- **3.** Are the results of the monitoring activity documented and utilized for continuous improvement of the grant program?
- 4. How does the grant recipient use financial and performance data to improve the grant program?
- 5. Does the grant recipient identify challenges and take corrective action? How are challenges and efforts to correct them communicated to ETA?
- 6. What corrective actions have been taken by the grant recipient to address current and past challenges?

Performance Questions

- 7. What corrective actions have been taken by the grant recipient to address current and past challenges?
- 8. What tools does the State and Local Area use to monitor or assess progress toward performance goals, Governor's priorities, and other workforce system goals?
- **9.** How does the State track both its own progress toward performance goal attainment and that of its Local Areas?
- 10. How is customer satisfaction information, from job seekers and employers, being collected?How are the results used?
- 11. How do the Local Area utilize all the performance management report features of the MIS?
 - What kind of reports does the subrecipient commonly utilize to aid their performance management?
- 12. How is performance data used for corrective action and continuous improvement?
- 13. Have any Local Areas been sanctioned for low performance?
- 14. How does the grant recipient apply sanctions to underperforming subrecipients?
- 15. What evidence is used to determine whether a subrecipient should be sanctioned?

Objective 2.e: Performance Management

(C) Indicator 2.e.3: Data Validation

The grant recipient has a system in place to ensure data submitted for performance reporting is valid and reliable. The grant recipient has a shared data validation framework that ensures a consistency and comparability across programs and complies with DOL parameters, and source documentation requirements.

Citations

NFJP Grant Agreement, 20 CFR 677.240, TEGL 07-18, and TEGL 23-19

Instructions

- NFJP Instructions
 - □ Interview the appropriate members of the grant recipient's staff responsible for participant services.
 - Answer all appropriate CMG and NFJP questions below in the Questions for Review and Discussion section.

Performance Instructions

- Review the following documents (as applicable):
 - DOL Quarterly Performance Feedback Provided to Grant Recipient
 - Data Validation Policy and Procedure
 - Monitoring Policy and Procedure
 - Case files
 - Most Recent Data Validation Review Documentation
 - Data Validation Finding and Corrective Action Reports
- Review the documents listed above to understand the grant recipient's data validation strategy.
- Interview grant recipient to determine whether the data validation strategy codified in their policy and procedure is being employed, whether training is being conducted, and the types of findings and corrective actions that occur as a result of data validation and data integrity reviews.
- Review the grant recipient's most recent data validation review and compare the results to determine whether the State's data validation process is effective in identifying errors and missing data.
- For Performance Specialist, refer to the expanded version of Objective 2.e in the Title I & Title III Supplement.

Tips

Performance Tips

- Grant recipients may create their own data validation strategy which conforms to the parameters outlined in <u>TEGL 7-18</u> and <u>TEGL 23-19</u>. The frequency with which they employ that strategy is also up to their discretion, though quarterly is recommended. They are only required to codify their strategy in policy and procedure. The policy and procedure must include:
 - A description the process for identifying and correcting errors or missing data,
 - Regular data validation training for appropriate program staff (DOL recommends annual training),
 - Monitoring protocols to ensure that staff are following the written data validation policy and procedures and take appropriate corrective action if those procedures are not being followed,
 - Regular data integrity review of program data (DOL recommends quarterly) for errors, missing data, out-of-range variances in values reported, and other anomalies,

- Documentation that missing and erroneous data identified during the review process has been corrected,
- Documentation process for maintaining records which may include: copies of worksheets on data elements or records reviewed, frozen quarterly wage records for wage record matching used for reporting outcomes, trends in common data accuracy issues, error rates, and corrective action efforts made after data validation reviews, and
- Regular assessments of the effectiveness of the data validation process (DOL recommends at least annually) and revisions to policy and process as needed.
- When conducting a review of their data validation results, Reviewers should note any instance where their review differs from the State's review of the element. Reviewers should also note whether there are patterns in the types of errors in data. It is helpful to do this type of review prior to monitoring the grant recipient, as the results may provide insight into systemic issues that need to be addressed or further explored.

Questions for Review and Discussion:

NFJP Questions

- 1. Is the grant recipient's retaining records in compliance with the Federal records retention rule, including all virtual or electronic data, which is also a record which must be retained?
- 2. For all data elements listed in the allowable types of source documentation chart in <u>Attachment II of</u> <u>TEGL 23-19</u>, do source documents collected match the grant recipient's policy? Is that policy within the framework of the Federal data validation guidance?
- **3.** For other data elements not included in <u>TEGL 23-19</u>, <u>Attachment II</u>, does the grant recipient have a policy which states what the allowable source documents are, and are the documentation requirements at intake not unreasonably arduous so as to create a barrier to program enrollment?
- 4. Did the grant recipient's conduct data validation in compliance with <u>TEGL 23-19</u> at least annually covering all of the data elements in Attachment II? (ETA recommends quarterly)
- 5. Did the grant recipient provide a sample of records that were drawn randomly with a large enough sample size to reasonably detect trends in reporting or source documentation errors among data elements?

Performance Questions

- 6. What is the grant recipient's data validation strategy?
- 7. What software, if any, is used to conduct data validation?
- 8. Does the grant recipient use a specific statistical validation sampling methodology?
 - How is it employed?
 - What does the grant recipient deem a sufficient representation of records for each program, and for each required element in that program?
- **9.** Does the written procedure contain a description of the process for identifying and correcting errors or missing data?
 - How are electronic data checks performed?
 - What is the process for identifying and correcting errors or missing data?
- **10.** How does the grant recipient train appropriate programs staff on data validation?
 - How often does training occur?
- 11. How are monitoring protocols linked to the data validation policy and procedures?
- 12. How does the grant recipient ensure the data validation procedures are being followed?
- 13. How often does the grant recipient conduct data integrity reviews of program data?
 - Who conducts those reviews?

- 14. What does a typical data integrity review entail?
- 15. How are the results memorialized?
 - How are the results used?
- **16.** How does the grant recipient document the correction of missing and erroneous data identified during a review?
- 17. How does the grant recipient maintain records such as copies of worksheets on data elements or records reviewed, frozen quarterly wage records for wage matching used for reporting outcomes, trends in common data accuracy issues, error rates, and corrective action efforts made after data validation reviews?
- 18. How does the grant recipient assess the effectiveness of the data validation process?
 - How often does this type of assessment occur?
- **19.** How does the grant recipient utilize quarterly feedback provided by DOL regarding performance report anomalies, outliers, and other potential data quality issues?
- **20.** How does the grant recipient validate information included in the WIOA annual report? Where selfattestation is used as an acceptable form of source documentation, how often does the grant recipient perform a data integrity review to ensure the validity and reliability of those elements?
- **21.** Is the grant recipient meeting the projected number of participants for the program year and the grant term?

Objective 2.f: Subrecipient Management & Oversight

If applicable, applicable and as a pass-through entity (PTE), the grant recipient manages all its subrecipients and tracks their performance and compliance in meeting the terms and conditions of the subaward.

(C) Indicator 2.f.1: Subrecipient and Contractor Determination

The grant recipient, when acting as a pass-through entity (PTE), has determined whether each agreement cast the party in the role as a subrecipient or contractor.

Citation

2 CFR 200.330 (a)-(b) and 2 CFR 200.331(a)

Instructions

Interview key personnel to understand the relationship between the PTE and the subrecipient or contractor.

Tips

- It is important to understand the distinctions between subrecipient and contractor. A subaward is an award to a subrecipient and the term applies only to the relationship between the PTE (direct grant recipient) and the subrecipient. A contract, on the other hand, is not a subaward, but rather a procurement of goods or services from a contractor. Under the Uniform Guidance, the PTE is responsible for the actions of its subrecipients as the subrecipient is acting on behalf of and, as an agent of the PTE, is carrying out part of a Federal program.
- The PTE is required to make case-by-case determinations as to whether each agreement it makes for the disbursement of Federal program funds casts the party receiving the funds in the role of a subrecipient or a contractor. Below is a list of characteristics that would determine if the party is a subrecipient or a contractor.

Subrecipient	Contractor
Determines who is eligible to receive what Federal assistance	Provides similar goods or services to many different purchasers
Performance is measured by whether objectives of Federal program are met	Provides the goods and services within normal business operations
Has responsibility for programmatic decision making	Provides goods or services that are ancillary to the operation of the Federal program
Responsible for adhering to applicable Federal program requirements	Not subject to the compliance requirements of the Federal program
Uses Federal funds to carry out a program for a public purpose	Provides goods and services for the grant recipient's own use, creating a procurement relationship
Funded by a subaward	Funded by a procurement contract

Questions for Review and Discussion

- 1. Has the PTE correctly identified each third-party as a subrecipient or a contractor?
- 2. Does the PTE's understand the two roles is in accordance with the Uniform Guidance?

Notes

(C) Indicator 2.f.2: Pre-Award Risk Analysis

The grant recipient, when acting as a PTE, must identify requirements and methods to conduct a risk assessment and select subrecipients.

Citations

<u>2 CFR 200.205, 2 CFR 200.207, 2 CFR 200.213, 2 CFR 200.318, 2 CFR 200.331, 2 CFR 2900.3, TEGL 2-12</u>

Instructions

- Review the PTE's written procedures for the selection of subrecipients, including factors that are used to evaluate service providers prior to giving them a subaward.
- Review the PTE's required conflict of interest provisions. Discover if any specific award conditions were imposed by the PTE.
- Use <u>Tool S: Risk Assessment Worksheet</u> to assist in completing this indicator.

Tips

The System for Award Management (<u>SAM</u>) is a Federal awards system (managed by the GSA), for reporting on the performance and integrity of recipients of Federal awards. This system is available to the public and can be used by the PTE as part of its pre-award risk analysis to ensure that it is awarding subawards to reputable subrecipients.

Questions for Review and Discussion

- 1. Does the grant recipient, acting as a PTE, evaluates each subrecipient's risk of compliance with Federal statutes, regulations, and the terms and conditions of the subaward?
- 2. Does the PTE have written procedures and evaluation factors for selecting subrecipients?
- 3. Does the risk-based approach include?
 - Financial stability
 - Quality of management systems and ability to meet management standards
 - History of performance
 - Reports and findings from audit performed under <u>Subpart F Audit Requirements</u>
 - > Ability to effectively implement statutory, regulatory, and other requirements
 - Findings and questioned costs from past monitoring reports
- 4. As a result of the review of risk posed by potential subrecipients, did the PTE place any specific awards conditions as described in <u>2 CFR 200.207</u>?
- 5. Does the PTE have procedures in place to check if the subawardee/subrecipient is not debarred or a suspended party prior to making a subaward?
- 6. Did the PTE check <u>SAM.gov</u> to ensure that contractors and/or subrecipients are not disbarred or suspended from receiving Federal funds?
- 7. Does the grant recipient have procedures to report allegations of fraud, program abuse or criminal conduct involving subrecipients receiving Federal funds either directly or indirectly from ETA?

Notes

(C) Indicator 2.f.3: Post Subaward Responsibilities

The grant recipient, when acting as a PTE, must ensure that all applicable records management requirements are observed by subrecipients.

Citations

2 CFR 200.331, 2 CFR 200.333, and 2 CFR 200.338

Instructions

Interview key personnel to gain an understanding how the PTE performs the following additional duties with its subrecipient(s) outlined in additional subsections below.

Tips

PTEs have additional responsibilities, as it is important to emphasize that a subrecipient carries out an integral part of the Federal program on behalf of the PTE. The subrecipient is, in effect, an agent of the PTE and acts on behalf of the PTE in the same manner as if the PTE itself were doing the work. However, subrecipients must also comply with all of the rules and requirements that apply to the grant recipient's use of Federal funds.

Questions for Review and Discussion

- 1. Are subawards clearly identified as subawards? If the PTE clearly identified the subaward as a subrecipient, then it must contain all required items of information:
 - Federal Award Identification
 - Subrecipient Name (which must match the name associated with its unique entity identifier)
 - □ Subrecipient's Unique Entity Identifier
 - Federal Award Identification Number (FAIN)
 - Federal award date of award to the recipient by the Federal agency
 - Subaward period of performance start and end date
 - Amount of federal funds obligated by the subaward
 - Total amount of federal funds obligated to the subrecipient by the pass-through entity
 - Total amount of the Federal award committed to the subrecipient by the pass-through entity
 - Federal award project description
 - Name of Federal awarding agency, pass-through entity, and contact information for awarding official of the pass-through entity
 - Catalog of Federal Domestic Assistance (CFDA) number and name; the PTE must identify the dollar amount made available under each Federal award and the CFDA number at time of disbursement
 - □ Indirect cost rate for the Federal award (including if the de minimis rate is charged)
- 2. For PTEs that are not authorized under WIOA or Wagner-Peyser, subrecipients may not be authorized to earn profit. Is the subrecipient earning profit?
- 3. Does the PTE provide technical assistance to the subrecipient in a timely matter?
- 4. Does the PTE's subrecipient has budget controls in place to ensure allowability of costs and analysis of results?

- 5. Does the PTE require the subrecipient to submit timely modifications prior to grant actions?
- 6. Did the PTE ensure that the subrecipient has systems in place to track and report performance and financial data?
- **7.** Does the PTE receive this information timely so that it can report up to the Federal awarding agency on time?
- 8. Does the PTE review subrecipient costs to verify if they are reasonable, necessary, allowable, and allocable?
- 9. Does subrecipients submit to the PTE all financial reports using an accrual basis?
- **10.** Does the PTE collect information from the subrecipients that align with the reporting data fields all contained on the ETA-9130 Financial Report (e.g. program income, recipient share, other Federal funds expended, etc.)?
- 11. Has the PTE identified any of its subrecipients as being noncompliant with Federal statutes, regulations, or the terms and conditions of the Federal award or subaward? If so, did the PTE enforce additional actions to remedy noncompliance?
- 12. Does the PTE have policies and procedures surrounding noncompliance for its subrecipients that includes actions as outlined in <u>2 CFR 200.338(a-f)</u>:
 - Temporarily withhold cash payments pending correction of the deficiency by the subrecipient or more severe action by the PTE
 - Disallow all or part of the cost of the activity or action not in compliance
 - Wholly or partly suspend or terminate the subaward
 - Initiate suspension or debarment proceedings as authorized under 2 CFR part 180 and DOL regulations
 - Withhold further subawards for the project or program
 - Take other remedies that may be legally available
- **13.** If the PTE decided to terminate the subaward early, were the actions outlined in <u>2 CFR 200.339</u> and <u>200.340</u> followed?

(C) Indicator 2.f.4: Subrecipient Monitoring

The grant recipient, when acting as a PTE, has implemented a process to perform monitoring of subrecipients and issuing reports on monitoring findings. In addition, the PTE has a process to resolve compliance findings in a timely and effective manner.

Citations

2 CFR 200.331 and 20 CFR 683.410(b)

Instructions

- Interview staff responsible for monitoring subrecipients to understand the implementation of the policies and procedures surrounding subrecipient monitoring and oversight.
- Evaluate each subrecipient's risk of noncompliance to determine the appropriate subrecipient monitoring. Note that both the Uniform Guidance and WIOA contain requirements for monitoring subawards of Federal funds.
- Use <u>Tool J: Subrecipient Monitoring Reports Worksheet</u> to assist in completing this indicator.

Tips

- For Wagner-Peyser and WIOA formula grants under <u>WIOA secs. 128 and 133</u>, the Governor is
 responsible for developing the State monitoring system and must provide a process for the following:
 - □ Monitoring on-site local areas' compliance with the Uniform Guidance on an annual basis
 - Achieving substantial compliance with WIOA and Wagner-Peyser Act requirements
 - Ensure compliance with the EO requirements of <u>WIOA sec. 188</u>
 - Carrying out monitoring and oversight of activities for services to youth, adults, and dislocated workers under WIOA title I
- Pass-through entities must monitor subrecipients to ensure that the subaward is:
 - Used for authorized purposes
 - In compliance with Federal statutes, regulations, and the terms and conditions of the subaward
 - □ Subaward performance goals are achieved

Questions for Review and Discussion

- 1. Does the PTE have policies and procedures, tools and guides, and resources and methods in place for monitoring and oversight?
- 2. Does the PTE perform required monitoring of the subrecipient to ensure the award is used for authorized purposes?
- **3.** For WIOA formula and Wagner-Peyser Act grants, does the PTE monitor subawards of Federal funds in accordance with WIOA statute?
- 4. Have staff members who are responsible for subrecipient monitoring received training?
- 5. Are monitoring reports issued by the PTE and do they contain corrective action plans for issues/ findings identified?
- 6. How are corrective actions plans for issues/findings resolved?
- Does the PTE have a consistent approach to communicate information to subrecipients about findings, concerns, and observations?

8. Does the PTE have a process to manage subrecipient responses to monitoring report compliance findings and a timely resolution process?

Objective 2.g: Records Management

The grant recipient maintains a system and implements procedures to manage and secure all financial records, supporting documents, statistical records, and all other records pertinent to the Federal award.

(C) Indicator 2.g.1: Record Retention

The grant recipient has an appropriate policy and procedure for the retention of records pertinent to the Federal award that meets the requirements of applicable Federal laws, regulations, or grant agreement purposes.

Citation

2 CFR 200.333,

Instructions

- □ Interview staff responsible for record retention.
- □ Review the grant recipient's record retention and access policy.

Tips

- In accordance with the May 2013 Executive Order Making Open and Machine Readable the New Default for Government Information, the grant recipient, whenever practicable, must collect, transmit, and store Federal award-related information in open and machine-readable formats rather than in closed formats or on paper.
- Financial records, supporting documents, statistical records, and all other records pertinent to a Federal award must be retained for a period of three years from the date the final expenditure report was submitted (regardless if the documents are from the grant recipient or the subrecipient).
- There are situations that may extend the standard three-year record retention period and some specific types of records have their own record retention period-triggering activities. Some exceptions to the regular retention period include: written notification to extend, litigation, claim, audit, monitoring, real property and equipment, records transfer, indirect cost records, and WIOA title I complaints. Please review <u>2 CFR 200.333</u> in the Uniform Guidance and <u>29 CFR Part 38</u> in detail for record retention requirements.
- Refer to <u>Resource L: Retention of Records Table</u> for more information.

Questions for Review and Discussion

- 1. Has the grant recipient properly identified all financial records, supporting documents, statistical records, and all other records pertinent to the Federal award that must be retained?
- 2. Does the grant recipient have record retention policies that meet the requirements of applicable Federal laws and regulations?
- **3.** Has a record retention schedule been established for the grant records with appropriate dates when records are no longer subject to retention?
- 4. Does the grant recipient have a designated staff person with custodian of record duties?
- 5. If records are in an electronic medium, is the medium likely to be outdated in three years and not accessible?

Notes

Core Activity 2: Grant Operations Objective 2.g: Records Management

Objective 2.g: Records Management

(C) Indicator 2.g.2: Accessibility

The grant recipient must maintain accessible records for the purposes of audits, examinations, excerpts, and transcripts. This includes making personnel available for interviews and discussions related to grant records.

Citation

2 CFR 200.336

Instructions

- Interview staff responsible for record access.
- □ Review the grant recipient's record retention and access policy.

Tips

- DOL, the DOL Inspector General, the Comptroller General of the United States, the PTE, and/or any of their authorized representatives have the right of access to any documents, papers, or other records (including electronic writings and records) of the grant recipient that are pertinent to the Federal award to make audits, monitoring reviews, examinations, excerpts, and transcripts. The right also includes timely and reasonable access to the grant recipient's personnel for interviews and discussions related to such documents.
- For WIOA title I grant recipients, the Director at the Office for Civil Rights has the same rights of access
 described per the requirements of <u>29 CFR Part 38</u>.

Questions for Review and Discussion

- 1. Are grant records accessible and available for timely review by authorized officials and representatives?
- 2. Are personnel responsible for the creation, maintenance, and retention of records available for interview upon request?

(C) Indicator 2.g.3: Protected Personally Identifiable Information

The grant recipient takes reasonable measures to safeguard protected personally identifiable information and other information that is deemed sensitive or confidential according to applicable privacy laws and obligations of confidentiality.

Citation

2 CFR 200.303, 2 CFR 200.337, TEGL 39-11, and Grant Terms and Conditions

Instructions:

Review the grant recipient's protected PII policies and procedures to ensure that there are enough safeguards in place to protect all participants protected PII.

Tips

The grant recipient's record retention and access policy and procedure must contain internal controls to mitigate the possibility of unauthorized access to PII, whether such records are paper or electronic. These controls must prevent the release of information that would allow the identification of an individual. A grant recipient may not limit public access to records that are pertinent to a Federal award (e.g., financial, performance, etc.), however, the public does not have access to protected PII.

Questions for Review and Discussion

- 1. Does the grant recipient have reasonable internal controls in place and in effect to safeguard protected PII consistent with the requirements of the grant award?
- 2. Does the grant recipient appropriately secure sensitive and confidential information collected and retained for the purposes of the grant award, including restricted access limited to necessary personnel?

Objective 2.g: Records Management

(C) Indicator 2.g.4: Custody and Transfer

The grant recipient's record retention policy has safeguards to ensure the maintenance and custody of grant records under various circumstances.

Citations

2 CFR 200.334 and 2 CFR 2900.18

Instructions

Review the grant recipient's record retention and maintenance policy to ensure that there are procedures regarding the custody and transfer of grant records.

Tips

 DOL-ETA allows for contingency provisions at <u>2 CFR 2900.18</u> for record retention records and transfer of records. The grant recipient should set aside grant funds for record retention activities subsequent to the grant's period of performance.

Questions for Review and Discussion

- 1. Does the record retention requirement address circumstances under which custody of the records should be transferred to the grant recipient?
- 2. Is there a disaster plan in place to ensure that records are adequately safeguarded in a time of a disaster? Are there back up files?
- **3.** If applicable, does the PTE have procedures to retain its subrecipient's records as directed by ETA after the grant's period of performance?
- 4. Does the grant recipient have procedures in place to set aside grant funds for record retention activities subsequent to the grant's period of performance?

Objective 2.h: Personnel

The grant recipient's management and staffing are aligned with the SOW, State Plan, or project plan and designed to assure responsible and ethical management of the grant/project.

(C) Indicator 2.h.1: Personnel Policy and Procedures

The grant recipient has a current written personnel policy (including hiring process and procedures) that meets the requirements of applicable Federal laws and regulations on file and enforces it.

Citation

<u>2 CFR 200.430(a)(1)-(2)</u>, NFJP FOA (e.g., <u>FOA-ETA-20-08</u>), <u>20 CFR 653.108(I)</u>, and <u>TEGL 8-17</u>

Instructions

CMG Instructions

- Review the personnel policy of the grant recipient organization.
- □ Interview the staff responsible for personnel or human resources for the organization.
- Review the personnel policy of the grant recipient organization.
- Review a listing of the grant recipient's job openings for the past 12 months.

NFJP Instructions

- □ Interview the appropriate members of the grant recipient's staff responsible for developing and implementing personnel policy.
- Answer all appropriate CMG and NFJP questions below in the Questions for Review and Discussion section.

Questions for Review and Discussion

CMG Questions

- 1. Are the policies and practices reasonable for the services rendered and do they conform to the established written policy of the grant recipient consistently applied to both Federal and non-Federal activities?
- 2. Do policies and practices appear to be reasonable and in compliance with applicable local and Federal laws and regulations governing employment?
- 3. Do records indicate that hiring procedures were conducted according to the grant recipient's personnel policy?
- 4. Are the policy and practices reasonable for the services rendered and conforms to the established written policy of the grant recipient consistently applied to both Federal and non-Federal activities?
- 5. Does the "EO (Equal Opportunity) Is the Law" notice provide contact information for the grant recipient's EO officers, an overview of the discrimination complaint process, and how complaints may be filed?
- 6. Does the grant recipient have a written discrimination complaint procedure? If so, is the policy in compliance with applicable Federal laws and regulations?

NFJP Questions

7. Does the grant recipient have a plan to enhance staff skills and operations?

- 8. Does the grant recipient offer training to enhance staff skills to effectively work with MSFWs and provide career services, training, related assistance, and housing services?
- **9.** Are staff, including case managers, participating in training on Labor Market Information (LMI) to ensure participants are receiving data on industry sectors and occupations in demand or identified by the applicant?
- 10. Are staff receiving training on how to conduct outreach to MSFWs and employers?
- **11.** Are staff receiving training on how to leverage partnerships to build an effective training program for participants?
- **12.** Are staff receiving training on how to effectively serve MSFWs who experience barriers to employment using a trauma-informed approach?

(C) Indicator 2.h.2: Staff Positions

The grant recipient staff positions with responsible individuals.

Citations

<u>2 CFR 200.113, 2 CFR 200.427, TEGL 2-12, and 20 CFR 683.620</u>

Instructions

- Review documentation that lists organizational chart positions, qualifications for the positions as delineated on job descriptions, and the qualifications of staff currently employed in each position.
- □ If appropriate, make a sample to document and interview grant staff.

Questions for Review and Discussion

- 1. Are positions currently filled with responsible individuals?
- 2. Review the grant's insurance policy. Are appropriate grant staff properly insured and bonded? If not, is the grant recipient conducting background or qualification checks (e.g., past employment records, criminal activity)?
- 3. For persons working on the grant, has the grant recipient confirmed and disclosed in a timely manner, in writing, to the Federal awarding agency all violations of Federal criminal law involving fraud, bribery, or gratuity violations potentially affecting the Federal award?

Objective 2.h: Personnel

(C) Indicator 2.h.3: Salaries

Salaries and bonuses are reasonable and comparable to the local labor market and within the Executive Level II threshold established by the Office of Personnel Management (OPM).

Citation

<u>2 CFR 200.430(b)</u>, Public Laws <u>109-234</u>, <u>109-149</u>, and <u>TEGL 5-06</u>

Instructions

- □ Interview the executive staff person responsible for the direction and management of the organization.
- □ Obtain a list of personnel charging time to the grant (full-time and partial time).
- □ Use <u>Tool R: Documentation of Personnel Services</u> to assist in completing the indicator.

Tips

In compliance with Public Law No. <u>111-117</u> (Division D, Sec. 107): "None of the funds appropriated in the Act under the heading 'Employment and Training' shall be used by a recipient or subrecipient of such funds to pay the salary and bonuses of an individual, either as direct costs or indirect costs, at a rate in excess of Executive Level II. This limitation shall not apply to vendors providing goods and services as defined in Office of Management and Budget (OMB) Circular A-133."

Note: The term "vendor" has been replaced with the term "contractor" as defined at <u>2 CFR 200.23</u>, in which, a contractor is an entity that receives a contract as defined in <u>2 CFR 200.22</u>.

- "Where States are recipients of such funds, States may establish a lower limit for salaries and bonuses of those receiving salaries and bonuses from subrecipients of such funds, taking into account factors including the relative cost-of-living in the State, the compensation levels for comparable State or local government employees, and the size of the organizations that administer Federal programs involved including ETA programs."
- Reviewers can find current <u>Executive Level II salary rates.</u>
- In addition, the Federal Funding Accountability and Transparency Act requires additional reporting of compensation pages on the Federal Subaward Reporting System (FSRS). In accordance with FSRS instructions, it collects data from the Federal prime awardees on subawards they make. A prime grant awardee is required to report on its subgrants, and a prime contract awardee is required to report on its subgrants. See <u>FSRS</u> for full reporting requirements.

Questions for Review and Discussion

- 1. Are salaries and fringe benefits reasonable to the extent that they are comparable to those paid for similar work in the same labor market?
- 2. Are bonuses, raises, leave practices, etc. covered in written personnel policies?
- 3. Select a sample from the top positions within the organization (and the Board, if applicable), and validate the compensation packages for each. Is compensation for top positions reasonable/in-line with local labor market information?

- **4.** Is there sufficient documentation to support the salaries and fringe benefits charged to this grant/project? See <u>Objective 3.g: Cost Allocation/Indirect Costs</u>.
- 5. For competitive awardees only, are current project staffing patterns and salaries in accordance with the number of positions and salaries approved in the grant agreement? If there are deviations, have they been approved by the Grant Officer?
- 6. For competitive awardees only, if there are deviations in both salary structure and the number of positions funded, has the grant recipient notified ETA of these changes? If required, has the grant recipient requested a budget modification?
- 7. For funds appropriated under ETA appropriations only, are salaries and bonuses paid from grant funds in compliance with the salary and bonus limitation of the Executive Level II on the Federal Executive pay scale?
- 8. Did the grant recipient properly report highly compensated employees in the FSRS.gov database? Did the grant recipient provide proof?

(E) Indicator 2.h.4: Organizational Chart

Grant staff and job descriptions are sufficient to perform grant functions and implement the grant's SOW.

Instructions

- Interview the executive staff person responsible for the direction and management of the grant.
- Review the grant recipient's organizational chart.

Questions for Review and Discussion

- 1. Is the grant's organization chart up to date?
- 2. Does the organizational chart present a staffing structure that provides capacity for the key functions?
- 3. Are there any gaps evident in the grant recipient's management and staffing structure?
- 4. Review job descriptions for one or two primary staff responsible for performing key grant functions. Do the job descriptions delineate responsibilities, duties, and required experience, skills, and qualifications that clearly describe the expectations and requirements of the positions in order to provide grant recipient organization capacity in these key functional areas?
- 5. If the grant contains specific staffing requirements, review a written description of the current staffing pattern and compare this information with staffing patterns as described in the grant agreement. Are the current project's staffing patterns in accordance with the grant agreement? If there are deviations, how are they being addressed?

Objective 2.i: Civil Rights, Complaints, Grievances & Incident Reporting

The grant recipient has a system in place to ensure the Federal Civil Rights complaints, program complaints, grievances, and incidents are handled properly and in accordance with Federal requirements.

(C) Indicator 2.i.1: Policies and Procedures

Policies and procedures are in place that demonstrate the grant recipient's compliance and commitment to the requirements of applicable civil rights laws and regulations.

Citations

<u>Title VI and Title VII of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, Title IX of the Education Amendments of 1972, Age</u> <u>Discrimination Act of 1975, The Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990, ADA Amendments Act of 2008,</u> <u>Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, WIOA sec. 188, 2 CFR 200.300, 2 CFR 2900.4, 29 CFR Part 31,</u> <u>29 CFR Part 32, 29 CFR Part 35, 29 CFR Part 37, 29 CFR Part 38, 49 CFR Part 25, 20 CFR Part 658, 20 CFR 683 Subpart F, 20 CFR 653.108(I), and TEGL 8-17</u>

Instructions

CMG Instructions

- □ There are three types of allegations:
 - discrimination
 - program related complaints and grievances
 - fraud or other forms of criminal misconduct
- Each type has its own unique requirements and actions that the grant recipient must take.
- Discrimination. Interview the grant recipient's EO officer and/or staff assigned responsibility for ensuring the organization's compliance with the following requirements:
 - Title VI and Title VII of the Civil Rights Act of 1964
 - Title IX of the Education Amendments of 1972
 - Age Discrimination Act of 1975
 - The Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990 and the ADA Amendments Act of 2008
 - Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973
 - WIOA sec. 188
 - 2 CFR 200.300
 - <u>2 CFR 2900.4</u>
 - 29 CFR Part 31
 - 29 CFR Part 32
 - <u>29 CFR Part 35</u>
 - 29 CFR Part 38
 - 49 CFR Part 25
- The rule states that discrimination on the basis of transgender status, gender identity, or sex stereotyping are forms of sex discrimination, in accord with similar developments under other civil rights laws.
- □ Program related complaints and grievances. Interview the grant recipient's EO officer and/or staff assigned responsibility for ensuring the organization's compliance with the following requirements:
 - WIOA sec. 181
 - 20 CFR 683.600 and 683.610
 - <u>20 CFR Part 658 for Wagner Peyser</u>
- Fraud and other forms of criminal misconduct. Interview the grant recipient's EO officer and/or staff assigned responsibility for ensuring the organization's compliance with the following requirements:

Core Activity 2: Grant Operations Objective 2.i: Civil Rights, Complaints, Grievances, & Incident Reporting
- 20 CFR 683.620
- <u>TEGL 2-12</u>: Employment and Training Administration (ETA) Grant Recipient Responsibilities for Reporting Instances of Suspected Fraud, Program Abuse and Criminal Conduct
- Policies and forms distributed by the grant recipient and its subrecipients must refer to the new regulations at <u>29 CFR Part 38</u> and where applicable <u>20 CFR 683.600-683.650</u> and/or <u>20 CFR part 658</u>.

NFJP Instructions

- Interview the appropriate members of the grant recipient's staff responsible for developing civil rights, complaints, grievances and incident policies and procedures.
- Answer all appropriate CMG and NFJP questions below in the Questions for Review and Discussion section.

Tips

CMG Tips

- An essential element of the workforce development system is its accessibility to everyone. The regulations at <u>29 CFR Part 37</u> were released in 1999 and updated in 2016. Entities connected to the workforce development system may be recipients for purposes of <u>WIOA sec. 188</u> and the **Equal Opportunity Regulations** Final Rule at <u>29 CFR Part 38</u> (updated in 2016 and became effective January 3, 2017) if they do not receive assistance in the form of money. The Final Rule may be found at <u>DOL's Civil Rights Center homepage</u>.
- The Final Rule provides examples and further explanation. These programs or activities may not refuse to offer or provide services to individuals because of their race, color, religion, sex, national origin, age, disability, or political affiliation or belief. Beneficiaries, applicants, and participants as defined by <u>29 CFR Part 38</u> cannot be denied covered services because of their citizenship status and cannot be denied their rights because of participation in a WIOA Title I–financially assisted program or activity.
- A grant recipient's compliance with <u>29 CFR Part 38</u> satisfies any obligation of the recipient to comply with <u>29 CFR Part 31</u>. Title <u>29 CFR Part 32</u>, <u>Subpart B</u> and <u>Subpart C</u>, the Department's regulations which implement the requirements of <u>Section 504</u> pertaining to employment practices and employment-related training, program accessibility, and reasonable accommodation, are incorporated into <u>29 CFR Part 38</u> by reference; however, the grant recipient must still comply with all the requirements in <u>29 CFR Part 32</u> as well as the requirements listed in <u>29 CFR Part 38</u>.
- Additionally, complaints and grievances reporting and management are required for all title I WIOA grant recipients, direct grant recipients and subrecipients and may be found at <u>Subpart F</u> of the WIOA Administrative Provisions from <u>20 CFR 683.600-683.650</u> and <u>20 CFR Part 658</u>.
- Incident reporting is required of all of all grant recipients as specified in <u>TEGL 2-12</u> and all title I WIOA grant recipients at <u>20 CFR 683.620</u>.

NFJP Tips

- As a direct recipient of funds under WIOA title I, NFJP grant recipients must establish and maintain a procedure for participants and other interested parties to file grievances and complaints alleging violations of the requirements of WIOA title I, including the grant recipient's NFJP services. <u>20 CFR</u> <u>683 Subpart F</u> explains the grant recipient's requirements, including providing information on the WIOA complaint and grievance procedures to participants and processing allegations.
- The SWA is required to maintain an Employment Service and Employment-Related Law Complaint System, which handles complaints involving failure to comply with SWA Employment Service regulations under 20 CFR Parts <u>651</u>, <u>652</u>, <u>653</u>, and <u>654</u>. Review Agricultural Connection WorkforceGPS <u>site</u> to view the hyperlinks for these regulations.

- <u>TEGL 8-17</u> states that the MOU between the SMA and NFJP must include procedure for NFJP grant recipient to refer complaints and/or apparent violations to the SWA. See the grant recipient's MOU with the SMA for its agreed procedures.
- The SWA's Employment Service and Employment-Related Law Complaint System also accepts, refers, and, under certain circumstances, tracks complaints involving employment-related laws. For example, NFJP customers may allege that they were not paid properly by an employer and may wish to file a complaint. In those circumstances, the NFJP should refer the complaint to the SWA or SMA so that it may be processed through the Employment Service and Employment-Related Law Complaint System, as described in the MOU between the SMA and NFJP.

Questions for Review and Discussion

CMG Questions

- 1. Does the grant recipient have a written discrimination complaint procedure? Are services provided at the grant recipient's office(s) accessible to eligible individuals?
- 2. Does the grant recipient use wording required by <u>29 CFR 38.34</u> in publications, materials, and brochures?

Note: Recipients must indicate that the WIOA title I financially assisted program or activity in question is an "equal opportunity employer/program", and that "auxiliary aids and services are available upon request to individuals with disabilities."

- 3. Does the grant recipient have a system for periodically monitoring its compliance with the EO law?
- **4.** Does the grant recipient prominently post an "EO Is the Law" notice with wording mirroring <u>29 CFR</u> <u>38.35</u>?
- 5. Does the grant recipient have any previously submitted cases awaiting decision from the Civil Rights Center? If yes, contact the Civil Rights Center Office of External Enforcement at 202-693-6502 for updates on these cases.

NFJP Questions

- 6. Does the grant staff understand the difference between the Employment Service and Employment-Related Law Complaint System and the WIOA Complaint System?
- 7. Does the grant staff understand how Apparent Violations are processed by the SWA?
- 8. Are all complaints handled by the same staff? NFJP complaints only?
- 9. Does the grant recipient have policies and procedures in place when an individual wants to complain about:
 - The grant recipient's NFJP services (WIOA Complaint System)
 - The SWA/American Job Center Wagner-Peyser services (Employment Service and Employment-Related Law Complaint System)
 - Employers (Employment Service and Employment-Related Law Complaint System)
 - Job Service (JS)-related complaints 20 CFR 658.410(c)(1)
- **10.** Do grant recipient practices comply with agreements made in the LWDB MOU and the MOU with the SMA?
- **11.** Have there been any JS-related NFJP complaints against employers in the past year? If so, how were they handled?

(C/E) Indicator 2.i.2: Notices

Notices (in languages appropriate to the populations served) are visibly posted to inform staff, project participants, and service providers of the discrimination complaint process, EO, and Section 504 policies.

Citations

<u>Title VI and Title VII of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, Title IX of the Education Amendments of 1972, Age</u> <u>Discrimination Act of 1975, The Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990, ADA Amendments Act of 2008,</u> <u>Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, WIOA sec. 188, 2 CFR 200.300, 2 CFR 2900.4, 29 CFR Part 31,</u> <u>29 CFR Part 32, 29 CFR Part 35, 29 CFR Part 37, 29 CFR Part 38, 49 CFR Part 25, and System poster (see sample)</u>

Instructions

CMG Instructions

Do a walkthrough of the grant recipient's office and observe the notices that the grant recipient has posted to inform individuals of their rights related to complaints regarding compliance with EO and <u>Section 504</u>.

NFJP Instructions

- Interview the appropriate members of the grant recipient's staff responsible for ensuring these notices are visibly posted.
- Answer all appropriate CMG and NFJP questions below in the Questions for Review and Discussion section.

Questions for Review and Discussion

CMG Questions

- 1. Does the grant recipient have written policies and procedures that distinguish between different types of complaints, which system they fall into, and how to handle them?
- 2. Are notices prominently posted in a reasonable number of places, including electronic medium, to include administrative and service delivery areas, and are they available in appropriate formats to individuals with visual impairments?
- **3.** If a significant number of the population eligible to be served speaks a language or languages other than English, has the grant recipient taken reasonable steps to provide the notice in the appropriate language(s)?
- 4. Do employment notices, participant recruitment flyers, or other written materials published by the grant recipient contain a statement providing the required written EO notice?

NFJP Questions

5. If co-located with a SWA, has the grant recipient posted the SWA's poster for the Employment Service and Employment-Related Law Complaint System?

Notes

Core Activity 2: Grant Operations Objective 2.i: Civil Rights, Complaints, Grievances, & Incident Reporting_

(C) Indicator 2.i.3: Facilities

The grant recipient's location and facility, or part of the facility, is physically accessible to and usable by people with disabilities, individuals with limited English proficiency, transgender individuals who may face various forms of sex discrimination, and individuals who are pregnant, have had a child or have related medical conditions.

Citations

Title VI and Title VII of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, Title IX of the Education Amendments of 1972, Age Discrimination Act of 1975, The Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990, ADA Amendments Act of 2008, Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, WIOA sec. 188, 2 CFR 200.300, 2 CFR 2900.4, 29 CFR Part 31, 29 CFR Part 32, 29 CFR Part 35, 29 CFR Part 37, 29 CFR Part 38, and 49 CFR Part 25

Instructions

Do a walkthrough of the grant recipient's office(s) and make observations of the location.

Tips

- Facilities for workforce programs or programs required to adhere to <u>29 CFR Part 38</u> must ensure and enhance access to the system, in particular for people with disabilities, individuals with limited English proficiency, transgender individuals who may face various forms of sex discrimination, and individuals who are pregnant, have had a child or have related medical conditions.
- For additional information, please refer to <u>DOL-ODEP webpage</u>.

Questions for Review and Discussion

- 1. Does the location and facility meet physical access requirements?
- 2. Are services provided at the grant recipient's office(s) accessible to handicapped individuals?
- 3. Does the location and facility meet the requirements for individuals with limited English proficiency?
- 4. Does the location and facility meet provide accommodations for participants and other beneficiaries of the workforce system?
- 5. One-Stop partners in a local One-Stop delivery system must share in the costs of assistive technology for participants and beneficiaries of the workforce system, is such costs being shared by the grant recipient?

(C) Indicator 2.i.4: Grievance and Complaint System

If ETA has imposed additional specific award conditions on the grant recipient, the grant recipient is adhering to them.

Citations

WIOA sec. 188, 20 CFR 683.600-683.650, 20 CFR Part 658, 20 CFR 683.700, and Grant Terms and Conditions

Instructions:

- Review the grant recipient's complaint and appeal process.
- □ Review recent complaints and grievances.

Questions for Review and Discussion

- Does the grant recipient have a written procedure for grievances or complaints alleging violations of the WIOA? If the grant recipient has a state-wide EO office, obtain written grievance or compliant procedure form that office.
- 2. Does the policy address the following?
 - Informing participants and other interested parties of the process and their acknowledgement of receipt of this information.
 - Acknowledging receipt of a complaint. The recipient should notify the complainant as soon as possible that the complaint was received, and that it will be handled in accordance with established procedures and timeframes. The recipient should also notify the complainant what additional information is needed (if applicable) and identify the next step in the process and when that will take place.
 - Written notice of final resolution. After the complaint has been investigated, a written decision must be issued and provided to both parties. This information must include the allegation and issues, a statement of the facts, conclusion drawn, and basis for the conclusion. The complainant must be informed in writing of the final decision and resolution of the complaint.
 - Appeal rights and procedures. The notice of final resolution must provide complete information on the process and timeframe for the complainant to appeal the decision if they disagree with it.
- 3. Does the grant recipient have a process to provide information on these procedures to participants and other interested or affected parties, including One-Stop partners and service providers?
- 4. Does the grant recipient ensure that the information is understood by affected individuals including youth and those whose spoken English is limited?
- 5. The review of recent complaints and /or grievances were resolved in a timely manner and consistent with policy and/or State policy?
- 6. Does the policy and procedures provide for an opportunity for informal resolution and hearing to be completed within 60 days of date of filing? Did the grant recipient adhere to the 120 days deadline for appeals?

Note: Just as with the other complaint resolution processes discussed above, direct recipients must meet the same timeframes to provide the opportunity for informal resolution and hearing to be completed within 60 days from date of filing.

Notes

Core Activity 2: Grant Operations Objective 2.i: Civil Rights, Complaints, Grievances, & Incident Reporting

Objective 2.i: Civil Rights, Complaints, Grievances & Incident Reporting

(C) Indicator 2.i.5: Incident Reporting

The grant recipient has a formal procedure in place for timely submission of incident reports.

Citations

TEGL 2-12 and 20 CFR 683.620, 2 CFR 200.331(a)(5), 2 CFR 200.333, 2 CFR 200.343, and 2 CFR 2900.15

Instructions

Review the incident reporting policy.

Tips

- The Uniform Guidance establishes a mandatory disclosure requirement for grant recipients and subrecipients to disclose in writing to the Federal awarding agency or pass-through entity violations of Federal criminal law involving fraud, bribery or gratuity violations that potentially affect the Federal award. Incidents, on the other hand, involve actions that may be criminal in nature, or at least there are suspicions that criminal activity is occurring.
- Incidents are events involving:
 - Fraud, misfeasance, nonfeasance, or malfeasance
 - Misapplication of funds
 - Gross mismanagement
 - Employee or participant misconduct
 - Waste and program abuse
 - Other criminal activities
- TEGL 2-12 describes fraud and the various "feasances" (misfeasance, nonfeasance, and malfeasance) as follows: Any alleged deliberate act which may violate federal statutes or regulations. It includes but is not limited to bribery, forgery, extortion, embezzlement, theft of participant checks, kickbacks from participants or contractors, intentional payments to a contractor without the expectation of receiving services, payments to ghost enrollees, misuse of appropriated funds, and misrepresenting information in official reports.

Questions for Review and Discussion

1. Is the grant recipient aware of any incident described above and were these allegations immediately reported through the DOL incident reporting system?

Note: The grant recipient is not expected to be able to determine whether the allegations or suspicions are true or not before reporting them to the OIG. The grant recipient is not allowed to delay reporting such allegations or suspicions. The grant recipient must report, in addition to explicit allegations of criminal wrongdoing, all complaints that raise questions about criminal wrongdoing or even what suspicions of such wrongdoing. It is the grant recipient's responsibility to report these events, and not determine whether they are true or not.

 Did the grant recipient document and report these incidents consistent with form DL 1-156 and submitting them to OIG and ETA?

Note: When the threat is immediately imminent or involves a substantial amount of funds, you must report this to OIG even more quickly. Where imminent health or safety concerns exist and/or imminent loss of funds exceeds \$50,000, they must be reported to the OIG and ETA immediately by telephone followed by a written Incident Report (IR) no later than one working day. The incident report may be filed through the DOL Hotline - Office of Inspector General 1-800-347-3756 or 202-693-6999.

Notes

Core Activity 2: Grant Operations Objective 2.i: Civil Rights, Complaints, Grievances, & Incident Reporting

CORE ACTIVITY 3: FINANCIAL MANAGEMENT



Core Activity 3 addresses the financial management systems and functions used by the grant recipient to administer the grant/project in a manner that promotes transparency and accountability and is in compliance with the requirements outlined in the award

INTRODUCTION

The purpose of Core Activity 3 is to assess the financial management systems and functions employed by the grant recipient to administer the grant/project in a manner that promotes accountability and transparency and is in compliance with the requirements outlined in the award.

<u>Objective 3.a: Internal Controls</u>: Effective control, integrity, and accountability are maintained for achievement of the grant's objectives in operational effectiveness and efficiency, reliable financial reporting, and compliance with laws, regulations, and policies.

<u>Objective 3.b: Accounting System and Financial Reporting</u>: An accounting system is in place that allows the grant recipient to maintain accurate, current, and complete disclosure of the grant's financial results and those of its subrecipients

<u>Objective 3.c: Payment and Cash Management</u>: The grant recipient has a payment and cash management system in place to accurately track the receipt, disbursement and recording of funds between the awarding agency and grant recipient. Such systems should readily track the handling of grant funds to subrecipients, contractors, and participants.

<u>Objective 3.d: Match and Leveraged Resources</u>: If applicable, the grant recipient has written policies and procedures in place to record and support any required match or leveraged resources committed or identified in the award or program regulations.

<u>Objective 3.e: Program Income</u>: The grant recipient has written policies and procedures in place to accurately record and expend the program income in compliance with applicable Federal statutes, implementing regulations, the terms and conditions of the grant award.

<u>Objective 3.f: Allowable Costs and Cost Classification</u>: The grant recipient has a system and procedures in place to ensure that it is incurring necessary, reasonable and allowable costs to the grant and that such costs are accurately classified in its accounting system. The grant recipient also monitors the costs incurred by its contractors and subrecipients to ensure allowability and accurate cost classification.

<u>Objective 3.g: Cost Allocation/Indirect Costs</u>: The grant recipient allocates costs including indirect costs to the benefitting cost objectives based on relative benefits received and treats allocated costs consistently within its accounting system.

<u>Objective 3.h: Audits and Audit Resolution</u>: The grant recipient adheres to the single or programspecific audit requirements and has an audit resolution process in place including debt collection for its subrecipients.

Instructions

- Each indicator in Core Activity 3 is identified as (C) for compliance that must be met or (E) for effectiveness that may not result in a compliance issue but can develop into one, if not addressed. Issues identified as effectiveness issues may result in an area of concern and do not have to be formally addressed by the grant recipient in a formal response to the monitoring report. Regulatory citations are referenced in and throughout this activity, as most of these objectives are requirements of the Uniform Guidance.
- Focus specifically on management systems that relate to internal controls, financial reporting, payment and cash management, match and leveraged resources, program income, allowable costs/cost classification, cost allocation and indirect costs, and audits and audit resolution.
- If further review of any of these systems is necessary based on the Reviewer's findings, obtain copies of all documents relevant to the Reviewer's findings to share with management in the Regional Office and/or with National Office staff, as appropriate.

If a compliance indicator is not met, it will result in a finding due to a violation (condition) of a specific compliance requirement contained in law, regulations, Uniform Guidance, national policies, Grant Terms and Conditions, ETA policy guidance, and/or the grant agreement. Negative responses to an indicator will lead to a determination of noncompliance. Ensure to collect evidence as adequate documents must support written findings and be contained in the review file.

CORE ACTIVITY 3 – FINANCIAL MANAGEMENT

Summary of Objectives and indicators

Objective 3.a—Internal Controls

Indicator 3.a.1: Effectiveness and Efficiency of Operations Indicator 3.a.2: Reliability of Reporting for Internal and External Use Indicator 3.a.3: Compliance with Applicable Laws and Regulations Indicator 3.a.4: Safeguard on Assets

Objective 3.b—Accounting System and Financial Reporting

Indicator 3.b.1: Basis of Reporting Indicator 3.b.2: Financial Reporting Indicator 3.b.3: Subrecipient's Financial Reporting Indicator 3.b.4: Performance Reports

Objective 3.c—Payment and Cash Management

Indicator 3.c.1: Cash Disbursements Indicator 3.c.2: Improper Payments Indicator 3.c.3: Deposit Insurance

Objective 3.d—Match and Leveraged Resources

Indicator 3.d.1: Match Policies and Procedures Indicator 3.d.2: Expending Match Indicator 3.d.3: Valuation and Documentation Indicator 3.d.4: Leveraged Resources

Objective 3.e—Program Income

Indicator 3.e.1: Program Income Policies and Procedures Indicator 3.e.2: Expending and Documentation

Objective 3.f—Allowable Costs and Cost Classification

Indicator 3.f.1: Cost Principles Indicator 3.f.2: Financial Management Systems

Objective 3.g—Cost Allocation/Indirect Costs

Indicator 3.g.1: Cost Allocation Principles Indicator 3.g.2: Cost Allocation Plan Indicator 3.g.3: Negotiated Indirect Cost Rate Agreements (NICRA) Indicator 3.g.4: De Minimis

Objective 3.h—Audits and Audit Resolution

Indicator 3.h.1: Audit Process Indicator 3.h.2: Subrecipient's Audit Indicator 3.h.3: Report on Internal Controls

Objective 3.a: Internal Controls

Effective control, integrity, and accountability are maintained for achievement of the grant's objectives in operational effectiveness and efficiency, reliable financial reporting, and compliance with laws, regulations, and policies.

(C) Indicator 3.a.1: Effectiveness and Efficiency of Operations

The grant recipient has adequate internal controls in place for effective and efficient grant operations.

Citations

<u>2 CFR 200.61(a)</u>, <u>2 CFR 200.62</u>, <u>2 CFR 200.302</u>, <u>2 CFR 200.303(a)</u>, <u>2 CFR 200.400</u>, <u>2 CFR 200.507</u>, and <u>2 CFR 200.514</u>

Instructions

- Interview leadership, such as a Board members, executives, and senior management on the internal control structure in place and used to administer the grant/project.
- Review the grant recipient's control environment, this includes its mission statement, personnel handbook, code of conduct policies and any other materials that would address the functions and conduct of employees, management, or Board members.
- Determine frequency of exceptions to policies and/or processes that impact internal controls.
- □ Use <u>Tool L: Separation of Duties Worksheet</u> to assist in completing the indicator.
- Use <u>Tool K: Policies and Procedures Checklist</u> to assist in completing the indicator.

Tips

- Grant recipients and subrecipients are responsible for efficient and effective administration of an award through use of sound management practices; and administering Federal funds in compliance with agreements, program objectives, and the terms and conditions of Federal award as identified in policy guidance at <u>2 CFR 200.400</u>.
- Internal controls are defined in the Uniform Guidance as a process designed to provide reasonable assurance regarding the achievement of objectives in the following categories:
 - Effectiveness and efficiency of operations
 - Reliability of reporting for internal and external use
 - Compliance with applicable laws and regulations
- Internal controls also serve as the first line of defense in safeguarding assets and preventing and detecting errors, fraud, and violations of laws, regulations, and provisions of contracts and grant agreements. However, the cost of a control should not exceed the benefit to be derived from it.
- Staff at every level of an organization affect internal controls and to some degree, it is everyone's responsibility. Effective internal controls are a built-in part of the management process (i.e., plan, organize, direct, and control). Internal controls can provide only reasonable assurance, not absolute assurance, regarding the achievement of an organization's objectives. There are several reasons why internal controls cannot provide absolute assurance that objectives will be achieved: cost/benefit realities, collusion among employees, and external events beyond an organization's control.
- The Uniform Guidance increased emphasis on internal controls by providing the requirement in the Standards for Financial and Program Management (<u>2 CFR 200.303</u>). Effective grant management includes:

Core Activity 3: Financial Management Objective 3.a: Internal Controls

- Segregation of duties
- Written policies and procedures
- Training
- Internal controls
- Effective oversight
- Effective communication and information sharing
- A smaller entity may face some challenges in segregating duties because it has a smaller number of staff to whom it can assign responsibilities and authority in the organizational structure. Management, however, can respond to this increased risk through the design of the internal control system, segregating incompatible duties to the extent possible, and where it is not practical, designing compensating alternative controls.
- The written policies and procedures that are required by the Uniform Guidance are outlined in question #3 below. Other written policies and procedures that are part of a portfolio of sound grant management practices include the following:
 - Chart of Accounts and accounting system
 - Budget controls and modifications
 - Grant revenues/receivables
 - > Payments and accounts payables (in addition to above), including approval process
 - Audits and audit resolution
 - Financial reporting
 - Program or performance reporting
 - Cash management and bank reconciliations
 - Human resources—hiring and selection (in addition to the above)
 - Program and interest income
 - Complaints and grievances
 - Incident reporting
 - Participant and program services
 - Monitoring
 - Property/equipment management
 - Record retention
 - Match and leveraged resources
 - Board policy and procedures
 - Standards of conduct and conflict of interest

Note: This list is not all-inclusive. It is the grant recipient's responsibility to identify the policies and procedures needed to ensure sound management practice.

Questions for Review and Discussion

- Does the grant recipient employ sound organization and management techniques to assure proper and efficient administration of the award, in recognition of grant recipient's own unique combination of staff, facilities, and experience?
- 2. Does the grant recipient have internal controls in place to provide reasonable assurance that grant operations will achieve the following objectives?
 - □ Effectiveness and efficiency of operations
 - Reliability of reporting for internal and external use
 - Compliance with applicable laws and regulations
- **3.** Are all required written policies and procedures per the Uniform Guidance in place? Is the grant recipient establishing a timeframe to review and update policies and procedures on an as-needed basis?
 - □ Payments <u>2 CFR 200.302(b)(6)</u> and <u>2 CFR 200.305</u>

Core Activity 3: Financial Management Objective 3.a: Internal Controls

- □ Allowable Costs <u>2 CFR 200.302(b)(7)</u>
- Procurement <u>2 CFR 200.318</u>
- Competition <u>2 CFR 200.319</u>
- Method for Evaluation and Selection <u>2 CFR 200.320</u>
- □ Compensation—Personal Services <u>2 CFR 200.430</u>
- □ Compensation—Fringe Benefits <u>2 CFR 200.431</u>
- Employee Relocation Costs <u>2 CFR 200.464</u>
- Travel Costs <u>2 CFR 200.474</u>
- 4. Do the policies and procedures above reflect proper segregation of duties? Are the duties for the following tasks segregated?
 - Recording
 - Custodian
 - Authorizing
 - Reconciliation

If not, does the grant recipient have compensating controls in place to mitigate the internal control risk?

Note: A compensating control is an alternative control that if the primary control fails, there are other controls in place to mitigate any risk.

- 5. Is there adequate training of grant staff and, if applicable, subrecipients? Is there a monitoring program in place for grant operations and, if applicable, subrecipients?
- 6. Are policies and procedures communicated to all levels of staff and, if applicable, subrecipients?
- 7. How does management and, where applicable, the Board demonstrate a commitment to integrity and ethical values (e.g. annual ethics training, employee handbook, organization mission statement)?
- 8. In what ways does the Board oversee the grant recipient's internal control system and ensure that upper management and employees adhere to the standards of conduct?
- **9.** Does management establish an organizational structure, assign responsibility, and delegate authority appropriately to achieve the grant's objectives?
- **10.** Does management or human resources (HR) demonstrate a commitment to hire, develop, and retain responsible employees?
- **11.** Are conflicts of interest and financial disclosure forms completed by appropriate personnel and updated on a frequent basis?

(C) Indicator 3.a.2: Reliability of Reporting for Internal and External Use

The grant recipient has adequate internal controls in place for accurate and timely reporting and has a policies and procedures in place to ensure that its reporting system is safeguarded, and security is limited to the appropriate personnel.

Citations

2 CFR 200.61(a) and 2 CFR 200.62

Instructions

- Interview select personnel to understand how data is reported and what checks and balances are in place to ensure accurate reporting.
- Select a completed ETA-9130 Financial Report and/ or performance report.

Tips

The primary purpose of financial and performance reporting is to provide information about the progression and results of a Federal award. Because this information is utilized by the highest level of government, it is important that there are strong controls surrounding the reporting and reviewing of all performance and financial reports.

Questions for Review and Discussion

- 1. Is access to the financial and performance reporting system limited to appropriate personnel?
- 2. Are passwords used and is access to the systems reviewed on a timely basis?
- **3.** Is there proper segregation of duties between individual(s) that complete the financial report and supervisor(s) that review the data entered (e.g., separate PINs and passwords)?
- 4. Are all transactions recorded accurately, timely, and correctly summarized and posted in the financial management system?
- 5. Does the financial management system provide for the following?
 - Identification, in its accounts, of all Federal awards received and expended and the Federal programs under which they were received
 - Federal program
 - Federal award identification including as applicable, the following:
 - Catalog of Federal Domestic Assistance (CFDA) title and number
 - Federal award identification number and year
 - Name of Federal agency
 - Name of pass-through entity, if any

Notes

Core Activity 3: Financial Management Objective 3.a: Internal Controls

(C) Indicator 3.a.3: Compliance with Applicable Laws and Regulations

The grant recipient has internal controls in place to ensure compliance with applicable laws and regulations governing that program.

Citations

20 CFR 688.120, 20 CFR 688.730, and TEGL 11-16

Instructions

Review the grant recipient's policies and procedures and assess their effectiveness and efficiency.

Tips

- An effective policy or procedure is one that is consistent with legal and regulatory requirements and is stated as *clearly* as possible, using precise language when needed; and is unambiguous. Policies and procedures should be written at an appropriate level of detail. This may be different for a policy versus a procedure, as policies are often broader statements; not intended to cover every possible option. It should identify restrictions and prohibitions (though procedures should be more specific to avoid confusion and misunderstanding).
- The best way to ensure that policies and procedures stay current is to have a regular review process. The review process should include asking staff if procedures are being used as written or if "informal" changes been made. To gather this information, it is important to assign oversight responsibilities for reviewing specific policies and procedures appropriately.

Questions for Review and Discussion

- Has the grant recipient update its policies and procedures to reflect changes and updates contained in the Uniform Guidance, EEO, if applicable, WIOA, and other applicable regulations? Examine a selected number of policies to confirm.
- 2. What actions or steps does the grant recipient take to ensure compliance with applicable laws and regulations governing the program or grant?
- 3. Does the grant recipient evaluate and monitor its compliance with statutes, regulations, and the terms and conditions of Federal awards?
- 4. What training is provided to staff to ensure compliance with regulations and laws?
- 5. Does the grant recipient take prompt action when instances of noncompliance are identified, including noncompliance identified in audit findings, including actions related to a subrecipient?
- 6. Has the entity taken reasonable measures to safeguard protected personally identifiable information and other information the Federal awarding agency or pass-through entity designates as sensitive, or the grant recipient considers sensitive consistent with applicable Federal, State, local, and tribal laws regarding privacy and obligations of confidentiality?

Objective 3.a: Internal Controls

(C) Indicator 3.a.4: Safeguard on Assets

The grant recipient has adequate safeguards for all grant purchased property and ensures that it is used solely for authorized purposes; has mechanisms in place to prevent unauthorized purchases and disbursements of grant funds; and safeguards its assets so not one person controls the order, receipt, payment, reconciliation, management, and disposition of an asset.

Citations

2 CFR 200.302(b)(4)

Instructions

- Review the grant recipient's asset management procedures to ensure that there are proper safeguards to protect all assets.
- □ Use <u>Tool L: Separation of Duties Worksheet</u> to assist in completing this indicator.

Tips

- Safeguards can include mechanisms in place to prevent unauthorized purchases and disbursement of Federal dollars and cash equivalent assets as well as proper segregation of duties and physical locks around assets.
- Like cash, cash equivalent assets have heightened exposure to risk of loss, more so than most other types of assets due to their liquidity. Grant recipients are responsible for establishing effective policy and procedures to manage the risk associated with cash equivalent assets and remediate any exposure to risk and potential loss of these vulnerable assets.
- Cash equivalent assets are items such as bus cards, debit and credit cards, gas cards, PINs and passwords, bus passes, blank check stocks, check-signing machines, signature stamps, or items that have a monetary value and that are easily transferable.
 - This list is not all-inclusive. Discuss with the grant recipient what other cash equivalent assets may be held at its location.

Questions for Review and Discussion

- 1. Does the grant recipient have mechanisms in place to prevent unauthorized purchases and disbursement?
- 2. Is there proper segregation of duties surrounding the asset management process? Verify that not one individual is responsible for the authorization, receipt, disbursement, access, and reconciliation of these assets?
- 3. How does the grant recipient safeguard physical and intangible assets?
- 4. Does the grant recipient perform an inventory of assets including bus tokens, checks, credit cards, etc.? How are these items safeguarded to prevent unauthorized use? How are these items tracked to ensure proper usage?

Notes

Core Activity 3: Financial Management Objective 3.a: Internal Controls

Objective 3.b: Accounting System and Financial Reporting

An accounting system is in place that allows the grant recipient to maintain accurate and complete disclosure of the grant's financial results and those of its subrecipients.

(C) Indicator 3.b.1: Basis of Reporting

If the grant recipient maintains its books of account on a cash basis, it develops and reports accrual data on the financial report.

Citation

2 CFR 2900.14

Instructions

- Interview key personnel regarding their basis of accounting (e.g. cash or accrual basis). If the grant recipient keeps its books on a cash basis, ask the grant recipient to walk through its process of reporting on an accrual basis.
- Review supporting documentation such as spreadsheets or another type of documents that link to the accounting records to the grant's latest completed quarterly ETA-9130 Financial Report.
- Cross-check related documents against one another.

Tips

- ETA requires that recipients of Federal awards report on an accrual basis, as allowed under DOL's exceptions to the Uniform Guidance at <u>2 CFR 2900.14</u>. Grant recipients are not required to maintain their accounting systems on an accrual basis and are not required to convert their cash or modified cash basis of accounting system but must develop and report such accrual information through best estimates on an analysis of the documentation on hand.
- In an accrual accounting system, transactions are recognized in the accounting period in which they occur, regardless of when the cash is transferred. An expense is recognized when it is incurred—that is when the goods or services or a benefit to the organization are received and the accompanying liability for payment, in the current or future period, occurs. Note that cash advances to subrecipients prior to a service being provided are neither an obligation nor an accrued expenditure.

Questions for Review and Discussion

- 1. Is there a policy in place that ensures accounts are reported on an accrual basis?
- 2. Does the grant recipient maintain its books of accounts on a cash or accrual basis? If on a cash basis, is there evidence to support accrual reporting (e.g., MIS reports, spreadsheets, linking documents)?
- 3. Regardless of how the grant recipient maintains its books, how does it ensure it captures the costs of all activities that took place in the reporting period?
- 4. If estimates are used to complete the financial report, is there a methodology in place and is it reviewed by the appropriate staff member?

Objective 3.b: Accounting System and Financial Reporting

(C) Indicator 3.b.2: Financial Reporting

The grant recipient has an accounting system in place to maintain accurate and complete disclosure of financial results of the grant activities and those of its subrecipients.

Citations

2 CFR 200.302 and 20 CFR.685.440

Instructions

CMG Instructions

- Interview the grant recipient's financial personnel and, if applicable, its subrecipient's, to understand how financial data (e.g., expenditures, obligations, cash received, administrative expenditures, program income, recipient shares, etc.) is collected and verified for accuracy.
- Review the latest quarterly ETA-9130 Financial Report and walk through the report with personnel responsible for completing the form.

NFJP Instructions

- Interview the appropriate members of the grant recipient's staff responsible for accounting system and financial reporting.
- Answer all appropriate CMG and NFJP questions below in the Questions for Review and Discussion section.

Tips

CMG Tips

There are 14 different variations of the ETA-9130 Financial Report, each pertaining to a specific program/funding stream. The instructions for the various ETA-9130 forms are not identical. Discretionary grants and any other grants without a specific ETA-9130 form use the ETA-9130 Basic. If the grant is through one of the specified DOL/ETA programs outlined in the chart below, ensure the correct ETA-9130 form unique to the grant's program/fund stream is used:

ETA-9130 Forms	
<u>ETA-9130 (A)</u>	WIOA Statewide Youth
<u>ETA-9130 (B)</u>	WIOA Local Youth
<u>ETA-9130 (C)</u>	WIOA Statewide Adult
ETA-9130 (D)	WIOA Local Adult
<u>ETA-9130 (E)</u>	WIOA Statewide Dislocated Worker
<u>ETA-9130 (F)</u>	WIOA Local Dislocated Worker
ETA-9130 (G)	National Dislocated Worker Grants
<u>ETA-9130 (H)</u>	Statewide Rapid Response
<u>ETA-9130 (I)</u>	Employment Services & Unemployment Insurance
<u>ETA-9130 (J)</u>	National Farmworker Jobs Program
<u>ETA-9130 (K)</u>	Senior Community Service Employment Program
<u>ETA-9130 (L)</u>	Indian and Native American Program
<u>ETA-9130 (M)</u>	Trade Adjustment Assistance Program

Core Activity 3: Financial Management Objective 3.b: Accounting System and Financial Reporting

NFJP Tips

- Career Services and Training grant recipients must spend not less than 70 percent of their awarded funds on "employment and training services." According to FOA-20-08 the term "employment and training services" means all allowable career services, training services, housing services, and youth services as explained, respectively, in <u>20 CFR 685.340</u>, <u>685.350</u>, <u>685.360</u>, and <u>685.370</u>, including supportive services (as defined in <u>20 CFR 685.110</u>).
 - Employment and training services does not include related assistance (as defined in <u>20 CFR</u> <u>685.110</u> and further explained in <u>20 CFR 685.380</u>) or administrative costs (as defined in <u>20 CFR</u> <u>683.215</u>).
 - This requirement is intended to ensure that the NFJP program primarily addresses the employment and training needs of the target population while also allowing grant recipients to provide related services that are often critical to the stabilization and availability of the farm labor workforce.
 - Accordingly, grant recipient may spend up to 30 percent of their awarded funds on a combination of related assistance and administrative costs, further subject to the administrative cost limitation of 15 percent.
- In accordance with <u>20 CFR 440(b)</u>, program costs must be classified and reported in the following categories:
 - Related assistance (including emergency assistance)
 - Supportive services
 - All other program services (such as career services, training services, youth services, and housing services)

Questions for Review and Discussion

CMG Instructions

- 1. Review supporting documentation; trace selected data fields to accounting records or supporting documentation. Are the following line items on the latest ETA-9130 Financial Report traceable and do they adequately identify the source and application of funds for federally-funded activities?
 - Program income
 - Match
 - Indirect costs (for final ETA-9130 Financial Report only)

Note: Refer to transaction testing of the ETA-9130 Financial Report for verification of reported costs at Objective 3.g—Cost Allocation: Indicator <u>3.g.1: Cost Allocation Principles</u> and to testing at <u>Objective 3.f: Allowable Costs</u> and <u>Cost Classification</u>.

- 2. Do financial systems and supporting documentation used to complete the latest ETA-9130 Financial Report contain information pertaining to:
 - Federal awards
 - Authorizations
 - Obligations
 - Unobligated balances
 - Assets
 - Expenditures
 - Income
 - Interest
- 3. Review the financial reports and accrual spreadsheets. Do the reports reflect costs captured in:
 - The appropriate funding stream?

Core Activity 3: Financial Management Objective 3.b: Accounting System and Financial Reporting

- ▶ The appropriate HHS-PMS subaccount?
- 4. Does the grant recipient's financial management system identify the following:
 - Federal funding source
 - CFDA title and number
 - Federal award identification number and year
 - Name of the Federal awarding agency
- **5.** If applicable, does the subrecipient's financial management system identify all the information listed in the above checklist and also the name of the PTE?
- 6. Does the grant recipient have procedures in place to ensure that it obligates and expends the funds within the period of availability and within the period of performance specified in the Grant Agreement or grant modification?

NFJP Questions

7. Does the grant recipient's accounting system classify costs as described in <u>20 CFR.685.440</u>? Costs are classified as follows: administrative costs; and program costs, which are all other costs not defined as administrative.

(C) Indicator 3.b.3: Subrecipient's Financial Reporting

If applicable, the pass-through entity (PTE) has a system in place to ensure the subrecipient is reporting financial results of its grant activities on an accrual basis and in a timely manner.

Citation

2 CFR 200.331(a)(3)

Instructions

- Interview key personnel to determine if the PTE is receiving financial data from its subrecipients in a timely manner so that it can include this data in its financial reports to ETA.
- □ If applicable, request copies of financial reporting and subrecipient policies as well as subaward clauses related to subrecipient reporting.
- Walk through the process with financial staff to gain an understanding of how the PTE gathers and verifies subrecipient financial data.

Tips

- All PTEs must monitor subrecipients to ensure compliance with Federal statutes, regulations, and the terms and conditions of the subaward. This includes reviewing financial reports for compliance. To report the financial status of a project to the Federal awarding agency, a PTE must ensure that it collects and verifies the financial data submitted by its subrecipients. For subrecipient reporting, the regulations allow direct grant recipients to impose different forms, shorter due dates, and more frequent reporting requirements.
- An essential part of subrecipient management and oversight is financial report review and analysis. This includes a review of data from financial reports to ensure that reports are timely and accurate. Financial reports can be evaluated individually by careful review of each element of the reported data for timeliness, completeness, reasonableness, alignment with budgets and plans, and by comparison with previous reports to identify trends that can predict progress or possible difficulties over time.

Questions for Review and Discussion

- 1. Are there policies and procedures provided by the PTE to ensure accurate financial reporting? Do they contain policy and procedures on the following?
 - Accrual basis of reporting
 - Reporting instructions
 - Reporting formats
 - Program income
 - Match
- 2. If not, what processes are in place to ensure timely and accurate reporting of financial information of the subrecipients? How does the PTE verify that all accruals are included in the subrecipients' submission of financial data?
- 3. Is the PTE receiving timely data from its subrecipients?
- 4. If the subrecipient uses estimated accrual data, does the PTE understand the basis of the estimate and verifies if reasonable?

Notes

Core Activity 3: Financial Management Objective 3.b: Accounting System and Financial Reporting

(E) Indicator 3.b.4: Performance Reports

The grant recipient's quarterly ETA-9130 Financial Reports should agree with corresponding performance reports.

Instructions

- Analyze financial and program data to see if the grant recipient is on target with spending and meeting performance goals.
- Request the latest quarterly ETA-9130 Financial Report and the corresponding quarterly performance report.
- Review the information reported cross check to documents to see if the spending rate is in line with what is reported in performance.

Tips

 Any performance-related report identified in the grant recipient's Grant Agreement should coordinate with the corresponding ETA-9130 Financial Report.

Questions for Review and Discussion

- 1. How does the grant recipient ensure spending in accordance with its performance? Will funds be exhausted prior to meeting performance goals? If so, how will the grant recipient address this?
- 2. If the grant recipient's spending is not in accordance with its performance, document the explanation and determine if it is reasonable?
- 3. If the rate of expenditures is not in line with the performance report, obtain an explanation and assess the reasonableness of that explanation.

Objective 3.C: Payment and Cash Management

The grant recipient has a payment and cash management system in place to accurately track the receipt, disbursement and recording of funds between the awarding agency and grant recipient. Such systems should readily track the handling of grant funds to subrecipients, contractors, and participants.

(C) Indicator 3.c.1: Cash Disbursements

The grant recipient has a mechanism in place to minimize the time between the transfer of funds from U.S. Department Health and Human Services' Payment Management System (PMS) and disbursement of funds to pay allowable costs.

Citations

2 CFR 200.305(b) and 2 CFR 2900.7

Instructions

- Review the grant recipient's policy and procedures on cash management.
- Walk through the cash management process with key personnel and gain an understanding of how cash is drawn down from PMS, recorded in the official accounting records, and disbursed for expenditures.
- Ask the grant recipient for a summary of its drawdowns and expenditures for one month. Compare and analyze its drawdowns for one month to its corresponding expenditures for the same month. Keep in mind that drawdowns should lag behind reported accrued expenditures. During review of the cash drawdowns, ensure that the grant recipient is liquidating existing advances before it requests additional funds from PMS by looking at cash balances in their bank account and in their accounting system.
- □ If the grant recipient has a subrecipient, request evidence that the pass-through entity (PTE) is monitoring the cash management activities of its subrecipients.

Tips

- States must follow their Cash Management Improvement Act (CMIA) agreement requirements related to interest earnings and expenses. Note that the only ETA programs that usually meet the threshold requirements to be included under the CMIA agreements are the WIOA or Unemployment Insurance programs.
- Interest income earned on Federal advance payments, except for WIOA grants, is not considered program income. Interest earned amounts up to \$500 per year may be retained by the organization for administrative expense. Any additional interest earned on Federal advance payments deposited in interest-bearing accounts must be remitted annually to the Department of Health and Human Services Payment Management System (PMS) through an electronic medium using either Automated Clearing House (ACH) network or a Fedwire Funds Service payment. Refer to <u>2 CFR 200.305(b)(9)</u> for instructions on remitting of interest income.

Questions for Review and Discussion

1. Does the grant recipient have policies and procedures in place to minimize cash on hand? Are there sufficient internal controls in place to ensure proper segregation of duties for the following functions: recording, custodian, authorizing, and reconciliation?

Core Activity 3: Financial Management Objective 3.c: Payment and Cash Management

- 2. What is the mechanism or tool used by the grant recipient to determine the amount of cash to draw down? How often is it performed and reviewed?
- 3. Review a report from PMS and request supporting documentation of the cash drawn. Were the cash drawdowns approved and reviewed by an appropriate manager? Were they used for immediate use?
- 4. Is there a reconciliation performed between the cash drawdowns and the expenditures? Is it performed on a frequent basis and reviewed?
- 5. Does the grant recipient have policies in place for payment of non-sufficient funds, overdraft fees, and other penalties which cannot be paid using Federal funds?
- 6. If applicable, the PTE monitors the cash management activities of its subrecipient to ensure they are consistent with the Uniform Guidance. How does the PTE ensure that its subrecipients do not have excess cash on hand? How does the PTE ensure that the subrecipient liquidates existing advances before it requests additional advances?

(C) Indicator 3.c.2: Improper Payments

The grant recipient can identify improper payments and has procedures in place to recapture improper payments.

Citations

2 CFR 200.53, 2 CFR 200.305, 2 CFR 200.426, and 2 CFR 200.428

Instructions

- Interview key staff members to understand the process of identifying and recovering improper payments.
- Review the grant recipient's policy and procedures on recapturing of improper payments from subrecipients and contractors.

Tips

- There is a strong emphasis in the Uniform Guidance on avoiding or recovering improper payments. The Guidance now requires grant recipients and their subrecipients to have a process in place to track, report, and collect improper payments. Improper payments not only include payments that should have not been made or that were made in an incorrect amount under statutory, contractual, administrative, or other legally applicable requirements, but also includes payments made to an ineligible party, payment for an ineligible good or service, duplicate payments, or payment for a good or service not received.
- The Improper Payments Elimination and Recovery Act of 2010 (IPERA) expanded the use of data to identify and control improper payments. IPERA requires Federal agencies to look for improper payments and assess whether programs are at risk of significant improper payments. DOL is conducting more thorough improper payment reviews of its programs to ensure compliance with the Act and that improper payments are recovered. Therefore, DOL requires that grant recipients make every effort to identify and recover improper payments.

Questions for Review and Discussion

- 1. Does the grant recipient have policies and procedures in place to identify and recapture improper payments? If not, what process does the grant recipient have in place to identify and recapture improper payments?
- 2. If applicable, does the PTE have improper payment procedures in place for its subrecipients and ensure that its subrecipients also have policies and procedures in place for improper payments?
- 3. The costs incurred by a grant recipient to recover improper payments are allowable as either direct or indirect costs, as appropriate. Is the grant recipient consistent in the treatment of the Federal dollars used to recover improper payments?

(C) Indicator 3.c.3: Deposit Insurance

The grant recipient has deposited its Federal funds in an insured bank or savings association whenever possible.

Citation

2 CFR 200.305(b)(7)(ii)

Instructions

Review the grant recipient bank documents to ensure that ensure that Federal funds are deposited in insured bank depository institutions.

Tips

- Grant recipients must deposit Federal funds in insured bank depository institutions to ensure coverage of these dollars in case of bank failure. Deposit insurance coverage generally covers deposit products such as traditional types of bank deposit accounts, including checking and savings accounts, money market deposit accounts (MMDAs), and certificates of deposit (CDs). Investment products that are not deposits, such as mutual funds, annuities, life insurance policies, and stocks and bonds, are not covered by deposit insurance.
- The FDIC (<u>Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation</u>) is one type of agency (and the most popular agency) that provides depositor insurance. It is an agency independent of the United States government that protects depositors against the loss of insurance deposits if an FDIC-insured bank or savings association fails. The FDIC deposit insurance covers depositors of a failed FDIC-insured depository institution, dollar-for-dollar, up to \$250,000, plus any interest accrued or due to the depositor.

Questions for Review and Discussion

- 1. Is the grant recipient using an insured depository institution or bank that provides insurance coverage on deposits?
- 2. Are DOL's Federal dollars deposited in a deposit account and not an investment account?
- **3.** If DOL funds are not deposited in an insured bank or savings association, obtain an explanation from the grant recipient and assess the reasonableness of the explanation.
- 4. Examine the grant recipient's daily cash balance noted on its monthly bank statements. If the grant recipient carries a balance of more than \$250,000, does it have sufficient collateral on record with the bank to cover any potential losses that are not covered by deposit insurance?

Objective 3.d: Match and Leveraged Resources

If applicable, the grant recipient has written policies and procedures in place to record and support any required match or leveraged resources committed or identified in the award or program regulations.

(C) Indicator 3.d.1: Match Policies and Procedures

The grant recipient's written match policy and procedures describe the allowability of costs in accordance with <u>Subpart E – Cost Principles</u> and have been issued to key personnel and, if applicable, subrecipients.

Citations

2 CFR 200.302(b)(7) , and 2 CFR 200.306(b)

Instructions

- Interview staff to ensure that the key personnel are following written policy and procedures or that the written policy and procedures are updated to capture the grant recipient's process.
- Review the grant recipient's written policy and procedures for grant match and interview staff responsible for documenting match.
- Cross-check recording, valuation, and reporting of match against <u>Subpart E Cost Principles</u> to ensure that allowability of cost.

Questions for Review and Discussion

- 1. Does the grant recipient have written policies and procedures for match requirements?
- Review the policies and procedures and determine if they address the following requirements as set forth in the Uniform Guidance at <u>2 CFR 200.306(b)</u>:
 - □ Allowable under <u>Subpart E Cost Principles</u>
 - □ Verifiable from the grant recipient's records
 - Costs and contributions are necessary and reasonable to meet program objectives
 - Are not paid by the Federal government under another Federal award, except where the Federal statute authorizes that Federal funds may be applied to the match requirements of another Federal program
 - Are provided for in the approved budget, when required
 - Methodology for tracking and documenting match
 - Methodology for the valuation of non-cash contributions
- 3. If applicable, does the PTE have match polices and procedure for its subrecipients?
- 4. Does the written match requirement policy and procedures reflect actual the organization's practice?

Objective 3.d: Match and Leveraged Resources

(C) Indicator 3.d.2: Expending Match

The grant recipient uses match to support grant activity and accounts for funds used for match within its accounting systems as the funds are expended.

Citations

2 CFR 200.306(d), and 2 CFR 2900.8

Instructions

- □ Interview fiscal and program staff responsible for documenting the use of these expenditures.
- Review the grant to determine if the use of match is required to support grant activity and was expended prior to the recording in the grant recipient's accounting system.
- Request a sample of match expenditures recorded and cross-check the use and valuation to ensure that it is in accordance with the grant recipient's policy and procedures and the Uniform Guidance.

Tips

- A key and important change related to match is at DOL's exception at <u>2 CFR 2900.8</u>. It states that in addition to the guidance set forth in <u>2 CFR 200.306(b)</u>, for Federal awards from DOL, the grant recipient accounts for funds used for match within its accounting systems as the funds are *expended*. The receiving of cash and in-kind contributions as match is not enough, as DOL has placed an emphasis on the need to expend match contributions on allowable grant activities before it can be recognized as match.
- Per DOL policy, for grant recipients interested in applying unrecovered indirect costs to meet a match requirement must obtain prior approval from the Grant Officer.
- Use <u>Tool M: Worksheet for Evaluating Allowable Match Items</u> to assist in completing the indicator.

Questions for Review and Discussion

- 1. Does the grant recipient report match when expended on allowable grant activity and not when received? If applicable, does it report subrecipient match and/or leveraged resources?
- 2. Does the grant recipient appropriately report the use of match in the appropriate performance and financial reports? If applicable, does it report subrecipient match?
- 3. From the sample of match expenditures reviewed, did it meet the following criteria as prescribed in <u>2</u> <u>CFR 200.306(b)(1-7)</u>?
 - □ Allowable under <u>Subpart E Cost Principles</u>
 - □ Verifiable from the grant recipient's records
 - Costs and contributions are necessary and reasonable to meet program objectives
 - Are not paid by the Federal government under another Federal award, except where the Federal statute authorizes that Federal funds may be applied to the match requirements of another Federal program
 - Are provided for in the approved budget, when required
- 4. If the grant recipient is using unrecovered indirect costs to meet a match requirement, did it obtain prior approval from the Grant Officer?

Notes

Core Activity 3: Financial Management Objective 3.d: Match and Leveraged Resources

(C) Indicator 3.d.3: Valuation and Documentation

The grant recipient has a methodology in place to value match. Records are available and demonstrate that match are being tracked.

Citation

2 CFR 200.306(b)(1)

Instructions

Review the sample of match expenditures and ascertain if supporting documentation is sufficient and appropriate.

Tips

- The Uniform Guidance has strengthened the valuation and documentation standards for match. The Uniform Guidance at <u>2 CFR 200.306(d)</u> states that valuation for in-kind contributions for goods or services must be established in accordance with the Cost Principles in <u>Subpart E</u> of the Uniform Guidance. All match contributions, regardless if from the grant recipient or a third-party, must have documentation to support the valuation of the good or service. For third-party contributions, the support for the value, including the methods used to determine the value, must be verifiable from the records of the contributing organization or be maintained by the grant recipient.
- For cash contributions for match, once non-Federal dollars are expended on behalf of the grant, the grant recipient must account for this in its official book of accounts or records. For non-cash contributions, supporting documentation must be retained to validate the valuation of the good or service, and the non-cash contribution must be used prior to recording. For donated services, the grant recipient must also maintain documentation on the rate value of the service but also timesheets or personnel activity reports to demonstrate the amount of time that is donated to the grant. If the grant recipient is using the fair market value (FMV) to value the match, there must be sufficient justification to support the use of FMV. The value of the donated goods must not exceed the fair market value of the same age and condition at the time of donation.
- Supporting documentation for in-kind contributions may come from many forms and can include receipts, appraisals, consumer valuation guides, labor market information, and other acceptable forms of documentation. The Reviewer should evaluate all supporting documentation for validity and assess its acceptability.
- Grant recipients must maintain records to support all match within the grant recipient or subrecipient's accounting system and these records must be available for audit and review. In accordance with the Uniform Guidance at <u>2 CFR 200.333</u>, financial records and all performance records pertinent to a Federal award must be retained for a period of three years from the date of submission of the final expenditure report. This information includes supporting documentation for match and/or leveraged resources.

Questions for Review and Discussion

 From the sample of match expenditures reviewed, did the grant recipient's valuation of non-cash contributions are in accordance with the Cost Principles in <u>Subpart E</u> of the Uniform Guidance? Is the FMV of non-cash contributions (goods and services) adequately supported?

Core Activity 3: Financial Management Objective 3.d: Match and Leveraged Resources

- 2. Does the grant recipient have supporting documentation that supports the match reported on the performance and financial reports? Is the documentation appropriate?
- **3.** If applicable, do subrecipients have appropriate supporting documentation for any match and/or leveraged resources reported by them?

(E) Indicator 3.d.4: Leveraged Resources

The grant recipient provides for the use of leveraged resources.

Instructions

Review the grant recipient's FOA to understand whether leveraged resource is required.

Tips

- Leveraged resources applies ONLY to specific competitive awards and to certain formula funded awards when specified in the grant agreement and/or program statute. Leveraged resources may be encouraged or required in a FOA or other funding solicitation, such as a Training and Employment Guidance Letter (TEGL).
- It is a term used to identify other funds being used in coordination with the grant to support the grant's activities and outcomes. It is not defined in the regulation or any related administrative requirements. For ETA programs, the term has been used to mean all resources used by the recipient to support grant activity and outcomes, whether those resources meet the standards required for match. Leveraged resources are not to be confused with non-cash contributions or third-party in-kind contributions as specified in WIOA for the purposes of sharing in infrastructure costs.
- ETA suggests that leveraged resources follow the same guidelines outlined below for match.

Questions for Review and Discussion

 Is the grant recipient required through the FOA to provide leveraged resources? If so, are Federal leveraged resources reflected on the ETA-9130 Financial Report at line 11a Other Federal Funds Expended. Non-Federal leveraged resources are reported on the Recipient Share of Expenditures (lines 10j-10l)?

Objective 3.e: Program Income

The grant recipient has written policies and procedures in place to accurately record and expend the program income in compliance with applicable Federal statutes, implementing regulations, the terms and conditions of the grant award.

(C) Indicator 3.e.1: Program Income Policies and Procedures

The grant recipient's written program income policy and procedures describe the allowability of costs in accordance with <u>Subpart E – Cost Principles</u> and have been issued to key personnel and, if applicable, subrecipients.

Citations

WIOA sec. 194(7)(B), 2 CFR 200.302(b)(7), and 2 CFR 200.307

Instructions

- Review any policies and procedures related to program income.
- □ Request documentation supporting proper recording and use of program income.

Tips

- Interest income earned on Federal advance payments, with the exception of WIOA grants, is not considered program income. Interest earned amounts up to \$500 per year may be retained by the organization for administrative expense. Any additional interest earned on Federal advance payments deposited in interest-bearing accounts must be remitted annually to the Department of Health and Human Services Payment Management System (PMS) through an electronic medium using either Automated Clearing House (ACH) network or a Fedwire Funds Service payment. Refer to 2 CFR 200.305(b)(9) for instructions on remitting of interest income.
- For YouthBuild grants, the revenue from the sale of buildings rehabilitated or constructed under this program to homeless individuals and families and low-income families is *not* considered program income (20 CFR 688.590). YouthBuild grant recipients are encouraged though to use that revenue for the long-term sustainability of the YouthBuild program.

Questions for Review and Discussion

- Does the grant recipient have written policies and procedures for program income requirements? Is the grant recipient aware that it is earning program income? What mechanism does the grant recipient have in place to recognize it is earning program income?
- 2. Review the policies and procedures and determine if they address the following requirements as set forth in the Uniform Guidance:
 - Allowable under <u>Subpart E Cost Principles</u>
 - Verifiable from the grant recipient's records
 - Program income expended on grant activities to meet program objectives
 - Program income is expended for immediate use

Notes

Core Activity 3: Financial Management Objective 3.e: Program Income

(C) Indicator 3.e.2: Expending and Documentation

The grant recipient and, if applicable, its subrecipient, is expending program income on allowable grant activities and prior to drawing grant funds and is recording and reporting program income and, if applicable, program income of its subrecipient, appropriately.

Citation

2 CFR 200.307

Instructions

- Review the grant recipient's latest quarterly ETA-9130 Financial Report to verify if the entity is reporting program income. If dollar amounts are reported, walk through the grant recipient's process for reporting and expending program income.
- In addition, walk through the grant activities that may potentially earn program income and gain an understanding if they will earn program income. If the grant recipient is earning program income, ensure that it is recording the earning and expending of program income.

Tips

- For either method of accounting used (gross or net method), the grant recipient must spend the program income prior to using grant funds. At the end of the grant's period of performance, all program income must be expended. These requirements apply to grant recipients and their respective subrecipients.
- The Cost Principles of the Uniform Guidance also apply to the expending of program income. Like charges to grant dollars, these costs must be reasonable, allowable, and allocable costs. Costs prohibited in Federal, State and/or local statutes, regulations, and other requirements, must not be charged to program income generated by the grant recipient or its subrecipients.

Questions for Review and Discussion

- 1. Does the grant recipient and, if applicable, its subrecipient expend program income prior to drawing grant funds?
- 2. Is program income generated by multiple funding sources properly allocated by the grant recipient and, if applicable, its subrecipient?
- **3.** Does the grant recipient and, if applicable, its subrecipient expend program income in the quarter it is earned? What is the process to ensure program income is liquidated prior to the grant expiration?
- 4. Does the grant recipient and, if applicable, its subrecipient expend program income on grant-related activity? Is program income expended and disbursed first in accordance with applicable Federal regulations?
- 5. Are all sources of program income identified (e.g., fees for services, use fees, conference fees, honoraria, fees for providing data to third parties)? Is the grant recipient selling a product produced with grant funds or charging a license or user fee to other Federal grant recipient's use? And, if applicable, at the subrecipient level as well?
- 6. Does the PTE have a system in place to record and expend program income at the subrecipient level?

Notes

Core Activity 3: Financial Management Objective 3.e: Program Income

Objective 3.f: Allowable Costs and Cost Classification

The grant recipient has a system and procedures in place to ensure that it is incurring necessary, reasonable and allowable costs to the grant and that such costs are accurately classified in its accounting system. The grant recipient also monitors the costs incurred by its contractors and subrecipients to ensure allowability and accurate cost classification.

(C) Indicator 3.f.1: Cost Principles

The grant recipient's written policy and procedures describe the allowability of costs in accordance with <u>Subpart E – Cost Principles</u> and have been issued to key personnel and, if applicable, subrecipients.

Citations

2 CFR 200.302(b)(7) and 2 CFR 200.403

Instructions

CMG Instructions

- Interview personnel and financial program and staff regarding the grant recipient's policies and procedures.
- Cross-check the policies and procedures surrounding the liability of cost to Federal funds are against the Cost Principles of the Uniform Guidance.
- Use <u>Tool N: Transaction Testing</u> to assist in completing the indicator.

NFJP Instructions

- Interview the appropriate members of the grant recipient's staff responsible for allowable costs and cost classification.
- Answer all appropriate CMG and NFJP questions below in the Questions for Review and Discussion section.

Tips

NFJP Tips

- To help ensure grant recipient success and avoid compliance findings, Reviewers should outline ETA's expectations for grant recipients in managing their ETA funded grant and describe the grant recipient's roles and responsibilities as an accountable steward of ETA's investment. This includes discussing factors affecting allowability, reasonableness, and allocability for costs. Refer to <u>2 CFR Part 200</u>, specifically the items below and explain supporting documentation requirements with a grant recipient.
 - Memberships Fees/Dues: <u>2 CFR 200.454</u>
 - Conference Fees: <u>2 CFR 200.432</u>
 - Travel Costs: <u>2 CFR 200.474</u>
 - Training and Education Costs: <u>2 CFR 200.473</u>
 - Health and Welfare Costs: <u>2 CFR 200.437</u>
 - Equipment: <u>2 CFR 200.439</u>
 - Lobbying: <u>2 CFR 200.450</u>

Core Activity 3: Financial Management Objective 3.f: Allowable Costs and Cost Classification

Questions for Review and Discussion

- 1. Do policies and procedures reflect the Uniform Guidance at Subpart E Cost Principles?
- 2. Are these policies and procedures circulated to the appropriate personnel and financial and program staff?
- 3. Are the personnel properly trained?
- 4. How does the grant recipient ensure that the grant is not charged unallowable costs based on the Cost Principles and the provisions of the grant agreement?
- 5. If applicable, how does the grant recipient, acting in the capacity of a PTE, ensure that its subrecipients are following appropriate cost guidelines and the policies of the Federal awarding agency? Has the PTE issued written cost policies to its subrecipients?

(C) Indicator 3.f.2: Financial Management Systems

The grant recipient has a system in place to ensure the costs are charged to the proper cost categories and are accurately classified.

Citations

2 CFR 200.412

Instructions

- Review the grant recipient's Chart of Accounts and ensure that there are separate codes for revenue and expenditures and that the grant recipient is recording costs against the PMS subaccount.
- Refer to the program's regulations, Grant Agreement, and applicable ETA-9130 Financial Report instructions to ascertain if the program requires supplementary financial reporting that may require additional cost categories.

Tips

- Careful consideration must be given to the activity with which a cost is associated and the category that benefits from the related activity.
- A Chart of Accounts is a financial organizational tool that provides a complete listing of every account in an accounting system. An account code is a unique record for each type of asset, liability, equity, revenue, and expense. This serves as the grant recipient's foundation for financial record keeping and should be at a level of detail that at least includes the account names, brief descriptions, and accounting codes. Depending on the complexity of the organization, it has the flexibility to tailor its Chart of Accounts to best suit its accounting needs.
- At the very least, accounting codes should be established in the organization's Chart of Accounts for appropriately charging costs defined as administrative in accordance with the WIOA definition at <u>WIOA</u> <u>sec. 3(1)</u>, or other required categories in its accounting records. If the grant requires the tracking of administrative expenditures, the entity must maintain a system for tracking and reporting its administrative expenditures as well as its program expenditures. Review the grant agreement to ensure if there is an administrative threshold for the grant as any administrative costs in excess of the program's administrative limit must be charged to non-Federal funds.
- For grants that have expenditure caps or thresholds on certain grant activities based on WIOA law or regulations, review the grant recipient's Chart of Accounts and interview fiscal staff to understand how it is capturing this information in its accounting systems and reporting it on the quarterly ETA-9130 Financial Report.
- An example of an expenditure cap placed on certain programs is the expenditure cap on Transitional Jobs for Local Dislocated Worker funds. <u>WIOA sec. 134(d)(5)</u> sets a transitional jobs expenditure cap of ten percent of the amount of Federal funds allocated to local areas to carry out the Dislocated Worker program for a program year.
 - An example of an expenditure threshold is Out-of-School Youth expended on direct services. <u>WIOA sec. 129(a)(4)(A)</u> requires that a minimum of seventy-five percent of statewide and local Youth funds provided to carry out the program in the State for a program year must be expended to provide youth workforce investment activities for Out-of-School Youth.
 - It is recommended that Reviewers review WIOA law and program statutes on expenditure caps and minimum amounts to be expended on certain grant activities.

Questions for Review and Discussion

- 1. Does the grant recipient's Chart of Accounts contain sufficient account codes for revenue and expenses to adequately track spending of grant funds? If there are multiple Federal funding streams, how does the grant recipient track its costs to the appropriate PMS subaccount?
- 2. If applicable, if administrative costs exceed the program's administrative limit for the grant, is the grant recipient charging the excess to non-Federal funds?
- 3. If applicable, does the grant recipient's Chart of Accounts and its accounting system allow the tracking of grant activities that have an expenditure cap or threshold in accordance with the program's regulations? Refer to the grant's program regulations for a full understanding of any expenditure caps or thresholds on grant activities.
- 4. If applicable, did the grant recipient, in the capacity of a PTE, review its subrecipients' Charts of Accounts to ensure that they are reporting costs in the appropriate budget cost categories, subaward, etc.?
- 5. If applicable, are the costs associated with contracts and subawards classified appropriately?
Objective 3.g: Cost Allocation/Indirect Costs

The grant recipient allocates costs including indirect costs to the benefitting cost objectives based on relative benefits received and treats allocated costs consistently within its accounting system.

(C) Indicator 3.g.1: Cost Allocation Principles

There is written evidence that costs being allocated to the grant are allowable, being treated consistently over time and within the accounting system, are necessary, reasonable, and are allocated to the grant based on benefit received.

Citations

2 CFR 200.403, 2 CFR 200.405, and TEGL 2-16

Instructions

- Review the grant recipient's purchasing/procurement, payroll, and financial reporting policies and procedures.
 - Walk through and interview staff involved in all these processes and gain an understanding of the role of each staff member.
 - Also, review the Grant Award, the <u>Cost Principles (Subpart E)</u> in the Uniform Guidance, and the grant program's statute and regulations for guidance on selected items of cost.
- Obtain a detailed general ledger of grant costs with totals.
 - To ensure that the detailed general ledger obtains all costs, review that the total amount of the detailed listing agrees to what is reported on the corresponding ETA-9130 Financial Report.
 - If the amounts do not agree, obtain a reconciliation from the grant recipient.
 - If the grant recipient is unable to provide a reconciliation, its financial reports are not supported by financial systems or supporting documentation and therefore would be a compliance issue (<u>2</u> <u>CFR 200.302</u>).
- Once satisfied that the detailed general ledger is complete or if the reconciliation is reasonable, make an appropriate sample of costs from the detailed general ledger and request supporting documentation to test the validity, allowability, reasonableness, necessity, and allocability of costs.
 - For staff time, review the HR/payroll policy and procedures to obtain an understanding of how staff time is recorded and allocated to the grant. Request a detailed listing of all personnel that charge time, fully or partially, to the grant and make a sample selection.
- Lastly, if costs are shared among multiple funding streams or programs, review the grant recipient's policy on allocating costs (for Cost Allocation Plans, Indirect Cost Rate, or De Minimis testing, please see indicators below).
 - Ensure that shared costs are allocated based on their relative benefit received and in proportion to use.
 - Review costs so that they are in accordance with the grant recipient's cost allocation methodology.
- Use <u>Tool G: Procurement History File</u> to assist in completing the indicator.
- Use <u>Tool I: Contract Review Checklist</u> to assist in completing the indicator.

Tips

- When testing costs reported on the ETA-9130 Financial Report, start with a quarterly ETA-9130 and request, from the grant recipient's official accounting system or general ledger, a listing of all the costs that make up the amount of expenditures reported on line item 10e Federal Share of Expenditures. Some grant recipients may be on a cash basis, for accounting purposes, and the amount per the detailed general ledger may not agree to the amount reported on ETA-9130. If so, the grant recipient may be reporting accruals on a separate account or listing (maybe even an Excel spreadsheet). If so, make cost selections from this separate document and obtain an understanding how accruals how calculated.
- If the amounts per the detailed general ledger and line 10e Federal Share of Expenditures do not agree, request a reconciliation between the two amounts. Once the amounts agree, the Reviewer now has some comfort that the general ledger contains all the grant's costs and that an appropriate selection of costs can be made. Refer to <u>Resource G: Sampling Methodology</u> on more information about making samples.
- Supporting documentation may come in many forms and may include evidence of prior approval obtained (e.g., Board meeting minutes, sign-off sheets or initials from management, grant modification showing Grant Officer approval, etc.), purchase orders, receipts and invoices, contracts, timesheets, Personnel Activity Record, time studies, credit card statements, check copies, and many more. Supporting documentation is proof that the Cost Principles have been met. When receiving supporting documentation, review the document(s) to ensure that the grant recipient is following its own processes, and, regardless of the type of cost, supporting documentation should evidence validity, allowability, and proper approval.

Questions for Review and Discussion

- 1. Does the grant recipient have written policies and procedures for distributing program costs, staff time, and general administrative costs among funding streams, programs, etc.?
- 2. Does the grant recipient's policies and procedures follow the Cost Principles? How does it identify the circumstance when costs are allowable, allowable with condition, and unallowable?
- **3.** Does the grant recipient's policies and procedures reflect requirements identified in the grant FOA and applicable program/ authorizing statutes and TEGLs?
- **4.** From the sample of costs from the grant recipient's general ledger and, if applicable, the subrecipients test for the following factors of allowability as described in <u>2 CFR 200.403</u>):
 - Necessary and reasonable for the performance of the grant
 - Conform with Federal law, guidelines, and grant terms
 - Conform to any limitations or exclusions set forth in the Cost Principles
 - Legal under State and local law
 - Consistently treated
 - □ In accordance with GAAP (except for State, local government, and Indian tribes only)
 - Not included as a cost or used to meet matching requirement of another Federally-financed program
 - Adequately documented
 - Consistent with policies and procedures
 - During the testing of costs, for goods and/or services that require prior approval, was appropriate prior approval obtained prior to purchasing?
 - Review Indicator 2.b.2: Budget Modifications for prior approval guidance.
- 5. Does the grant recipient have multiple funding sources? If so, move to the next applicable indicators, if not, move on to <u>Objective 3.h: Audits and Audit Resolution</u>.

Notes

Core Activity 3: Financial Management Objective 3.g: Cost Allocation/Indirect Costs

(C) Indicator 3.g.2: Cost Allocation Plan

The grant recipient has an approved cost allocation plan and uses it to allocate indirect costs.

Citation

2 CFR 200.416(a) and (c)

Instructions

- Using the sample of costs that were selected in the previous indicator, review any costs that are allocated to multiple funding streams or programs.
- Review these indirect costs to ensure that they follow the grant recipient's cost allocation plan.
- Use <u>Tool O: Cost Allocation Worksheet</u> to assist in completing the indicator.

Tips

- When costs cannot be directly assigned to a final cost objective, the costs are placed in a pool that is allocated later to the benefiting funding stream or program. A cost pool contains a group of common costs to be allocated by using an indirect measure of benefit (see <u>Indicator 3.g.3: Negotiated Indirect</u> <u>Cost Rate Agreements (NICRA)</u>) or approximate measure of benefit. The approximate measure of benefit is the allocation base.
- The basis used to allocate a particular type of cost must be used consistently over time (<u>2 CFR</u> <u>200.403(d)</u>). An allocation base is acceptable if it represents a fair measure of cost benefit and if it results in an equitable and reasonable distribution of the costs of services rendered or goods provided. Each base should be considered on its own merits as to the purpose for using it and the degree of equity and reasonableness it will achieve in allocating costs.
- Based on the Cost Principles in the Uniform Guidance, organizations may use an approved CAP or Indirect Cost Rate (ICR) to provide a fair measure of cost benefit. Negotiated ICR rates and CAPs are utilized to properly support indirect cost billings and close-out efforts on cost reimbursable grants. CAP and ICRs can be submitted by the following organizations to the following cognizant agencies (refer to <u>Resource M: SWCAP and NICRA Resources</u>).
 - Institutions of Higher Education (IHE) Cost negotiation cognizance is assigned to the HHS or the DOD's Office of Naval Research, normally depending on which of the two agencies (HHS or DOD) provides more funds to the educational institution for the most recent three years. [Appendix III to 2 CFR Part 200]
 - Nonprofit Organizations Unless different arrangements are agreed to by the Federal agencies concerned, the Federal agency with the largest dollar value of Federal awards with an organization is designated as the cognizant agency for indirect cost rate negotiation and approval. [Appendix IV to CFR Part 200]
 - State and Local Government-wide Central Service CAPs Statewide Cost Allocation Plans (SWCAPs) for all States (including District of Columbia and Puerto Rico, State and local hospitals, libraries, and health districts) are required to develop and submit cost allocation plans to HHS. SWCAPs are located at <u>HHS Cost Allocation Service. [Appendix V to 2 CFR Part 200]</u>

- Public Assistance CAPs Federally-financed programs administered by State public assistance agencies are funded predominately by HHS, and these State agencies are required to develop and submit overall cost allocation plans to HHS (which may include CAPs from local agencies that administer public assistance programs under the States' supervised systems. [Appendix VI to 2 CFR Part 200]
- State and Local Government and Indian Tribe Indirect Cost Proposals A cost may not be allocated to a Federal award as an indirect cost if any other cost incurred for the same purpose, in like circumstances, has been assigned to a Federal award as a direct cost. [Appendix VII to 2 CFR Part 200]

Questions for Review and Discussion

- 1. Does the grant recipient have an approved CAP? Is it the authorized party to that CAP?
- 2. Is the CAP reviewed on an annual basis and updated as needed?
- 3. Does the grant recipient allocate shared costs in accordance with its cost allocation plan?
- **4.** How does the grant recipient allocate staff's time among the various grant programs they work on? Is there written evidence, such as timesheets, used to allocate personnel time and costs?

For SWCAPs, please complete the following questions

- 5. Is there evidence of a fiscal-year end reconciliation between the State agency using the SWCAP and the State centralized agency responsible for the SWCAP?
- 6. Is the grant recipient applying the carry forward correctly?

(C) Indicator 3.g.3: Negotiated Indirect Cost Rate Agreements (NICRA)

The grant recipient has indirect costs and uses an approved NICRA to allocate these costs.

Citations

2 CFR 200.416(b) and (c) and 2 CFR 2900.17

Instructions

- Read the Instructions of <u>Indicator 3.g.2: Cost Allocation Plan</u>.
- Review the grant recipient's NICRA and ensure that the effective dates are current for the time period tested and departments or locations are accurate. In addition, review the distribution base identified on the grant recipient's NICRA to ensure it is correctly calculated.
- It is now required that indirect costs <u>must be reported</u> on the final ETA-9130 Financial Report. Depending on the timing of the on-site review, if a final ETA-9130 is available, review the financial report and ensure that Section 13 – *Indirect Expenditures* is completed and that all calculations in the form are correct (specifically line item 13f – *Amount Charged*).
 - Request supporting documentation/calculation(s) to all the line items and ensure that it supports what is reported in the financial report.

Tips

- All indirect costs, using the approved rate, must be allocated to all grants regardless of any restrictions or funding limitations. Any allocable indirect costs that exceed any administrative or statutory restrictions on a specific Federal grant may not be shifted to other Federal grants/contracts, unless specifically authorized by legislation. Non-Federal revenue sources must be used to pay for these costs that exceed any statutory restrictions.
- Any grant recipient with indirect costs and that also has more than one source of funding (including direct Federal funding) needs an indirect cost rate. An indirect cost rate is a percentage (indirect cost pool/direct cost base) used to distribute indirect costs to all cost centers benefiting from those costs. The grant recipient must have an approved NICRA from its cognizant agency if it has multiple funding streams and is charging indirect costs to the Federal award. A cognizant agency is responsible for negotiating the grant recipient's indirect cost rate and issues the appropriate negotiation agreement. Unless specifically assigned by OMB, the Federal agency with the majority of direct funding is normally the grant recipient's cognizant agency.
- All grant recipients must submit their initial indirect cost rate proposal to their cognizant agency within 90 days of receiving a cost reimbursable grant/contract award (<u>2 CFR Part 200 Appendix IV, C.2.b</u>). All grant recipients must submit their final indirect cost rate proposals within 180 days of the end of the grant recipient's fiscal year (<u>2 CFR Part 200 Appendix IV, C.2.c</u>).
- Please refer to <u>DOL's Division of Cost Determination webpage for more information.</u>
- Lastly, any adjustments to indirect cost rates resulting from a determination of unallowable costs being included in the rate proposal may result in the reissuance of negotiated rate agreement [<u>2 CFR</u> <u>2900.17</u>].

Questions for Review and Discussion

- Review the grant recipient's NICRA and review for effective dates and departments or locations. Is the rate approved for the period the grant recipient is applying the NICRA? If not, has it submitted a proposal?
- 2. Does the grant recipient have an approved rate specific to its organization?
- 3. Review the NICRA's distribution base. Is the grant recipient correctly calculating the distribution base? How is the indirect cost rate being applied appropriately to the base in accordance with the terms of the approved indirect cost rate agreement?
- 4. If unallowable costs were identified (through monitoring or an audit) and these costs were included in the indirect rate proposal, did the grant recipient obtain an adjusted negotiated rate agreement from its cognizant agency?
- 5. If applicable, obtain the final ETA-9130 Financial Report and ensure indirect costs being reported on the form?

(C) Indicator 3.g.4: De Minimis

The grant recipient has received prior approval from its cognizant agency to use the de minimis rate and is correctly applying ten percent to the modified total direct costs (MTDC).

Citation

2 CFR 200.414(f)

Instructions

- □ If the grant recipient meets all the criteria to use the de minimis rate, review the grant recipient's calculation for the de minimis rate.
- Ensure that the grant recipient received prior approval and that the de minimis rate is calculated correctly.
- Ensure that this methodology is used consistently for all Federal awards until such time the grant recipient chooses to negotiate for an indirect cost rate.

Tips

- To relieve administrative burden, the Uniform Guidance specified that grant recipients that have never received a NICRA and has allowable indirect costs that they would like to charge to a Federal award may elect to charge a de minimis rate of ten percent of the MTDC, which may be used indefinitely. Government departments or agencies that receive more than \$35 million in direct Federal funding must submit an indirect cost rate proposal and cannot request a de minimis rate. If the grant recipient chooses to utilize the de minimis rate, it must do so consistently for all Federal awards until such time it chooses to negotiate a rate. PTEs may also accept the de minimis rate if its subrecipient has never had a NICRA rate and has indirect costs associated with its subaward.
- If the grant recipient meets all the criteria to use the de minimis rate, it may apply ten percent to a base amount (MTDC) to recover indirect costs from a Federal award. MTDC is all direct salaries and wages, applicable fringe benefits, materials and supplies, services, travel, and up to the first \$25,000 of each subaward. MTDC excludes equipment, capital expenditures, charges for patient care, rental costs, tuition remission, scholarships and fellowships, participant support costs, and the portion of each subaward in excess of \$25,000.
- The grant recipient must receive prior approval from its cognizant agency to apply the de minimis rate to their Federal awards. Note that cognizant agency for indirect cost in <u>2 CFR 200.19</u> applies here. For subrecipient that do not have a direct Federal grant, it must obtain approval from its PTE.

Questions for Review and Discussion

- 1. Did the grant recipient receive prior approval from the Grant Officer prior to applying the de minimis rate to the MTDC and recovering those funds from ETA?
- 2. Did the grant recipient correctly calculate the MTDC? Did the grant recipient correctly apply ten percent to the MTDC base?

Notes

Core Activity 3: Financial Management Objective 3.g: Cost Allocation/Indirect Costs

Objective 3.h: Audits and Audit Resolution

The grant recipient adheres to the single or program-specific audit requirements and has an audit resolution process in place including debt collection for its subrecipients.

(C) Indicator 3.h.1: Audit Process

The grant recipient had a single or program-specific audit performed if it expended \$750,000 or more in Federal awards during the grant recipient's fiscal year.

Citations

2 CFR 200.501, 2 CFR 2900.03, and 2 CFR 2900.21

Instructions

- Examine the grant recipient's official book of accounts and determine if it has expended \$750,000 or more in Federal awards during the grant recipient's fiscal year. If so, ensure that a single or programspecific audit was completed.
- Obtain a copy of the grant recipient's most recent audit report and review the report for questioned costs and findings.
- If applicable, obtain a written status report of the questioned costs and/or findings if they have not been resolved.
- Use <u>Tool Q: Audit Resolution Tracking Checklist</u> to assist in completing the indicator.
- Use <u>Tool P: Audit Appeals Process</u> to assist in completing the indicator.

Tips

- Under the Uniform Guidance, there is a new threshold for audit coverage. Each covered grant recipient that expends \$750,000 or more in Federal financial assistance award funds during its fiscal year is required to have a single audit conducted for that fiscal year (effective January 1st, 2015). A program-specific audit may be substituted only when the auditee spends Federal award funds under only one Federal program.
- The specific costs that form the basis for determining Federal awards expended are found at <u>2 CFR</u> <u>200.502</u> and include accrued costs, disbursements to subrecipients, and program income expended, among others. Some exclusions to the audit threshold include endowment funds and free rent, among others. Please refer to <u>2 CFR 200.502</u> for a full listing.
- A single audit is a relatively comprehensive review of an organization's entire spectrum of financial activity. The financial statements must cover all funds expended by an entity within a single audit period and all Federal funds, whether those are directly expended by the entity or the entity functions as a "pass-through" with the funds being ultimately expended at a subrecipient level.
- The requirements in the Uniform Guidance apply to direct recipients, PTEs, and subrecipients. The Guidance does not provide coverage for audits of commercial for-profit entities or contractors nor to foreign-based entities. However, DOL now extends coverage through the DOL exception at <u>2 CFR</u> <u>2900.2</u> to commercial for-profit entities and foreign entities that are awardees of DOL funds.
- Under DOL's Uniform Guidance exception on questioned cost (<u>2 CFR 2900.3</u>), a questioned costs is a cost questioned by auditors, FPOs, Grant Officers, or any other authorized Awarding agency representative to questioned costs. In addition, DOL's exception at <u>2 CFR 2900.21</u> allows for PTE to issue a management decision within twelve months of acceptance of the audit report by the Federal Audit Clearinghouse (<u>FAC</u>).

Core Activity 3: Financial Management Objective 3.h: Audits and Audit Resolution

Questions for Review and Discussion

- 1. Did the grant recipient submit its latest single or program-specific audit to the FAC?
- 2. Was the audit completed in a timely manner (no later than nine months after the end of the organization's fiscal year)?
- **3.** Examine the section of the audit report called "Schedule of Findings and Questioned Costs." Consider the following:
 - Are material weaknesses identified?
 - Are reportable conditions identified?
 - Are Federal award findings identified?
 - Are Federal award questioned costs identified?
- 4. If there are issues identified on the Schedule of Findings and Questioned Costs, what is the current corrective action plan employed by the grant recipient to resolve these matters?
- 5. How long has the grant recipient employed the existing audit firm for audit work? For non-State entities, is the procurement method used to secure the services of the existing or new auditing firm in compliance with the Procurement Standards of the Uniform Guidance?

(C) Indicator 3.h.2: Subrecipient's Audit

The grant recipient, in the capacity of a PTE, has a system in place to ensure subrecipient audits are conducted and resolved.

Citation

2 CFR 200.331(d)(2)

Instructions

- Obtain the PTE's policy and procedures on managing and oversight of subrecipients.
 - Gain an understanding of how the PTE assesses if its subrecipient has expended \$750,000 in Federal dollars for the fiscal year.
 - Review the policy to ensure that the PTE follows up with the subrecipient on any administrative findings and questioned costs identified by the audit.
 - Review the policy and procedures for debt collection procedures when questioned costs become disallowed costs.
- Obtain a copy of the subrecipient's single or program-specific audit and review the "Schedule of Findings" in the report.
- □ If applicable, walk through with key personnel on how they follow up with proposed corrective actions on outstanding audit findings with it subrecipients.

Tips

- As part of managing a subrecipient, a PTE is responsible for ensuring that if a subrecipient expends \$750,000 or more in Federal awards in a fiscal year, it needs to ensure that a single or programspecific audit was completed in compliance with <u>Subpart F</u> of the Uniform Guidance.
- Many times, a subrecipient's audit is not timely and monitoring by the PTE is necessary. An audit occurs after the end of the fiscal period, and the issuance of the audit report can come as much as nine months after the end of the period being audited, which is often after the end of the grant. If this is so, the PTE should perform an on-site monitoring of its subrecipient during the subaward's period of performance.

Questions for Review and Discussion

- 1. Did any subrecipients expending \$750,000 or more in Federal awards have a single or programspecific audit performed?
- 2. Does the PTE have an audit report from its subrecipients?
- **3.** As part of its monitoring responsibilities, did the PTE follow up with the proposed corrective action on outstanding audit findings? How does the PTE ensure corrective actions are resolved timely?
- 4. Was an appropriate appeals process followed, if applicable?
- 5. Does the PTE have debt collection procedures in place in case a subrecipient is unable to resolve a questioned cost?

Notes

Core Activity 3: Financial Management Objective 3.h: Audits and Audit Resolution

Objective 3.h: Audits and Audit Resolution

(C) Indicator 3.h.3: Report on Internal Controls

As outlined in the Report on Internal Control Over Financial Reporting and Compliance or evident in the SF-SAC (Data Collection Form from the Federal Audit Clearinghouse (<u>FAC</u>), if the grant recipient has administrative findings, significant deficiencies, and/or material weaknesses, it has a corrective action plan in place to resolve the findings, significant deficiencies, and material weaknesses related to internal controls.

Citation

2 CFR 200.514(c)

Instructions

- Obtain the grant recipient's latest SF-SAC that was submitted to the FAC (either by the grant recipient or its auditors).
- Review the Data Collection Form and identify if the grant recipient has any administrative findings, significant deficiencies, and or material weakness surrounding its internal controls.
 - If applicable, walk through the grant recipient's corrective action plan and ensure that the grant recipient's responses to the issues are sufficient.

Tips

- The FAC operates on behalf of OMB. Its primary purposes are to distribute single audit reporting packages to Federal agencies; support OMB oversight and assessment of Federal award audit requirements; maintain a public database of completed audits; and help auditors and auditees minimize the reporting burden of complying with single audit requirements.
- Access to completed Single Audit packages and the SF-SAC form can be found at <u>FAC</u>.

Questions for Review and Discussion

- 1. Does the grant recipient have any administrative findings, significant deficiencies, and/or material weaknesses surrounding its internal controls? If not, skip next questions.
- 2. Does the grant recipient have a corrective action in place to address any administrative findings significant deficiencies, and/or material weaknesses?
- **3.** Review the grant recipient's corrective action. Is the plan sufficient and reasonable and will the corrective actions be completed timely?

RESOURCE N – CMG RESOURCES AND TOOLS

Resource A: Selected Definitions and Acronyms
Resource B: Cross Reference of Grant Management Requirements
Resource C: Order of Precedence
Resource D: Documentation Request Samples & Data Analyses
Resource E: Analysis for On-Site Monitoring
Resource F: Using Effective Interviewing Techniques
Resource G: Sampling Methodology
Resource I: List of Items Requiring Prior Approval
Resource J: Procurement Standards
Resource K: Background for Contract Provisions
Resource L: Retention of Records Table
Resource M: SWCAP and NICRA Resources

Tool A: MOU & IFA Worksheet

Tool B: WIOA Adult Participant File Review

Tool C: WIOA DW Participant File Review

Tool D: WIOA Youth Participant File Review

Tool E: Budget Comparison Tool

Tool F: Procurement / Purchasing Policy checklist

Tool G: Procurement History File

Tool H: Subaward Review Worksheet

Tool I: Contract Review Checklist

Tool J: Subrecipient Monitoring Reports Worksheet

Tool K: Policies and Procedures Checklist

Tool L: Separation of Duties Worksheet

Tool M: Worksheet for Evaluating Allowable Match Items

RESOURCE O – UNIFORM GUIDANCE REVISIONS CROSSWALK

Instructions

UG Revisions 2020/2021 – The Office of Management and Budget (OMB) has published revisions to Uniform Administrative Requirements, Cost Principles, and Audit Requirements for Federal Awards (also known as the Uniform Guidance at <u>2 CFR Part 200</u>) along with other revisions to 2 CFR Parts <u>25</u>, <u>170</u>, <u>183</u>, and <u>200</u>. Two new requirements took effect on August 13, 2020 and the remaining revisions took effect on November 12, 2020 and February 22, 2021.

Below is a crosswalk of the changes to the Uniform Guidance that identifies the citations before the revisions took effect and the new citations after the revisions took effect. Additionally, DOL's adoption of the Uniform Guidance found at <u>2 CFR Part 2900</u> is listed below along with the corresponding exceptions. Recipients and subrecipients of DOL grant awards must adhere to <u>2 CFR Part 200</u> and <u>2 CFR Part 2900</u>.

Table Key

Order # - Identifies each section of the Uniform Guidance in the sequential order of the revised version.

Before – Identifies the citation for the section in the previous version of the Uniform Guidance (which was in effect prior to August 13, 2020) before the revisions were made.

Topic – Identifies the topic name or defined term as listed in the Uniform Guidance. Items that are in bold and italicized are either new or have changed because of the revisions. Topics or terms that have been rescinded or removed as part of the revisions are identified with strikethrough text.

After – The revisions impacted the original order of the citations. The new sequential order of the citations is listed in this column.

Change – This field indicates the extent of the change made to the provision in the revisions.

No Change - No changes have been made to the content or citation number for this provision.

Content - The language contained in this provision has changed.

Citation - This provision has been moved.

Both - Both the content and the citation number of the provision have changed.

Removed - The provision has been removed.

CMG Objective	CMG Indicator	Before	TOPIC: Deleted (strikethrough) or Changed/New items (in bold and italics)After		Change: Content, Citation, No Change, Both, or Removed
	(C/E) Indicator 2.a.1: Specific Award Conditions	200.207	Specific conditions	200.208	Both
	(C) Indicator 2.a.2: Prior Approval of Project	200.308	Revision of budget and program plans		No Change
Objective 2.a: Project Management	Modifications	200.407	Prior written approval (prior approval)		No Change
Ū		200.16	Closeout	200.1	Citation
	(C) Indicator 2.a.3: Closeout	200.331(a)(6)	Requirements for pass-through entities	200.332	Both
	Requirements	200.333	Retention requirements for records	200.334	Citation
		200.343	Closeout	200.344	Both
	(C) Indianter 2 h 1. Dudget Controls	200.302(b)(5)	Financial management	No Change	
Objective 2 by Dudgets	(C) Indicator 2.b.1: Budget Controls	200.308	Revision of budget and program plans		No Change
Objective 2.b: Budget:	(C) Indicator 2.b.2: Budget	200.308	Revision of budget and program plans		No Change
	Modifications	200.407	Prior written approval (prior approval)		No Change
	(C) Indicator 2.c.1: Insurance Coverage	200.310	Insurance coverage		No Change
	(C) Indicator 2.c.2: Real Property	200.311	Real property		No Change
Objective 2.c:	(C) Indicator 2.c.3: Equipment	200.313	Equipment		No Change
Property Management:	(C) Indicator 2.c.4: Rental or Leasing Costs for Property	200.465	Rental costs of real property and equipment		Content
	(C) Indicator 2.c.5: Supplies	200.314	Supplies		No Change
	(C) Indicator 2.c.6: Intangible Property	200.315	Intangible property		No Change
Objective 2.d:		200.113	Mandatory disclosures		No Change
Procurement and	(C) Indicator 2.d.1: Procurement	200.317	Procurements by states		No Change
Contract	Standards	200.318	General procurement standards	Content	
Administration:		200.319	Competition	Content	

CMG Objective	CMG Indicator	Before	TOPIC: Deleted (strikethrough) or Changed/New items (in bold and italics)	After	Type of Change: Content, Citation, No Change, Both, or Removed
		200.320	Methods of procurement to be followed		Content
	200.321 Contracting with small and minority businesses, women's business enterprises, and labor surplus a firms			No Change	
		200.322	Procurement of recovered materials	200.323	Citation
		200.323	Contract cost and price	200.324	Citation
		200.324	Federal awarding agency or pass- through entity review	200.325	Citation
		200.325 Bonding requirements		200.326	Citation
		200.326	Contract provisions	200.327	Citation
	(C) Indicator 2.d.2: Competition	200.319	Competition		Content
	(C) Indicator 2.d.3: Methods of Procurement	200.320	Methods of procurement to be followed		Content
	(C) Indicator 2.d.4: Cost or Price Analysis	200.323	Contract cost and price	200.324	Citation
	(C) Indicator 2.d.5: Contract Administration	200.326	Contract provisions	200.327	Citation
Objective 2.e: Performance Management:	(C) Indicator 2.e.1: Performance Reporting	200.328(b)(1)	Monitoring and reporting program performance	200.329	Both
	(C) Indicator 2.e.2: Progress Monitoring	200.328(b)(2)(i)	Monitoring and reporting program 200.329		Both
Objective 2.f: Subrecipient	(C) Indicator 2.f.1: Subrecipient and	200.330 (a)-(b)	Subrecipient and contractor determinations	200.331	Citation
Management & Oversight:	Contractor Determination	200.331(a)	Requirements for pass-through entities	200.332	Both

CMG Objective	CMG Indicator	Before	TOPIC: Deleted (strikethrough) or Changed/New items (in bold and italics)	After	Type of Change: Content, Citation, No Change, Both, or Removed
		200.205	Federal awarding agency review of risk posed by applicants	200.206	Both
	(C) Indicator 2.f.2: Pre-Award Risk	200.207	Specific conditions	200.208	Both
	Analysis	200.212	Suspension and debarment	200.214	Citation
		200.318	General procurement standards		Content
		200.331	Requirements for pass-through entities	200.332	Both
	(C) Indianton 2 f 2: Dest Subaurand	200.331	Requirements for pass-through entities	200.332	Both
	(C) Indicator 2.f.3: Post Subaward Responsibilities	200.333	Retention requirements for records 200.334		Citation
	Responsionnes	200.338	Remedies for noncompliance 200.339		Citation
	(C) Indicator 2.f.4: Subrecipient Monitoring	200.331	Requirements for pass-through entities	200.332	Both
	(C) Indicator 2.g.1: Record Retention	200.333	Retention requirements for records	200.334	Citation
	(C) Indicator 2.g.2: Accessibility	200.336	Access to records 200.337		Citation
Objective 2.g: Records	(C) Indicator 2.g.3: Protected	200.303	Internal controls		No Change
Management:	Personally Identifiable Information	200.337	Restrictions on public access to records	200.338	Citation
	(C) Indicator 2.g.4: Custody and Transfer	200.334	Requests for transfer of records	200.335	Citation
	(C) Indicator 2.h.1: Personnel Policy and Procedures	200.430(a)(1)-(2)	Compensation—personal services		No Change
Objective 2.h:	(C) Indianton 2 h 2. Staff Desitions	200.113	Mandatory disclosures		No Change
Personnel	(C) Indicator 2.h.2: Staff Positions	200.427	Bonding costs		No Change
	(C) Indicator 2.h.3: Salaries	200.430(b)	Compensation—personal services		No Change
Objective 2.i: Civil Rights, Complaints,	(C) Indicator 2.i.1: Policies and Procedures	200.300	Statutory and national policy requirements		No Change
Grievances & Incident	(C/E) Indicator 2.i.2: Notices	200.300	Statutory and national policy requirements		No Change
Reporting:	(C) Indicator 2.i.3: Facilities	200.300	Statutory and national policy requirement	ts	No Change

CMG Objective	CMG Indicator	Before	TOPIC: Deleted (strikethrough) or Changed/New items (in bold and italics)	After	Type of Change: Content, Citation, No Change, Both, or Removed
		200.331(a)(5)	Requirements for pass-through entities	200.332	Both
	(C) Indicator 2.i.5: Incident Reporting	200.333	Retention requirements for records	200.334	Citation
		200.343	Closeout	200.344	Both
		200.61(a)	Internal controls	200.1	Citation
		200.62	Internal control over compliance requirements for Federal awards		Removed
	(C) Indicator 3.a.1: Effectiveness and	200.302	Financial management	No Change	
	Efficiency of Operations	200.303(a)	Internal controls		No Change
		200.400	Policy guide		No Change
		200.507	Program-specific audits		No Change
Objective 3.a: Internal		200.514	Scope of audit		Content
Controls	(C) Indicator 3.a.2: Reliability of	200.61(a)	Internal controls	200.1	Citation
	Reporting for Internal and External Use	200.62	Internal control over compliance requirements for Federal awards		Removed
		200.61(a)	Internal controls	200.1	Citation
	(C) Indicator 3.a.3: Compliance with Applicable Laws and Regulations	200.62	Internal control over compliance requirements for Federal awards		Removed
		200.303(a)-(c)	Internal controls		No Change
	(C) Indicator 3.a.4: Safeguard on Assets	200.302(b)(4)	Financial management		No Change
Objective 3.b— Accounting System	(C) Indicator 3.b.2: Financial Reporting	200.302	Financial management		No Change
and Financial Reporting	(C) Indicator 3.b.3: Subrecipient's Financial Reporting	200.331(a)(3)	Requirements for pass-through entities	200.332	Both
	(C) Indicator 3.c.1: Cash Disbursements	200.305(b)	Federal payment	200.305	Content

CMG Objective	CMG Objective CMG Indicator		TOPIC: Deleted (strikethrough) or Changed/New items (in bold and italics)After		Type of Change: Content, Citation, No Change, Both, or Removed
Objective 3.c—	(C) Indicator 3.c.2: Improper Payments	200.53	Improper payment 200		Both
Payment and Cash Management		200.305	Federal payment	200.305	Content
Management		200.426	Bad debts		No Change
		200.428	Collections of improper payments		No Change
	(C) Indicator 3.c.3: Deposit Insurance	200.305(b)(7)(ii)	Federal payment		Content
	(C) Indicator 3.d.1: Match Policies	200.302(b)(7)	Financial management		No Change
Objective 3.d—Match	and Procedures	200.306(b)	Cost sharing or matching		No Change
and Leveraged Resources	(C) Indicator 3.d.2: Expending Match	200.306(d)	Cost sharing or matching		No Change
	(C) Indicator 3.d.3: Valuation and Documentation	200.306(b)(1)	Cost sharing or matching		No Change
	(C) Indicator 3.e.1: Program Income	200.302(b)(7)	Financial management		No Change
Objective 3.e—	Policies and Procedures	200.307	Program income		No Change
Program Income	(C) Indicator 3.e.2: Expending and Documentation	200.307	Program income		No Change
Objective 3.f—	(C) Indicator 3.f.1: Cost Principles	200.302(b)(7)	Financial management		No Change
Allowable Costs and		200.403	Factors affecting allowability of costs	Content	
Cost Classification	(C) Indicator 3.f.2: Financial Management Systems	200.412	Classification of costs	No Change	

CMG Objective CMG Indicator		Before	TOPIC: Deleted (strikethrough) or Changed/New items (in bold and After italics)		Type of Change: Content, Citation, No Change, Both, or Removed
	(C) Indicator 3.g.1: Cost Allocation	200.403	Factors affecting allowability of costs		Content
	Principles	200.405	Allocable costs	No Change	
Objective 3.g—Cost Allocation/Indirect	(C) Indicator 3.g.2: Cost Allocation Plan	200.416(a) and (c)	Cost allocation plans and indirect cost pro	oposals	Content
Costs	(C) Indicator 3.g.3: Negotiated Indirect Cost Rate Agreements (NICRA)	200.416(b) and (c)	Cost allocation plans and indirect cost proposals		Content
	(C) Indicator 3.g.4: De Minimis 200.414(f) Indirect (F&A) costs			Content	
	(C) Indicator 3.h.1: Audit Process	200.501	Audit requirements		No Change
Objective 3.h—Audits and Audit Resolution	(C) Indicator 3.h.2: Subrecipient's Audit	200.331(d)(2)	Requirements for pass-through entities 200.332		Both
	(C) Indicator 3.h.3: Report on Internal Controls	200.514(c)	Scope of audit		Content

TOOL NFJP-1 - PRE-MONITORING MATERIALS REQUEST

Instructions

Please submit the requested information to [ENTER EMAIL ADDRESS] by [ENTER DUE DATE].

Note to Grant Recipient: Please Do Not Send Personally Identifiable Information (PII)

Submit Prior to Monitoring	Available On-Site	Administrative Information	Specifications
Х		Organizational Chart	Please include title and percentage
Х		Project Staffing List with Contact Information	of time charged NFJP grant [ENTER GRANT NUMBER]
Х		Service locations	
Х		Partner Listing/Location/Contact Information	
		Organizational Policies	
Х		Personnel Policies/Employee Handbooks	
Х		Complaints/Grievances Policies	
Х		Anti-Discrimination Policies	
	Х	Complaint Log	
	Х	Program Outreach Materials	
	Х	Stevens Amendment Information	
X		MOUs and Infrastructure Agreements	Please include copies of the MOU between the NFJP and the SMAs for [ENTER STATE(S)]. Please also include copies of the MOUs with each applicable Local Workforce Development Board in [ENTER STATE(S)].
	Х	Leases and Agreements	
	Х	Job Descriptions and Staff Qualifications	
Х		Policy for Records Management	
		Program Information	
Х		Participant List (Do Not Send Any PII)	
Х		Participant Handbooks	
	Х	Access to Participant Records	
		Program Policies	
Х		Case Management	
X		Individual Development Plan/Individual Education Plan	
Х		Enrollment/Co-enrollment	

Submit Prior to Monitoring	Available On-Site	Administrative Information	Specifications
Х		Assessment	
Х		Stipends/Incentives/Payments	
Х		Supportive Services	
Х		Eligibility Determination	
Х		Placement	
Х		Follow up and Follow Up Services	
Х		Veteran's Priority	
	Х	Forms used for Serving Customers	
Х		Participant exit	
		Financial Documentation	
Х		Detailed listing of expenditures and obligations (including all expenditures reported as match or recipient share of expenditures on the ETA 9130 Report)	Please have supporting documentation available on site.
	Х	Financial Staffing List with Contact Information	
	Х	Payroll Register	
	Х	Labor Distribution Report, or, basis of calculation and reporting of personnel costs	
	Х	List of Current Contractors	
	Х	Contracts and MOUs	
	Х	Budget versus Actual reporting comparison	
Х		Approved Indirect Cost Rate Agreement	
Х		Cost Allocation Plans	If applicable
Х		Procurement Policies	
	Х	Program Procurements (Bid, Review, Award)	
	Х	Sole Source Justifications	
	Х	Approved Budgets	
	Х	Debit/Credit Card Reconciliations	
		Financial Policies	
Х		Fund distribution	
Х		Chart of Accounts	
Х		Budget controls & modifications	
Х		General ledger setup	
Х		Accounting system	

Submit Prior to Monitoring	Available On-Site	Administrative Information	Specifications
Х		Payroll / Timesheets	
Х		Cost allocation	
Х		Indirect costs	
Х		Financial reporting	
Х		Accounts payable	
Х		Receivables	
Х		Cash Disbursements	
Х		Cash draws	
Х		Financial reporting (accrual and obligation)	
Х		Journal Vouchers	
Х		Establishment, control and payment of incentive, stipends, and support services to participants	
Х		Procurement Policies (RFP, Sole Source. Code of Conduct, Protest, Closeout)	
Х		Property Control	
Х		Disposal of Property	
Х		Grant Revenue and Receivables	
Х		Cash Management	
Х		Audits and Audit Resolution	
Х		Cash Management and Reconciliation	
Х		Match and Leveraged resources	
Х		Incident Reporting	
Х		Improper Payments	
Х		Program Income	

TOOL NFJP-2 - FILE REVIEW WORKSHEET

Instructions:

- Use this worksheet to facilitate file review required for <u>Indicator 1.e.3</u>: <u>Eligibility/Enrollment</u> and <u>Indicator 1.e.4</u>: <u>Assessment</u>.
- □ Use the comments field to document concerns related to services provided or not provided, and whether the file is compliant with the grant recipient's established policies.
- □ This document also contains a reference guide of applicable definitions and citations.
- □ The "Reviewer's Eligibility Determination" field should be used to record whether the documents in the file evidence that the subject individual was eligible for NFJP services at the time of enrollment. The reviewer's determination of eligibility should be based on objective review of the file documents.

Note on Sample Size and File Review Instrument:

- Review as many files as practicable to get a reasonable understanding of grant recipient practices and identify patterns. Due to the varying size of NFJP grants, appropriate sample size may differ between grant recipients. For example, it may be practicable to review 100 percent of a grant that has 30 files but only 10 percent of a grant that has 300 files. Appropriate sample size should be determined by the Reviewer and should be sufficient to establish whether positive or negative patterns exist.
- Print/use as many pages as needed for the particular review.
- Review the grant recipient's annual data validation by sampling the data validation sample, which the grant recipient provided them.
- For file review worksheets on key performance aspects to review, reviewers should utilize the Wagner-Peyser Employment Services (WP/ES) and title I Adult / Youth file review tools included in this Core Monitoring Guide.

					Do	es the File Cont	ain Clear D	ocumentat	tion of				>
/ed							If Qualifying as						ibilit ion
# of File Reviewed	Participant Name/Identifier	Farmworker Status	Low Income Status	Age	Proper Eligibility Determination Period Applied	Veteran or Eligible Spouse of Veteran	Does the individual used to qualify meet all eligibility requirements?	Does the individual to be enrolled meet the definition of dependent?	Self- Certification	Staff Determination	Enrollment Date	Participant or Reportable Individual Status	Reviewer Eligibility Determination
		□Yes □No	□Yes □No	□Adult □Youth	□Yes □No	□Yes□No Selective Serv. Reg. □Yes □No □N/A	⊡Yes □No	□Yes □No	□Yes □No	□Yes □No	□Yes □No	□Yes □No	□Yes □No
		Services P	rovided	: Career Se	ervices 🗆 T	raining Services	□ Housing Se	rvices 🗆	Youth Service	es 🗆 Relat	ed Assistar	ice	
		Comments	:										
		□Yes □No	□Yes □No	□Yes □No □Adult □Youth	□Yes □No	□Yes□No Selective Serv. Reg. □Yes □No □N/A	□Yes □No	□Yes □No	□Yes □No	□Yes □No	□Yes □No	□Yes □No	□Yes □No
				: Career Se	ervices 🗆 🗆	raining Services	□ Housing Se	rvices 🗆	Youth Service	es 🗆 Relat	ed Assistar	nce	
		Comments	∷ □Yes □No	□Yes □No □Adult □Youth	□Yes □No	□Yes□No Selective Serv. Reg. □Yes □No □N/A	□Yes □No	□Yes □No	□Yes □No	□Yes □No	□Yes □No	□Yes □No	□Yes □No
		Services P Comments		:□ Career Se	ervices 🗆 T	raining Services	□ Housing Se	rvices 🗆	Youth Service	es □ Relat	ed Assistar	ice	
		□Yes □No	□Yes □No	□Yes □No □Adult □Youth	□Yes □No	□Yes□No Selective Serv. Reg. □Yes □No □N/A	□Yes □No	□Yes □No	□Yes □No	□Yes □No	□Yes □No	□Yes □No	□Yes □No
		Services P Comments		:□ Career Se	ervices 🗆 T	raining Services	□ Housing Se	rvices 🗆	Youth Service	es □ Relat	ed Assistar	ice	
		□Yes □No	□Yes □No	□Yes □No □Adult □Youth	□Yes □No	□Yes□No Selective Serv. Reg. □Yes □No □N/A	□Yes □No	□Yes □No	□Yes □No	□Yes □No	□Yes □No	□Yes □No	□Yes □No
		Services P Comments		:□ Career Se	ervices 🗆 T	raining Services	☐ Housing Se	rvices 🗆	Youth Service	es □ Relat	ed Assistar	ice	

C/E	Yes	No	
С			Do all files comply with the grant recipient's own policies and procedures for recordkeeping and the federal records retention policy?
			Grant recipients may establish their own policies and procedures, which may create requirements beyond ETA's standards. In those cases, the grant recipient must comply with their own policies and procedures in addition to ETA's requirements. If the grant recipient has established additional internal controls for files and complies with its higher standards, the reviewer may note a best practice. Example: Grant recipient established a checklist of documents that must be in each participant file. In that case, all participant files must comply with the checklist.
C/E			If the grant recipient's policy includes administering assessments (e.g., Initial assessments) do files contain assessment documentation and related plans? See Indicator 1.e.4: Assessment.
C/E			Do files include documentation of appropriate service plans (e.g., Individual Employment Plans) and include an appropriate combination of services? Is there evidence that the plans are revisited periodically to reflect progress and to address any items that might have changed over time? See <u>Indicator 1.e.5</u> : <u>Participant Service Plan</u> .
С			Do files evidence compliance with requirements to safeguard protected personally identifiable information (PII) and other information that is deemed sensitive or confidential according to applicable privacy laws and obligations of confidentiality?
			See Objective 2.g: Records Management, 2 CFR 200.303, 2 CFR 200.337, TEGL 39-11, and Grant Terms and Conditions.
C/E			Do case notes evidence referrals to appropriate one-stop partners, as applicable, including but not limited to, Wagner-Peyser Employment Services, supportive service providers, WIOA programs, and the SWA Employment Service and Employment-Related Law Complaint System?
			Complaints: If participant files contain information that appears to violate an employment-related law or Employment Service regulation, it may be appropriate to inform the participant of the Employment Service and Employment-Related Law Complaint System and/or refer the individual to the State Workforce Agency/State Monitor Advocate for assistance.
			Example: Case notes indicate low-income status and lack of employment documentation is allegedly due to prior employer(s) not paying appropriate wages or providing paystubs. Reviewer should look for documentation that information on complaints was provided and/or referral to SWA/SMA.
Com	ments:		See Indicator 1.e.6: Supportive Services.

Term	Definition	Citation/Reference
Eligible Seasonal Farmworker	A low-income individual who for 12 consecutive months out of the 24 months prior to application for the program involved, has been primarily employed in agricultural or fish farming labor that is characterized by chronic unemployment or underemployment, and faces multiple barriers to economic self-sufficiency	 WIOA Section 167(i)(3) <u>TEGL 18-16</u> Section 6 A Note: "Chronic unemployment or underemployment" refer to the nature of agriculture or fish farming labor force as a whole, not if an applicant is chronically unemployed or underemployed.
Eligible Migrant Farmwo	An eligible seasonal farmworker as defined in WIOA Section 167(i)(3) whose agricultural labor requires travel to a job site such that the farmworker is unable to return to a permanent place of residence within the same day. Dependents of migrant farmworkers are also eligible.	WIOA Section 167(i)(2) <u>TEGL 18-16</u> Section 6 B
Eligible MSFW Youth	An eligible MSFW aged 14-24 who is individually eligible or a dependent of an eligible MSFW. Eligible MSFW youth may receive services as described at 20 CFR 685.370.	TEGL 18-16 Section 6 C NOTE: Grant recipients may enroll participants aged 18-24 as MSFW adult or youth participant but not in both categories (20 CFR 685.110).
Dependent of an MSFW	 An individual who: (1) Was claimed as a dependent on the eligible MSFW's Federal income tax return for the previous year; or (2) Is the spouse of the eligible MSFW; or (3) If not claimed as dependent for Federal income tax purposes, is able to establish: (i) A relationship as the eligible MSFW's; (A) Child, grandchild, great grandchild, including legally adopted children; (B) Stepchild; (C) Brother, sister, half-brother, half-sister, stepbrother, or stepsister; (D) Parent, grandparent, or other direct ancestor but not foster parent; (E) Foster child; (F) Stepfather or stepmother; (G) Uncle or aunt; (H) Niece or nephew; (I) Father-in-law, mother-in-law, son-in-law; or (J) Daughter-in-law, brother-in-law, or sister-in-law; and (ii) The receipt of over half of his/her total support from the eligible MSFW's family during the eligibility determination period. 	TEGL 18-16 Section 6 D
Low-income Status	 An individual as defined in WIOA Section 3(36)(A) who: (1) Receives, or in the past 6 months has received, or is a member of a family that is receiving or in the past 6 months has received, assistance through the supplemental nutrition assistance program (SNAP); the program of block grants to States for temporary assistance for needy families program (TANF); or the supplemental security income (SSI) program; or State or local income-based public assistance; (2) is in a family with total family income that does not exceed the higher of: (i) The poverty line; or (ii) Seventy percent of the Lower Living Standard Income Level; (3) Is a homeless individual, or a homeless child or youth; (4) Receives or is eligible to receive a free or reduced price lunch; (5) Is a foster child on behalf of whom State/local govt. payments are made; or (6) Is an individual with disability whose own income meets income requirement, but who is a member of a family whose income does not meet this requirement. 	*See complete definition in: WIOA Section 3(36) <u>TEGL 18-16</u> Section 6 E Note: For purposes of income eligibility, WIOA does not exclude unemployment compensation or child support payments, or old-age survivors' insurance benefits from income calculations. Note: Grant recipients are only required to provide documentation on one of the six low-income indicators.

Term	Definition	Citation/Reference
Farmworker Status	 "Primarily employed in agricultural or fish farming labor" means that an individual: (1) Earns at least 50 percent of their total income from farmwork, OR Is employed at least 50 percent of their employment time in farmwork 	TEGL 18-16 Section 6 A
Eligibility Determinat ion Period	Any consecutive 12-month period within the 24-month period immediately preceding the date of application for NFJP by the MSFW applicant. (2)	TEGL 18-16 Section 7 Note: In some circumstances, grant recipients may shift the eligibility determination period so it precedes a period of unavailability (see TEGL 18-16).
Self- Certification	A statement that all applicants must sign certifying that the information provided to the grant recipients, for purposes of determining an applicant's eligibility to receive services, is true and accurate to the best of his/her knowledge.	Example: I certify that the information that I gave to [grant recipient name], which is used to find out if I qualify to receive services, is true and accurate to the best of my knowledge. I understand that if I knowingly gave false information to [grant recipient name] in order to appear to qualify for services, services may end immediately.
Staff Determination	A signed statement made by staff, which documents the staff member's determination of the applicant's eligibility for program services.	TEGL 18-16 Section 7 An applicant's eligibility determination shall be valid for 60 days from the date of initial application. After the initial 60- day period has elapsed, if the individual is not an enrolled participant, the grant recipient will update information to re- certify the applicant.
Enrollment Date	Date on which the applicant is actually enrolled into the NFJP.	Note: In order to enroll an applicant and begin providing services, the NFJP must have already documented that the individual meets eligibility requirements for the program.
Participant	To be a program participant, an individual must complete the following requirements: eligibility determination, career assessment, and receipt of at least 1 of the 5 program elements (i.e., career services, training services, housing services, youth services, and/or certain related assistance services). These individuals will be considered program participants and will be included in either adult or youth performance calculations. Individuals who are enrolled in certain related assistance activities that require significant involvement of grant recipient staff are also considered participants. Specifically, "certain related assistance" activities are those that require an eligibility determination and a career assessment, as described above, and are directly related to education, training, career, and/or employment outcomes. These activities may include, but are not limited to: (1) School dropout prevention and recovery activities; (2) Self-employment and related business or micro-enterprise development or education; and (3) Occupational career and technical education.	20 CFR 685.400(b) TEGL 18-16, Section 8, and TEGL 14-18 (appendix III and attachment 7)

_		
Term	Definition	Citation/Reference
Reportable Individual	An individual who receives only related assistance services that 1) do not require significant involvement of grant recipient staff time; and 2) do not require a career assessment by grant recipient staff of an individual's skills, education, or career objectives (including all emergency assistance services) will be considered a "reportable individual." Such individuals are not included in performance calculations as program participants.	20 CFR 677.150(b) TEGL 18-16, Section 8, and TEGL 14-18 (appendix III and attachment 7)
Permanent Housing	Housing that is owner-occupied, or occupied on a permanent, year-round basis (notwithstanding ownership) as the eligible MSFW's primary residence to which he/she returns at the end of the work or training day.	20 CFR 685.360
Temporary Housing	Housing that is not owner-occupied and is used by MSFW's whose employment requires occasional travel outside their normal commuting area. See	20 CFR 685.360 2(i)
Family	(3) For the purpose of housing services, family means the eligible MSFW and all the individuals identified under the definition of dependent in this section who are living together in one physical residence (described in § 685.110).	TEGL 18-16 section 6(D)
Veteran	A person who served at least one day in the active military, naval, or air service, and who was discharged or released under conditions other than dishonorable, as specified in 38 U.S.C. 101(2). The Jobs for Veterans Act (Public Law 107-288) requires recipients to provide priority service to veterans and spouses of certain veterans for the receipt of employment, training, and placement services in any job training program directly funded, in whole or in part, by the DOL. The regulations implementing this priority of service can be found at 20 CFR part 1010. In circumstances where a grant recipient must choose between two qualified candidates for a service, one of whom is a veteran or eligible spouse, the veterans priority of service provisions require that the grant recipient give the veteran or eligible spouse priority of service by first providing him or her that service. To obtain priority of service, a veteran or spouse must meet the program's eligibility requirements. Recipients must comply with the DOL guidance on veterans' priority.	Grant Terms and Conditions TEGL 10-09

Term	Definition	Citation/Reference
Eligible Spouse of Veteran	 The spouse of any of the following: a. Any veteran who died of a service-connected disability; b. Any member of the Armed Forces serving on active duty who, at the time of application for the priority, is listed in one or more of the following categories and has been so listed for a total of more than 90 days: i. Missing in action; ii. Captured in the line of duty by a hostile force; or iii. Forcibly detained or interned in the line of duty by a foreign government or power; c. Any veteran who has a disability resulting from a service-connected disability, as evaluated by the Department of Veterans Affairs; or d. Any veteran who died while a disability was in existence. A spouse whose eligibility is derived from a living veteran or service member (i.e., categories b. or c. above) would lose his or her eligibility if the veteran or service member were to lose the status that is the basis for the eligibility (e.g. if a veteran with a total service-connected disability were to receive a revised disability rating at a lower level). Similarly, for a spouse whose eligibility is derived from a living veteran or service member, that eligibility would be lost upon divorce from the veteran or service member. Veterans and eligible spouses, including widows and widowers as defined in the statute and regulations, are eligible for priority of service. 	TEGL 10-09

TOOL NFJP-3 – NFJP PERFORMANCE WORKSHEET

Instructions

Using the tables below, document grant recipient targets for performance and individuals served, as stated in the most recently approved program plan. Obtain actual current levels for each measure/target and compare to determine whether the grant recipient is on track to meet overall performance for the program year. Use in conjunction with <u>Indicator 2.e.1: Performance Reporting</u>. Additional information on WIOA Performance Indicators is available at https://www.dol.gov/agencies/eta/performance/performance-indicators.

Grant Recipient Name:	Grant Number:
Grant Start Date:	Grant End Date:
Percent of Period of Performance Remaining:	

For Career Service and Training Grants			
Program Year Performance	Target	Actual	
# Participants enrolled in this Program Year			
# Reportable Individuals served in this Program Year Note: Although performance calculations are based on outcomes for participants, grantees may serve reportable individuals and may include this information in their program plan. Reviewers are encouraged to use this information to gain a better understanding of a grant recipient's overall program service delivery approach.)			
Is the grant recipient on track to meet targets?	Yes 🛛	No 🗆	
Total Four-Year Period of Performance	Target	Actual	
 Remember: A grant recipient's program plan includes the number of participants that they will enroll each year over the four yea grant period of performance. Consider whether the grant recipient is on track to meet their enrollment goal. See the FOA-ETA-20-08 or program planning TEGL for guidance. # Participants enrolled each Program Year over the Four-Year Grant Period of 			
Performance # Reportable Individuals served each Program Year over the Four-Year Grant Period of Performance Note: Although performance calculations are based on outcomes for participants, grantees may serve reportable individuals and may include this			
information in their program plan. Reviewers are encouraged to use this information to gain a better understanding of a grant recipient's overall program service delivery approach.)			
Is the grant recipient on track to meet targets?	Yes 🛛	No 🗆	

WIOA Adult Performance Measures	Target	Actual	
Employment Rate 2nd Quarter After Exit			
Employment Rate 4th Quarter After Exit			
Median Earnings 2nd Quarter After Exit			
Credential Attainment within 4 Quarters After Exit			
Measurable Skill Gains			
Effectiveness in Serving Employers			
Is the grantee recipient on track to meet targets?	Yes 🗆	No 🗆	
WIOA Youth Performance Measures	Target	Actual	
Employment or Placement in Education/ Training Rate 2nd Quarter After Exit			
Employment or Placement in Education/ Training Rate 4th Quarter After Exit			
Median Earnings 2nd Quarter After Exit			
Credential Attainment within 4 Quarters After Exit			
Measurable Skill Gains			
Effectiveness in Serving Employers			
Is the grantee recipient on track to meet targets?	Yes 🗆	No 🗆	
Comments:			
For Housing Grants			
WIOA Performance Measures for Temporary Housing	Target	Actual	
Total Number of Eligible MSFWs Served			
Total Number of Eligible MSFW Families Served			
Is the grant recipient on track to meet targets?			
WIOA Performance Measures for Permanent Housing	Target	Actual	
Total Number of Eligible MSFWs Served			
Total Number of Eligible MSFW Families Served			
Total Number of Individuals Served			
Total Number of Families Served			
Is the grant recipient on track to meet target?	Yes 🗆	No 🗆	

Instructions:	Additional Performance Measures Established by Grant Recipient, if Applicable Check the program plan to see if the grant recipient established any additional performance measures for the grant. If so, write the additional performance measure below and compare the target listed in the program plan to the actual level obtained from the grant recipient's records.		
	Additional Performance Measure	Target	Actual
Is the grant re	cipient on track to meet targets?	Yes 🛛	No 🗆
Comments			